

Pernod Ricard

(a société anonyme established with limited liability in the Republic of France)

€7,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme

Under the $\[\in \]$ 7,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme (the "**Programme**") described in this base prospectus (the "**Base Prospectus**"), Pernod Ricard (the "**Issuer**"), subject to all applicable legal and regulatory requirements, may from time to time issue Euro Medium Term Notes (the "**Notes**") denominated in any currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as defined below). The maximum aggregate nominal amount of all Notes from time to time outstanding under the Programme will not exceed $\[\in \]$ 7,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies calculated as described herein).

The Notes may be issued on a continuing basis to one or more of the dealers specified on page 2 and any additional dealer appointed under the Programme from time to time, which appointment may be for a specific issue or on an ongoing basis (each a "**Dealer**" and together the "**Dealers**"). References in this Base Prospectus to the "**relevant Dealer**" shall, in the case of an issue of Notes being (or intended to be) subscribed by more than one Dealer, be to all Dealers agreeing to subscribe for such Notes.

This Base Prospectus (together with any supplements thereto) constitutes a base prospectus for the purposes of Article 8 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as may be amended from time to time (the "Prospectus Regulation"). This Base Prospectus has been approved by the Autorité des marchés financiers (the "AMF") in France in its capacity as competent authority under the Prospectus Regulation and pursuant to the French Code monétaire et financier, and received the AMF approval no. 20-219 on 26 May 2020. The AMF has only approved this Base Prospectus as meeting the standards of completeness, comprehensibility and consistency imposed by the Prospectus Regulation. Such an approval should not be considered as an endorsement of the Issuer nor as an endorsement of the quality of the Notes that are the subject of this Base Prospectus. Investors should make their own assessment as to the suitability of investing in the Notes.

Application will be made to Euronext Paris for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to trading during the period of twelve (12) months from the date of the approval of this Base Prospectus. Euronext Paris is a regulated market for the purposes of the Directive 2014/65/EU as amended ("MiFID II") (a "Regulated Market"). The Programme also permits Notes to be issued on the basis that they will not be admitted to listing or trading on a Regulated Market or to be admitted to listing or trading on such other Regulated Market as may be agreed with the Issuer. The relevant final terms in respect of the issue of any Notes (the "Final Terms"), a form of which is contained herein, will specify whether or not such Notes will be listed and admitted to trading, and, if so, the relevant Regulated Market.

Notice of the aggregate nominal amount of Notes, interest (if any) payable in respect of Notes, the issue price of Notes and any other specific terms and conditions (which are permitted by Article 26 of the Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) 2019/980, as amended or superseded, to be included in the relevant final terms) not contained herein which are applicable to each Tranche (as defined herein) of Notes will be set forth in the Final Terms (as defined below) which, with respect to Notes to be admitted to trading, will be delivered to Euronext Paris before the date of issue of the Notes of such Tranche.

The minimum denomination of each Note admitted to trading on a Regulated Market in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Regulation will be &100,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency at the issue date), or such higher amount as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant monetary authority or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency.

Notes may be issued either in dematerialised form ("Dematerialised Notes") or in materialised form ("Materialised Notes") as more fully described herein. Dematerialised Notes will at all times be in book entry form in compliance with Articles L.211-3 et seq. of the French Code monétaire et financier. No physical documents of title will be issued in respect of the Dematerialised Notes. Dematerialised Notes may, at the option of the Issuer, be in bearer dematerialised form (au porteur) inscribed as from the issue date in the books of Euroclear France ("Euroclear France") (acting as central depositary) which shall credit the accounts of Account Holders (as defined in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Form, Denomination and Title") including Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear") and the depositary bank for Clearstream Banking, SA ("Clearstream") or in registered dematerialised form (au nominatif) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant Noteholder (as defined in Condition 1(c)(iv)), in either fully registered form (au nominatif pur), in which case they will be inscribed either with the Issuer or with the registration agent (designated in the relevant Final Terms) for the Issuer, or in administered registered form (au nominatif administré) in which case they will be inscribed in the accounts of the Account Holders designated by the relevant Noteholders.

Materialised Notes will be in bearer materialised form only and may only be issued outside France. A temporary global certificate in bearer form without interest coupons attached (a "Temporary Global Certificate") will initially be issued in connection with Materialised Notes. Such Temporary Global Certificate will be exchanged for Definitive Materialised Notes in bearer form with, where applicable, coupons for interest attached, on or after a date expected to be on or about the fortieth calendar day after the issue date of the Notes (subject to postponement as described in "Temporary Global Certificates issued in respect of Materialised Notes" below) upon certification as to non U.S. beneficial ownership as more fully described herein. Temporary Global Certificates will (a) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through Euroclear and/or Clearstream, be deposited on the issue date with a common depositary on behalf of Euroclear and/or Clearstream and (b) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through a clearing system other than or in addition to Euroclear and/or Clearstream or delivered outside a clearing system, be deposited as agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as defined above).

As of the date of this Base Prospectus, the Issuer's long-term debt has been assigned a rating of BBB+ (with stable outlook) by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services ("S&P") and Baa1 (with stable outlook) by Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's"). The programme is currently unrated. The Notes issued under the Programme may, or may not, be rated. The rating (if any) may be specified in the relevant Final Terms. Whether or not each credit rating applied for in relation to a relevant Series (as defined herein) of Notes will be issued by a credit rating agency established in the European Union or in the United Kingdom and registered rating agencies published by the European Securities and Markets Authority ("ESMA") is displayed on the ESMA website (http://www.esma.europa.eu/page/List-

252451-3-6-v10.12 36-40742021

registered-and-certified-CRAs) in accordance with the CRA Regulation. As of the date of this Base Prospectus, Moody's and S&P are credit rating agencies established in the European Union or in the United Kingdom and registered under the CRA Regulation and appear on the list of registered and certified rating agencies published by ESMA. A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, change, or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

See "Risk Factors" below for a discussion of certain factors which should be considered by prospective investors in connection with an investment in the Notes.

References in this Base Prospectus to "Conditions" or a numbered "Condition" are, unless the context requires otherwise, to the numbered paragraphs of the "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" below. This Base Prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference will be made available on the websites of the AMF (www.amf-france.org) and the Issuer (www.pernod-ricard.com).

The Base Prospectus shall be valid for admission to trading of Notes on a Regulated Market for twelve (12) months after its approval by the AMF, until 26 May 2021, provided that it shall be completed by any supplement pursuant to Article 23 of the Prospectus Regulation, following the occurrence of a significant new factor, a material mistake or a material inaccuracy relating to the information included (including information incorporated by reference) in this Base Prospectus which may affect the assessment of the Notes. After such date, the Base Prospectus will expire and the obligation to supplement this Base Prospectus in the event of significant new factors, material mistakes or material inaccuracies will no longer apply.

Arranger

SOCIETE GENERALE CORPORATE & INVESTMENT BANKING

Dealers

BNP PARIBAS BOFA SECURITIES CREDIT AGRICOLE CIB

J.P. MORGAN NATIXIS SOCIETE GENERALE CORPORATE & INVESTMENT BANKING

This Base Prospectus (together with any supplements hereto published from time to time (each a "**Supplement**" and together the "**Supplements**")) comprises a base prospectus for the purposes of Article 8 of the Prospectus Regulation and for the purpose of giving all necessary information with regard to the Issuer, the Issuer and its consolidated subsidiaries taken as a whole (the "**Group**") and the Notes which, according to the particular nature of the Issuer and the Notes, which is material to any investor for making an informed assessment of the assets and liabilities, financial position, profit and losses and prospects of the Issuer and of the rights attaching to the Notes to be issued under the Programme.

This Base Prospectus must be read and construed together with any Supplements hereto and with any information incorporated by reference herein or therein (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference" below) and, in relation to any Tranche of Notes, must be read and construed together with the relevant Final Terms. This Base Prospectus shall, save as specified herein, be read and construed on the basis that such documents are so incorporated and form part of this Base Prospectus.

The Arranger and the Dealers have not separately verified the information contained herein. Accordingly, none of them makes any representation, warranty or undertaking, express or implied, or accepts any responsibility or liability as to the accuracy or completeness of the information contained in this Base Prospectus or any responsibility for the acts or omissions of the Issuer or any other person (other than the relevant Dealer) in connection with the issue and offering of the Notes or any other information provided by the Issuer in connection with the Programme or the Notes or their distribution.

No person is or has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation not contained in or not consistent with this Base Prospectus or any other document entered into in relation to the Programme or any other information supplied by the Issuer in connection with the Programme or the Notes (including any Supplements) and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Issuer, the Arranger or any of the Dealers.

Neither this Base Prospectus nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes (i) is intended to provide the basis of any credit or other evaluation or (ii) should be considered as a recommendation or constituting an invitation or offer by the Issuer, the Arranger or any of the Dealers that any recipient of this Base Prospectus or any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes should purchase any Notes. Each investor contemplating purchasing any Notes should make its own independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs and its own appraisal of the creditworthiness of the Issuer. Neither this Base Prospectus nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes constitutes an offer or invitation by or on behalf of the Issuer, the Arranger or any of the Dealers to any person to subscribe for or to purchase any Notes.

The delivery of this Base Prospectus does not at any time imply that the information contained herein concerning the Issuer is correct at any time subsequent to the date hereof or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is correct as of any time subsequent to the date indicated in the document containing the same. The Arranger and the Dealers expressly do not undertake to review the financial condition or affairs of the Issuer during the life of the Programme. Investors should review, *inter alia*, the most recently published financial statements of the Issuer when deciding whether or not to purchase any Notes.

The distribution of this Base Prospectus, any Final Terms, any offering materials under the Programme and the offer, sale and delivery of Notes may be restricted by law in certain jurisdictions. Neither the Issuer nor the Arranger or the Dealers represent that this Base Prospectus, any Supplement or any Final Terms may be lawfully distributed, or that any Notes may be lawfully offered, in compliance with any applicable registration or other requirements in any such jurisdiction, or pursuant to an exemption available thereunder, or assume any responsibility for facilitating any such distribution or offering. In particular, no action has been taken by either the Issuer, the Arranger or the Dealers which would permit a public offering of any Notes or distribution of this Base Prospectus, any Supplement or any Final Terms in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Accordingly, no Notes may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this Base Prospectus, any Final Terms, any advertisement and/or other offering material may be distributed or published in any jurisdiction, except under circumstances that will result in compliance with any applicable laws and regulations and the Dealers have represented that all offers and sales by them will be made on the same terms. Persons into whose possession this Base Prospectus, any Supplement thereto, or any Final Terms or any Notes come are required by the Issuer, the Arranger and the Dealers to inform themselves about, and observe, any such restrictions. For a description of certain restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes and distribution of this Base Prospectus or any Final Terms, see "Subscription and Sale" below.

The Notes have not been nor will be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or with any securities regulatory authority of any state or other jurisdiction of the United States and may include Notes

in bearer form that are subject to U.S. tax law requirements. Subject to certain exceptions, the Notes may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons (as defined in Regulation S under the Securities Act (the "Regulation S")). See "Subscription and Sale" below.

MIFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / TARGET MARKET – The Final Terms in respect of any Notes will include a legend entitled "MiFID II Product Governance" which will outline the determination of the target market assessment in respect of the Notes, taking into account the five categories referred to in item 18 of the Guidelines published by ESMA on 5 February 2018, and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "distributor") should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will have to be made by all relevant Dealers in relation to each Series (as defined herein) about whether, for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance rules under EU Delegated Directive 2017/593 (the "MiFID Product Governance Rules"), any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance Rules. For the avoidance of doubt, the Issuer is not a manufacturer for the purposes of the MiFID Product Governance Rules.

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AREA ("EEA") AND UNITED KINGDOM ("UK") RETAIL INVESTORS – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the EEA or in the UK. For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II or (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (as amended or superseded, the "Insurance Distribution Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II. Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended the "PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors (as defined above) in the EEA or in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any such retail investor in the EEA or in the UK may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation.

PRODUCT CLASSIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 309B OF THE SECURITIES AND FUTURES ACT (CHAPTER 289 OF SINGAPORE) – The relevant Final Terms in respect of any Notes may include a legend entitled "Singapore Securities and Futures Act Product Classification" which will state the product classification of the Notes pursuant to section 309B(1) of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA"). The Issuer will make a determination in relation to each issue about the classification of the Notes being offered for purposes of section 309B(1)(a). Any such legend included on the relevant Final Terms will constitute notice to "relevant persons" for purposes of section 309B(1)(c) of the SFA.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROGRAMME AND THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	6
RISK FACTORS	11
IMPORTANT CONSIDERATIONS	22
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	24
SUPPLEMENT TO THE BASE PROSPECTUS	29
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	30
TEMPORARY GLOBAL CERTIFICATES	64
USE OF PROCEEDS	
BUSINESS OF THE ISSUER	66
RECENT DEVELOPMENTS	67
PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS	76
OTHER INFORMATION	84
SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE	87
GENERAL INFORMATION	92
DED SONG DESDONGIDE E GOD THE INFORMATION GIVEN IN THE BASE DOOSDECTIES	06

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROGRAMME AND THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

The following general description does not purport to be complete and is taken from, and is qualified in its entirety by, the remainder of this Base Prospectus and, in relation to the terms and conditions of any particular Tranche of Notes, the relevant Final Terms. Words and expressions defined in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" below shall have the same meanings in this general description.

Issuer: Pernod Ricard SA

Description: Euro Medium Term Note Programme (the "**Programme**")

Arranger: Société Générale

Dealers: BNP Paribas

BofA Securities Europe SA

Crédit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank

J.P. Morgan Securities plc

Natixis

Merrill Lynch International

Société Générale

Pursuant to the terms of the Dealer Agreement (as defined in "Subscription and Sale" below) the appointment of any Dealer may be terminated or further Dealers appointed for a particular Tranche of Notes or as Dealers under the Programme.

Each issue of Notes denominated in a currency or distributed in a jurisdiction in respect of which particular laws, guidelines, regulations, restrictions or reporting requirements apply will only be issued in circumstances which comply with such laws, guidelines, regulations, restrictions or reporting requirements from time to time (see "Subscription and Sale" below).

Fiscal Agent, Principal Paying Agent, Calculation Agent Redenomination Agent and Calculation Agent: Société Générale

Size: Up to Euro 7,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies) outstanding at any

time. The amount of the Programme may be increased in accordance with the terms

of the Dealer Agreement.

Final Terms: Notes issued under the Programme will be issued pursuant to this Base Prospectus

and associated final terms ("Final Terms").

The Final Terms relating to a particular Tranche of Notes will complete the Terms and Conditions of the Notes and this Base Prospectus and must be read in

conjunction with this Base Prospectus.

Distribution: Notes may be offered to institutional investors by way of placements on a non-

syndicated or syndicated basis.

Currencies: Subject to any applicable legal and/or regulatory restrictions, such currencies as may

be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer, including, without limitation, Australian dollars, Canadian dollars, Danish kroner, Euro, Hong Kong dollars,

252451-3-6-v10.12 - 6 - 36-40742021

Japanese yen, New Zealand dollars, Norwegian kroner, Renminbi, South African rand, Sterling, Swedish kronor, Swiss francs and United States dollars (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms).

Maturities:

Any maturity as indicated in the relevant Final Terms, subject to such minimum or maximum maturities as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the Issuer or the relevant Specified Currency.

Where Notes have a maturity of less than one year from the date of issue and either (a) the issue proceeds are received by the Issuer in the United Kingdom or (b) the activity of issuing the Notes is carried on from an establishment maintained by the Issuer in the United Kingdom, such Notes must: (i) have a minimum redemption value of £100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies) and be issued only to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses or who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses; or (ii) be issued in other circumstances which do not constitute a contravention of section 19 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the "FSMA") by the Issuer.

Notes will be issued on a fully-paid basis and at an issue price which is at par or at a discount to, or premium over, par.

Notes may be issued in either dematerialised form ("**Dematerialised Notes**") or in materialised form ("**Materialised Notes**").

Dematerialised Notes may, at the option of the Issuer, be issued in bearer dematerialised form (au porteur) or in registered dematerialised form (au nominatif) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant Noteholder, in either fully registered form (au nominatif pur) or administered registered form (au nominatif administré) form. No physical documents of title will be issued in respect of Dematerialised Notes. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Form, Denomination and Title".

Materialised Notes will be in bearer materialised form only. A temporary Global Certificate will be issued initially in respect of each Tranche of Materialised Notes. Materialised Notes may only be issued outside France. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Form, Denomination and Title" below.

Fixed interest will be payable on such date or dates as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) and on redemption.

Interest will be calculated on the basis of the Fixed Day Count Fraction as may be agreed and as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate determined either:

(a) on the same basis as the floating rate under a notional interest-rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency governed by an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions (published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc.) or the FBF Definitions (as published by the *Fédération Bancaire Française*), each as amended and updated as at the Issue Date of the first Tranche of the Notes; or

Issue Price:

Form of Notes:

Fixed Rate Notes:

Floating Rate Notes:

(b) by reference to EURIBOR, LIBOR any other interest rate benchmark specified as applicable in the relevant Final Terms and as adjusted for any applicable margin or any successor or alternative reference rate.

The Minimum Interest Rate shall not be less than zero.

The Margin (if any) relating to such floating rate will be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer for each Series of Floating Rate Notes.

Benchmark Event

If a Benchmark Event occurs (as defined in Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event)) the Issuer will as soon as reasonably practicable appoints a Reference Rate Determination Agent (as defined in Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event)), which will determine a successor or alternative reference rate, the related adjustment and/or amendments to the terms of the relevant Series of Notes are further described in Condition5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event)).

Other provisions relating to Floating Rate Notes:

Floating Rate Notes may also have a maximum interest rate, a minimum interest rate or both (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms).

Interest on Floating Rate Notes in respect of each Interest Period, as selected prior to issue by the Issuer and the relevant Dealer, will be payable on such Interest Payment Dates specified in, or determined pursuant to, the relevant Final Terms and will be calculated on the basis of the Day Count Fraction as may be agreed and as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

Fixed to Floating Rate Notes:

Fixed interest will be payable until conversion to floating rate of interest (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) at which point floating rate interest will be payable.

Zero Coupon Notes:

Zero Coupon Notes will be offered and sold at a discount to their nominal amount and will not bear interest other than in the case of late payment.

Redemption:

The Final Terms relating to each Tranche of Notes will indicate either that the Notes of such Tranche cannot be redeemed prior to their stated maturity (other than for taxation reasons or following an Event of Default) or that such Notes will be redeemable at the option of the Issuer and/or the Noteholders, upon giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' irrevocable notice (or such other notice period (if any) as is indicated in the relevant Final Terms) to the Noteholders or the Issuer on a date or dates specified prior to such stated maturity and at a price or prices and on such terms as are indicated in the relevant Final Terms. The Final Terms relating to each Tranche of Notes will also indicate whether the Issuer has a cleanup call option and/or a pre-maturity call option and/or an acquisition event call opinion.

Unless otherwise permitted by then current laws and regulations, Notes in respect of which the issue proceeds are to be accepted by the Issuer in the United Kingdom and having a maturity of less than one year, (a) shall have a redemption value of not less than £100,000 (or an amount of equivalent value denominated wholly or partly in a currency other than sterling), and (b) no part of any such Note may be transferred unless the redemption value of that part is not less than £100,000 (or such equivalent amount).

Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may redeem, in whole or in part, the Notes then outstanding at any time prior to their stated maturity,

at their relevant Make-whole Redemption Amount as specified in the relevant Final Terms

Denominations:

Without prejudice to the terms of the immediately following paragraph, Notes will be issued in such denominations as indicated in the relevant Final Terms, save that all Notes, including Notes admitted to trading on a Regulated Market in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Regulation, shall have a minimum specified denomination of &100,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency), or such higher amount as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant monetary authority or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency.

Unless otherwise permitted by then current laws and regulations, Notes in respect of which the issue proceeds are to be accepted by the Issuer in the United Kingdom and having a maturity of less than one year, (a) shall have a redemption value of not less than £100,000 (or an amount of equivalent value denominated wholly or partly in a currency other than sterling), and (b) no part of any such Note may be transferred unless the redemption value of that part is not less than £100,000 (or such equivalent amount).

All payments of principal and interest by or on behalf of the Issuer in respect of the Notes shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, any taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or within France or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax, unless such withholding or deduction is required by law.

If French law should require that payments of principal or interest in respect of any Note or Coupon be subject to deductions or withholding in respect of any present or future taxes or duties whatsoever, the Issuer will, to the fullest extent then permitted by law, pay such additional amounts as shall result in receipt by the Noteholders or, if applicable, the Couponholders, as the case may be, of such amounts as would have been received by them had no such withholding or deduction been required, subject to such exceptions as are further set out in Condition 8 (*Taxation*).

The terms of the Notes will contain a negative pledge provision as further described in Condition 4 (*Negative Pledge*).

There will be events of default and a cross-default in respect of the Notes as set in Condition 10 (*Events of Default*).

The principal and interest of the Notes and, where applicable, any relative Coupons constitute direct, unsubordinated and (subject to Condition 4 (Negative Pledge)) unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will rank pari passu and without any preference among themselves and (subject to such exceptions as are from time to time mandatory under French law) equally and rateably with all other present or future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer..

As of the date of this Base Prospectus, the Issuer's long-term debt has been assigned a rating of BBB+ (with stable outlook) by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services ("S&P") and Baa1 (with stable outlook) by Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's"). The programme is currently unrated.

Taxation:

Negative Pledge:

Events of Default:

Status of the Notes:

Rating:

In general, European regulated investors are restricted from using a rating for regulatory purposes if such rating is not issued by a credit rating agency established in the EEA and registered under the CRA Regulation unless (1) the rating is provided by a credit rating agency not established in the EEA but is endorsed by a credit rating agency established in the EEA and registered under the CRA Regulation or (2) the rating is provided by a credit rating agency not established in the EEA which is certified under the CRA Regulation. As of the date of this Base Prospectus, Moody's and S&P are credit rating agencies established in the European Union or in the United Kingdom, are registered under the CRA Regulation and appear on the list of registered and certified rating agencies published by ESMA.

Listing and admission to trading:

Application has been made for the Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris. The Notes may also be listed and admitted to trading on such other or further stock exchange(s) as may be agreed between the Issuer, and the relevant Dealer in relation to each Series. Unlisted Notes may also be issued. The Final Terms relating to each Tranche of Notes will state whether or not and, if so, on which stock exchange(s) the Notes are to be listed and admitted to trading.

Governing Law:

French law.

Clearing Systems:

Euroclear France as central depositary in relation to Dematerialised Notes and, in relation to Materialised Notes, Clearstream and Euroclear or any other clearing system that may be agreed between the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer.

Initial Delivery of Dematerialised Notes:

No later than one Paris business day before the issue date of each Tranche of Dematerialised Notes, the *lettre comptable* relating to such Tranche shall be deposited with Euroclear France as central depositary.

Initial Delivery of Materialised Notes:

On or before the issue date for each Tranche of Materialised Notes, the Temporary Global Certificate issued in respect of such Tranche shall be deposited with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream or with any other clearing system or may be delivered outside any clearing system *provided that* the method of such delivery has been agreed in advance by the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer.

Selling Restrictions:

There are selling restrictions in relation to the United States, Japan and the European Economic Area, including the United Kingdom, France, Hong Kong, the Netherlands, Italy, the PRC and Singapore. See "Subscription and Sale" herein.

Use of Proceeds:

Unless otherwise specified in any relevant Final Terms, the net proceeds from the issue of any Notes, after deduction of any management and underwriting commissions, any selling concessions and, when relevant, the expenses incurred in connection with the issue of any Notes, will be used by the Issuer for general financing and corporate purposes.

RISK FACTORS

The Issuer believes that the following factors may affect its ability to fulfil its obligations under the Notes issued under the Programme. All of these factors are contingencies which may or may not occur.

Factors which the Issuer believes may be material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with the Notes issued under the Programme are also described below.

The Issuer believes that the factors described below represent the principal risks inherent in investing in the Notes issued under the Programme but the Issuer may not have identified at the date of this Base Prospectus all risks which may be considered in the future as likely to have a significant negative impact on the Issuer's business, financial situation and results, its perspectives, its development or securities, and the Issuer does not represent that the statements below regarding the risks of holding the Notes issued under the Programme are exhaustive.

Prospective investors should also read the detailed information set out elsewhere in this Base Prospectus (including any documents incorporated by reference herein) and reach their own views prior to making any investment decision.

The risk factors have been presented in a limited number of categories depending on their nature. The risks which the Issuer considers to be the most material are set out first in each category, with the remaining risk factors in each category set out in descending order of materiality.

Words and expressions defined in the other sections of this Base Prospectus shall have the same meaning in this section.

1. Risk factors relating to the Issuer

The risk factors relating to the Issuer are limited to those that are specific to the Issuer and material to an informed investor's decision to invest in the Notes. In assessing the materiality of each risk, the Issuer has considered their potential impact and the potentiality of their occurrence taking into account the control measures to limit the impact and the probability of such risks on the Issuer.

The risks relating to the Issuer are set out on pages 114 to 115, 123 to 142, 192 and 201 to 202 of the 2019 Universal Registration Document (as defined in section "Documents Incorporated by Reference") and include the following:

- Risks relating to business activities (including risks relating to pressure on prices, geopolitical and macroeconomic instability, negative media/social media campaign, brand portfolio challenges and nonadaptation to new trends, product quality issue, supply disruption, talent management and fraud);
- Industrial and environmental risks (including climate change and environmental damage, loss of major site/strategic inventory, toxic contamination and human safety risk);
- Legal and regulatory risks (including regulatory changes, major litigation and counterfeiting/IP rights);
- Financial risks (including FX, interest rates and credit and pensions); and
- Risks relating to the Covid-19:

The COVID-19 pandemic has continued to evolve significantly over the past weeks, and is now affecting the Asia-Pacific region, Europe and the American continent, including in particular the United States. The pandemic has significant repercussions for the Group's activities, and as indicated in the Issuer's press release of 24 March 2020 which is included in the section "Recent Developments" of this Base Prospectus (the "Covid-19 Press Release"), the Issuer has revised its assumptions regarding the impact of COVID-19 and the expected resulting financial impacts for the Group. These financial impacts are expected to have an adverse effect on the Group's Profit from Recurring Operations for the 2019/20 financial year. The Issuer confirmed this revised guidance of the Group's Profit from Recurring Operations for the 2019/20 financial year in its press release of 23 April 2020 which is also included

in the section "Recent Developments" of this Base Prospectus (the "Q3 FY20 Press Release"). The Issuer has also indicated in the Q3 FY20 Press Release the organic sales decline of the Group for the first nine months of the 2019/20 financial year resulting in large part from the COVID-19 pandemic.

The extent and duration of the COVID-19 pandemic are still uncertain, and the impact on the Group may evolve further. If the assumptions disclosed in the Covid-19 Press Release and/or the Q3 FY20 Press Release were to become obsolete because the pandemic were to worsen or its duration were to be longer than expected, the adverse impact on the Group's financial condition could be greater than currently anticipated.

2. Risk factors associated with Notes issued under the Programme

Factors which the Issuer believes are specific to the Notes and material for an informed investment decision with respect to investing in the Notes issued under the Programme are described below.

(A) Risks relating to all Series of Notes

Credit risk

An investment in the Notes involves a credit risk on the Issuer. Since the Notes are unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer, benefiting from no direct recourse to any assets or guarantees, the Noteholders can only rely on the ability of the Issuer to pay any amount due under the Notes. The value of the Notes will depend on the creditworthiness of the Issuer (as may be impacted by the risks related to the Issuer as described above). If the creditworthiness of the Issuer deteriorates, the potential impact on the Noteholders could be significant: a deterioration in creditworthiness could give rise to negative repercussions on the Noteholders because (i) the Issuer may not be able to fulfil all or part of its payment obligations under the Notes, (ii) the value of the Notes may decrease and (iii) investors may lose all or part of their investment.

French insolvency law

As a société anonyme incorporated in France, French insolvency laws apply to the Issuer. Subject to the provisions of the relevant Final Terms, the Noteholders, in respect of all Tranches of any Series, will be grouped automatically for the defence of their common interests in a Masse, as defined in Condition 13(a) (Representation of Noteholders). However, under French insolvency law, holders of debt securities are automatically grouped into a single assembly of holders (the "Assembly") in order to defend their common interests if a safeguard procedure (procedure de sauvegarde, procedure de sauvegarde accélérée or procedure de sauvegarde financière accélérée) or a judicial reorganisation procedure (procédure de redressement judiciaire) is opened in France with respect to the Issuer.

The Assembly comprises holders of all debt securities issued by the Issuer (including the Notes), whether or not under a debt issuance programme (EMTN) and regardless of their governing law.

The Assembly deliberates on the proposed safeguard plan (projet de plan de sauvegarde, projet de plan de sauvegarde accélérée or projet de plan de sauvegarde financière accélérée) or judicial reorganisation plan (projet de plan de redressement) applicable to the Issuer and may further agree to:

- increase the liabilities (charges) of holders of debt securities (including the Noteholders) by rescheduling and/or partially or totally writing-off debts;
- establish an unequal treatment between holders of debt securities (including the Noteholders) as appropriate under the circumstances; and/or
- decide to convert debt securities (including the Notes) into shares and/or securities that give or may give right to share capital.

Decisions of the Assembly will be taken by a two-third majority (calculated as a proportion of the debt securities held by the holders attending such Assembly or represented thereat). No quorum is required to hold the Assembly.

For the avoidance of doubt, the provisions relating to the Representation of the Noteholders described in Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*) will not be applicable with respect to the Assembly to the extent they conflict with compulsory insolvency law provisions that apply in these circumstances.

It should be noted that a directive "on preventive restructuring frameworks, on discharge of debt and disqualifications, and on measures to increase the efficiency of procedures concerning restructuring, insolvency and discharge of debt, and amending Directive (EU) 2017/1132" has been adopted by the European Union on 20 June 2019. Once transposed into French law (which should happen by 17 July 2021 at the latest), such directive should have a material impact on French insolvency law, especially with regard to the process of adoption of restructuring plans under insolvency proceedings. According to this directive, "affected parties" (i.e., creditors, including the Noteholders, and, where applicable under national law, equity holders whose claims or interests are affected under a restructuring plan) shall be treated in separate classes which reflect certain class formation criteria for the purpose of adopting a restructuring plan. Classes shall be formed in such a way that each class comprises claims or interests with rights that are sufficiently similar to justify considering the members of the class a homogenous group with commonality of interest. As a minimum, secured and unsecured claims shall be treated in separate classes for the purpose of adopting a restructuring plan. A restructuring plan shall be deemed to be adopted by affected parties, provided that a majority in the amount of their claims or interests is obtained in each and every class (the required majorities shall be laid down by Member States at not higher than 75% in the amount of claims or interests in each class). If the restructuring plan is not approved by each and every class of affected parties, the plan may however be confirmed by a judicial or administrative authority by applying a cross-class cram-down, provided that:

- the plan has been notified to all known creditors likely to be affected by it;
- the plan complies with the best interest of creditors test (i.e., no dissenting creditor would be worse off
 under the restructuring plan than such creditor would be in the event of liquidation, whether piecemeal or
 sale as a going concern);
- where applicable, any new financing is necessary to implement the restructuring plan and does not unfairly
 prejudice the interest of creditors;
- the plan has been approved by a majority of the voting classes of affected parties, provided that at least one of those classes is a secured creditors class or is senior to the ordinary unsecured creditors class; or, failing that, by at least one of the voting classes of affected parties or where so provided under national law, impaired parties, other than an equity-holders class or any other class which, upon a valuation of the debtor as a going-concern, would not receive any payment or keep any interest, or, where so provided under national law, which could be reasonably presumed not to receive any payment or keep any interest, if the normal ranking of liquidation priorities were applied under national law;
- the plan complies with the relative priority rule (i.e. dissenting classes of affected creditors are treated at least as favourably as any other class of the same rank and more favourably than any junior class). By way of derogation, Member States may instead provide that the plan shall comply with the absolute priority rule (i.e., a dissenting class of creditors must be satisfied in full before a more junior class may receive any distribution or keep any interest under the restructuring plan); and
- no class of affected parties can, under the restructuring, plan receive or keep more than the full amount of its claims or interests.

Therefore, when such directive is transposed into French law, it is likely that the Noteholders will no longer deliberate on the proposed restructuring plan in a separate assembly, meaning that they will no longer benefit from a specific veto power on this plan. Instead, as any other affected parties, the Noteholders will be grouped into one or several classes (with potentially other types of creditors) and their dissenting vote may possibly be overridden by a cross-class cram down.

Should this risk materialise, the impact on the Noteholders would be high. The commencement of insolvency proceedings against the Issuer would have a significant adverse effect on the market value of the Notes and any

decisions taken by the Assembly or a class of creditors, as the case may be, could cause the Noteholders to lose all or part of their investment.

No direct access to subsidiaries' cash flows or assets

The Issuer is a holding company. Investors will not have any direct claims on the cash flows or the assets of the Issuer's subsidiaries, and such subsidiaries have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay amounts due under the Notes or to make funds available to the Issuer for these payments. As a result the Noteholders will only rely on the Issuer's cash flows or assets to obtain payment under the Notes and, should the Issuer become insolvent, lose a substantial part of their investment in the Notes.

No limitation on issuing debt and limited restrictive covenants

There is no restriction in the Notes on the amount of debt which the Issuer or its Subsidiaries may incur. Any such further debt may reduce the amount recoverable by the Noteholders upon liquidation or insolvency of the Issuer. As contemplated in Condition 4 (*Negative Pledge*), the Terms and Conditions of the Notes contain a negative pledge that prohibits the Issuer and its Principal Subsidiaries in certain circumstances from creating security over assets, but only to the extent that such is used to secure other bonds or similar listed (or capable of being listed) debt securities on a regulated market or another assimilated market and there are certain exceptions to the negative pledge. The Terms and Conditions of the Notes do not contain any other covenants restricting the operations of the Issuer, or its ability to distribute dividends or buy back shares. The Issuer's Subsidiaries are not bound by obligations of the Issuer under the Notes and are not guarantors of the Notes. These limited restricted covenants and the absence of limitation of issuing further debt may not provide sufficient protection for Noteholders which could materially and negatively impact the Noteholders and increase the risk of losing all or part of their investment in the Notes.

Changes of law may occur in the future that will impact the conditions of the Notes

The Terms and Conditions of the Notes are based on and governed by the laws of France in effect as at the date of this Base Prospectus. No assurance can be given as to the impact of any possible judicial decision or change to the laws of France or administrative practice (or to the interpretation thereof) after the date of this Base Prospectus. Any such decision or change could be unfavourable to creditors' rights, including those of the Noteholders. If any change in law were unfavourable to the Issuer or the Noteholders, it could have an adverse or a significant adverse effect on the market value of the Notes (depending on the nature of the change) and could have potentially serious negative repercussions on the Noteholders' investment in the Notes. The risk of changes in law is higher for Notes with longer maturities.

Modification of the Terms and Conditions of the Notes

Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*) of the Terms and Conditions of the Notes contains provisions for calling meetings of Noteholders to consider matters affecting their interests generally. Subject to the provisions of the Final Terms, the Noteholders will, in respect of all Tranches in any Series, be automatically grouped for the defence of their common interests in a *Masse*, as defined in Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*). Noteholders can adopt measures either through a general meeting (the "**General Meetings**") or by consent following a written consultation (the "**Written Resolutions**").

As set out in Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*), the Terms and Conditions of the Notes permit defined majorities to bind all Noteholders including Noteholders who did not attend and vote at the relevant General Meeting, Noteholders who voted in a manner contrary to the majority or Noteholders who did not consent to a Written Resolution.

It is possible that a majority of Noteholders could adopt measures through a General Meeting or by way of a Written Resolution that would modify the Terms and Conditions in a way that could impair or limit the rights of the Noteholders. However, the likelihood of a majority of Noteholders adopting a decision that would have a significant adverse effect on the Noteholders should not be overplayed.

(B) Risks related to the market generally

Market value of the Notes

The market value of the Notes will be affected by a number of factors, including the value of the reference rates, yields, the time remaining to the maturity date and the creditworthiness of the Issuer (as of the date of this Base Prospectus, the long-term debt of the Issuer has been assigned a rating of BBB+ (with stable outlook) S&P and Baa1 (with stable outlook) by Moody's.

The value of the Notes or the reference rates depends on a number of interrelated factors, including economic, financial and political events and factors affecting capital markets generally and Euronext Paris and/or any other Regulated Market or the stock exchanges on which the Notes or the reference rates are traded. The price at which a Noteholder will be able to sell the Notes prior to maturity may be at a discount, which could be substantial, from the issue price or the purchase price paid by such Noteholder. Accordingly, all or a substantial part of the capital invested by the Noteholder may be lost upon any transfer of the Notes.

Risks related to the secondary market

The Programme allows for the Notes to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris or on any other Regulated Market as may be agreed with the Issuer. The Notes may have no established trading market when issued and there can be no assurance that an active trading market for the Notes will develop. If a market does develop, it may not be very liquid. Therefore, investors may not be able to sell their Notes easily or at prices that will provide them with a yield comparable to similar investments that have a developed secondary market. This is particularly the case for Notes that are especially sensitive to interest rate, currency or market risks, are designed for specific investment objectives or strategies or have been structured to meet the investment requirements of limited categories of investors. These types of Notes generally would have a more limited secondary market and more price volatility than conventional debt securities. This may have a negative impact on the liquidity of the Notes and result in low trading volumes. The degree of liquidity of the Notes may negatively impact the price at which an investor can dispose of the Notes where the investor is seeking to achieve a sale within a short timeframe. In such circumstances, the impact of this risk on the Noteholder would be high because Notes would likely have to be resold at a discount to the nominal value of the Notes. Furthermore, if additional and competing products are introduced in the markets, this may adversely affect the market value of the Notes.

The Issuer is entitled to buy the Notes, as described in Condition 7(j) (*Purchases*), and the Issuer may issue further notes, as described in Condition 15 (*Further Issues and Consolidation*). Such transactions may adversely affect the price development of the Notes. If additional and competing products are introduced in the markets, this may adversely affect the value of the Notes.

Exchange rate risks and exchange controls

The Programme allows for Notes to be issued in a range of currencies (each a "Specified Currency"). The Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes in the Specified Currency. This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities or financial statements are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the "Investor's Currency") other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of the Investor's Currency or central bank interventions in the relevant currency markets) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease (1) the Investor's Currency-equivalent yield on the Notes, (2) the Investor's Currency-equivalent value of the principal payable on the Notes and (3) the Investor's Currency-equivalent market value of the Notes.

Furthermore, Government and monetary or financial authorities may impose (as some have done in the past) exchange controls that could adversely affect an applicable exchange rate. If such risk were to materialise, the Noteholders whose financial activities are carried out or dependent principally in a currency or currency unit other than the relevant Specified Currency could be very negatively impacted as they might receive less interest or principal than expected, or at worst, no interest or principal.

(C) Risks related to the structure and the characteristics of a particular issue of Notes

The Programme allows for the issuance of a wide range of Notes with varying structures and features. Such structures and features may present particular risks for potential investors. A description of the most material risks associated with such structures and features is set out below:

Interest rate risks

Risks related to Fixed Rate Notes

Condition 5(a) (*Interest on Fixed Rate Notes*) allows for the issuance of Notes that pay a fixed rate of interest to Noteholders. Investment in Fixed Rate Notes involves the risk that subsequent changes in market interest rates may adversely affect the value of such Notes. While the nominal interest rate of a fixed interest rate note is fixed during the life of such a note or during a certain period of time, the current interest rate on the capital market (market interest rate) typically changes on a daily basis. As the market interest rate changes, the price of such note changes in the opposite direction. If the market interest rate increases, the price of such note typically falls, until the yield of such note is approximately equal to the market interest rate. If the market interest rate decreases, the price of a fixed rate note typically increases, until the yield of such note is approximately equal to the market interest rate. Noteholders should be aware that movements of the market interest rate can adversely affect the price of the Notes and could cause Noteholders to lose part of the capital invested if they decide to sell Notes during a period in which the market interest rate exceeds the fixed rate of the Notes. It is difficult to anticipate future market volatility in interest rates, but any such volatility may have a significant adverse effect on the price of the Notes and cause Noteholders who sell Notes on the secondary market to lose part of their initial investment.

Risks related to Floating Rate Notes

Condition 5(b) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes) allows for the issuance of Notes that pay a floating rate of interest to Noteholders. Investment in Notes which bear interest at a floating rate comprise (i) a reference rate and (ii) a margin to be added or subtracted, as the case may be, from such base rate. Typically, the relevant margin will not change throughout the life of the Notes but there will be a periodic adjustment (as specified in the relevant Final Terms) of the reference rate (e.g., every three months or six months) which itself will change in accordance with general market conditions. The market value of Floating Rate Notes may be volatile if changes, particularly short-term changes, to market interest rates evidenced by the relevant reference rate can only be reflected in the interest rate of these Notes upon the next periodic adjustment of the relevant reference rate. It is difficult to anticipate future market volatility in interest rates, but any such volatility may negatively impact the yield of Floating Rate Notes and give rise to reinvestment risk.

If the Final Terms provide for several interest payment dates, investors are exposed to the reinvestment risk if market interest rates decline. That is, investors may reinvest the interest income paid to them only at the relevant lower interest rates then prevailing.

Risks related to Notes which are linked to "benchmarks"

Where, pursuant to Condition 5(b)(ii)(C) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes), the applicable Final Terms for a Series of Floating Rate Notes specify that the Rate of Interest for such Notes will be determined by reference to the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), the Euro Interbank Offered Rate ("EURIBOR") and other indices which are deemed to be "benchmarks", investors should be aware that such "benchmarks" are the subject of recent national, international and other regulatory guidance and proposals for reform. Some of these reforms are already effective while others are still to be implemented. These reforms may cause such benchmarks to perform differently than in the past, or to disappear entirely, or have other consequences which cannot be predicted. Any such consequences could have a significant adverse effect on the liquidity and market value of and return on any Notes linked to such a "benchmark".

Regulation (EU) 2016/1011 (the "Benchmarks Regulation") was published in the European official journal on 29 June 2016 and has been in force since 1 January 2018.

The Benchmarks Regulation applies to "contributors", "administrators" and "users" of "benchmarks" (including EURIBOR and LIBOR) in the EU, and will, among other things, (i) require benchmark administrators to be

authorised or registered (or, if non-EU-based, to be subject to an equivalent regime or otherwise recognised or endorsed) and to comply with extensive requirements in relation to the administration of "benchmarks" (or, if non-EU based, to be subject to equivalent requirements) and (ii) prevent certain uses by EU supervised entities of "benchmarks" of administrators that are not authorised or registered (or, if non-EU based, not deemed equivalent or recognised or endorsed).

The Benchmarks Regulation could have a direct impact on any Notes linked to a "benchmark", including in any of the following circumstances:

- a rate or an index deemed to be a "benchmark" could not be used by a supervised entity in certain ways if
 its administrator does not obtain authorisation or registration or, if based in a non-EU jurisdiction, the
 administrator is not recognised as equivalent or recognised or endorsed and the transitional provisions do
 not apply; and
- the methodology or other terms of the "benchmark" are changed in order to comply with the requirements of the Benchmarks Regulation. Such changes could, among other things, have the effect of reducing, increasing or otherwise affecting the volatility of the published rate or level of the "benchmark".

More broadly, any of the international, national or other proposals for reform, or the general increased regulatory scrutiny of "benchmarks", could increase the costs and risks of administering or otherwise participating in the setting of a "benchmark" and complying with any such regulations or requirements. Such factors may have the following effects on certain "benchmarks" (including EURIBOR and LIBOR): (i) discourage market participants from continuing to administer or contribute to the "benchmark"; (ii) trigger changes in the rules or methodologies used in the "benchmark" or (iii) lead to the disappearance of the "benchmark". Any of the above changes or any other consequential changes as a result of international, national or other proposals for reform or other initiatives or investigations, could have a significant adverse effect on the market value of and return on any Notes linked to or referencing a "benchmark".

Investors should be aware that, if a benchmark were discontinued or otherwise unavailable, the rate of interest on Notes which are linked to such benchmark will be determined for the relevant period by the fall-back provisions applicable to such Notes (it being specified that if a Benchmark Event occurs, a specific fall-back shall apply - please refer to the risk factor entitled "Occurrence of a Benchmark Event" below). Depending on the manner in which a benchmark is to be determined under the Terms and Conditions, this may (i) if ISDA Determination or FBF Determination applies pursuant to Condition 5(b)(ii)(A) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes) or Condition 5(b)(ii)(B) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes) respectively, be relying upon the provision by reference banks of offered quotations for the relevant benchmark which, depending on market circumstances, may not be available at the relevant time or (ii) if Screen Rate Determination applies pursuant to Condition 5(b)(ii)(C) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes), result in the effective application of a fixed rate based on the rate which applied for the immediately preceding Interest Period for which the benchmark was available. Any of the foregoing could have an adverse effect on the market value or liquidity of, and return on, any Notes linked to a "benchmark".

Occurrence of a Benchmark Event

Where Screen Rate Determination is used as the method to calculate the Rate of Interest in respect of Notes linked to or referencing a "benchmark" pursuant to Condition 5(b)(ii)(C) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes), certain fallback arrangements set out in Condition 5(b)(ii) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes) will apply if a Benchmark Event occurs. This includes scenarios where an inter-bank offered rate (such as LIBOR or EURIBOR) or other relevant reference rate, and/or any page on which such benchmark may be published, become unavailable, or if the Calculation Agent, any Paying Agent or any other party responsible for the calculation of the Rate of Interest (as specified in the applicable Final Terms) are no longer lawfully permitted to calculate interest on any such Notes under the Benchmarks Regulation or otherwise. Such fallback arrangements include the possibility that the rate of interest could be set by reference to a Replacement Reference Rate (as defined in Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event), with or without the application of an adjustment spread (which, if applied, could be positive or negative, and would be applied with a view to reducing or eliminating, to the fullest extent reasonably practicable in the circumstances, any economic prejudice or benefit (as applicable) to investors arising out of the replacement of the relevant benchmark), and may include amendments to the Terms and Conditions of such Notes to ensure the proper operation of the successor or alternative reference rate, all as determined by the Reference Rate Determination Agent (as defined in Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event).

No consent of the Noteholders shall be required in connection with effecting any Replacement Reference Rate. In addition, no consent of the Noteholders shall be required in connection with any other related adjustments and/or amendments to the Terms and Conditions of such Notes which are made in order to give effect to any Replacement Reference Rate.

In certain circumstances, and as specified in Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event), the ultimate fallback for a particular Interest Period, including where no Replacement Reference Rate is determined, may be that the rate of interest for such Interest Period be based on the last relevant Reference Rate available on the Relevant Screen Page which applied for the immediately preceding Interest Period plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any). This ultimate fallback may result in the effective application of a fixed rate of interest to Notes linked to or referencing a "benchmark". The effective conversion into Fixed Rate Notes may affect the secondary market and the market value of such Notes as the fixed rate of interest may be lower than the rate of interest usually applicable to such Notes. In the event of the application of a fixed rate of interest, the Noteholders would not be able to benefit from any potentially favourable prevailing market conditions.

It is possible that, if a Benchmark Event occurs, it will take some time before a clear successor or alternative reference rate is established in the market. Accordingly, Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event) provides as a further fallback that, following the designation of a Replacement Reference Rate, if the Reference Rate Determination Agent determines that the Replacement Reference Rate is no longer substantially comparable to the Reference Rate or does not constitute an industry accepted successor reference rate, the Issuer shall appoint or re-appoint a Reference Rate Determination Agent (which may or may not be the same entity as the original Reference Rate Determination Agent) for the purpose of confirming the Replacement Reference Rate or determining a substitute Replacement Reference Rate in accordance with Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event). If the Reference Rate Determination Agent is unable to or otherwise does not determine a substitute Replacement Reference Rate, then the Replacement Reference Rate will remain unchanged despite the fact that it may no longer be substantially comparable to the Reference Rate or that it may no longer constitute an industry accepted rate, which may have a negative effect on the market value and yield of the Notes.

The Replacement Reference Rate may have no or a very limited trading history and accordingly its general evolution and/or interaction with other relevant market forces or elements may be difficult to determine or measure. In addition, given the uncertainty concerning the availability of successor or alternative reference rates and the involvement of a Reference Rate Determination Agent, the relevant fallback provisions may not operate as intended at the relevant time and the Replacement Reference Rate may perform differently from the discontinued Reference Rate.

There can be no assurance that any change or adjustment applied to any Notes linked to or referencing a "benchmark" will adequately compensate for this impact. Investors should note that the Reference Rate Determination Agent will have discretion to adjust the Replacement Reference Rate in the circumstances described above. Any such adjustment could have unexpected consequences and could, due to the particular circumstances of each Noteholder, be unfavourable to the Noteholders. This could in turn have quite a negative impact on the rate of interest on, and

trading value of, the affected Notes. Moreover, any holders of such Notes that enter into hedging instruments based on the Relevant Rate may find their hedges to be ineffective, and they may incur costs in unwinding such hedges and replacing them with instruments tied to the Replacement Reference Rate.

Any such consequences could have a negative effect on the liquidity and value of, and yield on, any such Floating Rate Notes or have other significant adverse effects or unforeseen consequences.

Risks related to Fixed to Floating Rates Notes

Condition 5(e) (*Fixed to Floating Rate Notes*) allows the Issuer to issue Notes with a fixed rate of interest that is later converted to a floating rate of interest and vice versa. Fixed to Floating Rate Notes may bear interest at a rate that the Issuer may elect to convert from a fixed rate to a floating rate. Such interest rate conversion may take place either automatically or at the option of the Issuer on the date specified in the relevant Final Terms. The Issuer's ability to convert the interest rate will affect the secondary market and the market value of the Notes since the Issuer may be expected to convert the rate when it is likely to produce a lower overall cost of borrowing. If the Issuer converts from a fixed rate to a floating rate, the spread on the Fixed to Floating Rate Notes may be less favourable than then prevailing spreads on comparable Floating Rate Notes tied to the same reference rate. In addition, the new floating rate at any time may be lower than the rates on other Notes. It is difficult to anticipate future market volatility in interest rates, but any such volatility may have a significant adverse effect on the value of the Notes.

Risks related to Zero Coupon Notes

Condition 5 (*Interest*) allows the Issuer to issue Zero Coupon Notes. Zero Coupon Notes are subject to higher price fluctuations than non-discounted bonds. Changes in market interest rates have a stronger impact on the prices of Zero Coupon Notes than on the prices of ordinary Notes because the discounted issue prices are below par (if the yield is positive). If market interest rates increase, Zero Coupon Notes can suffer higher price losses than other Notes having the same maturity and credit rating. Due to their leverage effect, Zero Coupon Notes are a type of investment associated with a particularly high price risk. Therefore, in similar market conditions the holders of Zero Coupon Notes could be subject to higher losses on their investments than the holders of other instruments such as Fixed Rate Notes or Floating Rate Notes. It is difficult to anticipate future market volatility in interest rates, but any such volatility may have a significant adverse effect on the value of the Notes.

Early redemption risks

The Notes may be redeemed for tax reasons prior to maturity

In the event that, pursuant to Condition 8 (*Taxation*), the Issuer would be obliged to pay additional amounts in respect of any Notes due to any withholding or deduction for or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties of whatever nature imposed or levied, by or on behalf of the Republic of France or any political subdivision or any authority thereof or therein having power to tax, the Issuer may, and in certain circumstances shall be obliged to, redeem all outstanding Notes in accordance with Condition 7(b) (*Redemption for Tax Reasons*). Such early redemption may adversely affect the holders of the Notes as an investor may be exposed to risks connected to the reinvestment of cash proceeds from the early redemption of their Notes. As a consequence, Noteholders may lose all or part of their investment in the Notes.

Any early redemption at the option of the Issuer, if provided for in any Final Terms relating to a particular issue of Notes, could cause the yield anticipated by Noteholders to be considerably less than anticipated

The Final Terms for a particular issue of Notes may provide for early redemption at the option of the Issuer, pursuant to Condition 7(c) (*Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)*). Such right of early redemption is often provided for bonds or notes in periods of high interest rates. If the market interest rates decrease, the risk to Noteholders that the Issuer will exercise its right to redeem early increases. As a consequence, the yields received upon redemption may be lower than expected, and the redeemed face amount of the Notes may be lower than the purchase price for the Notes paid by the Noteholder (specified as the "Issue Price" in the applicable Final Terms). As a consequence, part of the capital invested by the Noteholder may be lost, so that the Noteholder in such case would not receive the total amount of the capital invested. In addition, investors that choose to reinvest monies they

receive through an early redemption may be able to do so only in securities with a lower yield than the redeemed Notes

The Issuer has the option, if so provided in the relevant Final Terms, to redeem the Notes, in whole or in part, or in whole but not in part, as the case may be, under a call option as provided in Condition 7(c) (*Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)*, an acquisition event call option as provided in Condition 7(g) (*Acquisition Event Call Option*) and/or, unless specified as not being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, a pre-maturity call option as provided in Condition 7(d) (*Pre-Maturity Call Option*), and/or clean-up call option as provided in Condition 7(e) (*Clean-up Call Option*), a make-whole redemption option as provided in Condition 7(f) (*Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer*). Such right of early redemption, if provided in the relevant Final Terms relating to a particular issue of Notes, could cause the expected yield in respect of the Notes to be considerably less than anticipated. See "*Partial redemption of Notes at the option of the Issuer or at the option of the Noteholders may make the market illiquid*" for risks relating to partial redemption.

In particular, with respect to the clean-up call option in Condition 7(e) (*Clean-up Call Option*), there is no obligation under the Terms and Conditions of the Notes for the Issuer to inform investors if and when the limit needed to exercise the clean-up call option has been reached or is about to be reached, and the Issuer's right to redeem will exist notwithstanding that immediately prior to the serving of a notice in respect of the exercise of the clean-up call option, the Notes may have been trading significantly above par, thus potentially resulting in a loss of capital invested.

If an Acquisition Event Call Option is specified as applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the probability and risks related to the nonconsummation of the proposed acquisition of the Acquisition Target (as defined in the relevant Final Terms) may depend on a variety of factors, including (but not limited to) securing competition, foreign investment and other regulatory approvals, obtaining consents from commercial counterparties or creditors of the Acquisition Target, completing required employee consultation procedures and the implementation of the Group's strategy with respect to the particular Acquisition Target, some of which will be outside of the control of the Issuer. In addition, should the completion of the proposed acquisition of the Acquisition Target not be completed within the Acquisition Notice Period, the Issuer will have the right (but not the obligation) to exercise the Acquisition Event Call Option at the Acquisition Event Redemption Amount (as defined in the relevant Final Terms) and in such case Noteholders would not receive the total return expected to receive on the Notes. Moreover, investors that choose to reinvest monies they receive through an Acquisition Event Call Option may be able to do so only in securities with a lower yield than the redeemed Notes. Conversely, if the proposed acquisition of the Acquisition Target is not consummated, and the Issuer determines not to redeem the Notes, the Notes will remain outstanding as obligations of the Issuer and the Acquisition Target will not be a member of the Group. The existence of these early redemption options in a particular Series of Notes could limit the market value of such Notes.

Partial redemption of Notes at the option of the Issuer or at the option of the Noteholders may make the market illiquid.

Depending on the number of Notes of the same Series in respect of which a partial redemption of the Notes at the option of the Issuer pursuant to Condition 7(c) (*Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)*) or pursuant to Condition 7(f) (*Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer*), or at the option of the Noteholders pursuant to Condition 7(h)(i) (*Redemption of the Notes at the Option of the Holders (Put Option)*) or following a change of control event pursuant to Condition 7(h)(ii) (*Redemption of the Notes at the Option of the Holders (Put Option)*) is made, any trading market in respect of those Notes in respect of which such option is not exercised may become illiquid which, depending on the extent of the illiquidity, may have a direct and significant impact on any remaining Noteholders seeking to dispose of their Notes.

Risks relating to Notes denominated in Renminbi

Restrictions on Notes denominated in Renminbi

The applicable Final Terms in relation to any Series of Notes may specify that the Notes are denominated in Renminbi ("RMB Notes").

Renminbi is not freely convertible at present. The government of the PRC (the "PRC Government") continues to regulate conversion between Renminbi and other currencies.

Although the People's Bank of China ("PBoC") has implemented policies improving accessibility to Renminbi to settle cross-border transactions in the past, there is no assurance that the PRC Government will liberalise control over cross-border remittance of Renminbi in the future, that the schemes for Renminbi cross-border utilisation will not be discontinued or that new regulations in the PRC will not be promulgated in the future which have the effect of restricting or eliminating the remittance of Renminbi into or out of the PRC. Despite the efforts in recent years to internationalise the currency, there can be no assurance that the PRC Government will not impose interim or long-term restrictions on the cross-border remittance of Renminbi.

In the event that funds cannot be remitted out of the PRC in Renminbi, the overall availability of Renminbi outside the PRC and the ability of the Issuer to source Renminbi to finance its obligations under the RMB Notes may be adversely affected.

As a result of the restrictions by the PRC Government on cross-border Renminbi fund flows, the availability of Renminbi outside the PRC is limited.

Although the offshore Renminbi market is expected to grow in depth and size, this is subject to constraints imposed by PRC laws and regulations on foreign exchange. There is no assurance that new PRC law and regulations will not be promulgated or the settlement arrangements between the PBoC and certain financial institutions in respect of limited clearing of Renminbi outside of the PRC will not be terminated or amended in the future, each of which may have the effect of restricting availability of Renminbi outside the PRC. The limited availability of Renminbi outside the PRC may affect the liquidity of its RMB Notes. To the extent the Issuer is required to source Renminbi outside the PRC to service the RMB Notes, there is no assurance that the Issuer will be able to source such Renminbi on satisfactory terms, if at all. Should the Issuer resort to using another currency, such as US Dollar, to respect its payment obligations under the RMB Notes, the relevant Noteholders may lose part of their investment when converting such currency back into Renminbi, depending on the prevailing exchange rate at that time.

IMPORTANT CONSIDERATIONS

Investors should seek financial and legal advice

Prospective investors should read the detailed information set out in this Base Prospectus and should consult with their own financial and legal advisers about risks associated with investment in a particular Series of Notes and the suitability of investing in the Notes in light of their particular circumstances.

Credit ratings

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to the Notes or to the Issuer. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised, suspended or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time and without notice.

The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above, and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

In general, European regulated investors are restricted under Regulation (EC) no. 1060/2009 of 16 September 2009 on credit rating agencies, as amended (the "CRA Regulation") from using credit ratings for regulatory purposes, unless such ratings are issued by a credit rating agency established in the EU and registered under the CRA Regulation (and such registration has not been withdrawn or suspended), subject to transitional provisions that apply in certain circumstances whilst the registration application is pending. Such general restriction will also apply in the case of credit ratings issued by non-EU credit rating agencies, unless the relevant credit ratings are endorsed by an EU-registered credit rating agency or the relevant non-EU rating agency is certified in accordance with the CRA Regulation (and such endorsement action or certification, as the case may be, has not been withdrawn or suspended).

The relevant Final Terms will specify whether or not such credit ratings are issued by a credit rating agency established in the European Union, and whether or not the relevant credit rating agency is registered (or has applied for registration) under the CRA Regulation and is included in the list of registered credit rating agencies published on the website of the European Securities and Markets Authority (http://www.esma.europa.eu/page/List-registered-and-certified-CRAs).

Taxation

Potential purchasers and sellers of the Notes should be aware that they may be required to pay taxes or other documentary charges or duties in accordance with the laws and practices of the country where the Notes are transferred or other jurisdictions, including the relevant Issuer's jurisdictions of incorporation. In some jurisdictions, no official statements of the tax authorities or court decisions may be available for innovative financial instruments such as the Notes. Potential investors are advised to ask for their own tax adviser's advice on their individual taxation with respect to the acquisition, sale and redemption of the Notes. Only these advisers are in a position to duly consider the specific situation of the potential investor.

Moreover, in certain circumstances Noteholders may be subject to U.S. withholding tax. The United States has enacted rules, commonly referred to as "FATCA", that generally impose a new reporting and withholding regime with respect to certain payments made by U.S. and non-U.S. withholding agents, particularly entities that are classified as financial institutions under FATCA. The United States has also entered into an intergovernmental agreement regarding the implementation of FATCA with France (the "IGA"). The Issuer does not expect payments made on or with respect to the Notes to be subject to withholding under FATCA. However, significant aspects of when and how FATCA will apply remain unclear, and no assurance can be given that withholding under FATCA will not become relevant with respect to payments made on or with respect to the Notes in the future. In the event that any withholding imposed because of FATCA, the Issuer will have no obligation to make additional payments in respect of such withholding.

Forward-looking Statements

This Base Prospectus contains forward-looking statements. The Issuer may also make written or oral forward-looking statements in any documents incorporated by reference herein, in any Supplements to this Base Prospectus or any documents incorporated by reference therein. Examples of such forward-looking statements include:

- (a) projections of operating revenues, net income, business net income, earnings per share, business earnings per share, capital expenditures, cost savings, restructuring costs, positive or negative synergies, dividends, capital structure or other financial items or ratios:
- (b) statements of its profit forecasts, future trends, future plans, future objectives or goals, including those relating to products, clinical trials, regulatory approvals and competition; and (iii)statements about its future events and future economic performance or that of France, the United States or any other countries in which the Issuer operates.

This information is based on data, assumptions and estimates considered reasonable by the Issuer as at the date of this Base Prospectus and undue reliance should not be placed on such statements.

Words such as "believe", "anticipate", "plan", "expect", "intend", "target", "estimate", "project", "predict", "forecast", "guideline", "should" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements but are not the exclusive means of identifying such statements.

Forward-looking statements involve inherent, known and unknown, risks and uncertainties associated with the regulatory, economic, financial and competitive environment, and other factors that could cause future results and objectives to differ materially from those expressed or implied in the forward-looking statements.

Risk factors which could affect the future results and cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements are discussed under "Risk Factors" section of this Base Prospectus. Additional risks, not currently known or considered immaterial by the Issuer, may have the same unfavourable effect and investors may lose all or part of their investment.

Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made. Other than required by law, the Issuer does not undertake any obligation to update them in light of new information or future developments.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

This Base Prospectus should be read and construed in conjunction with the following sections identified in the cross-reference table below of the following documents which have been previously published and have been filed with the *Autorité des marchés financiers* ("AMF") as competent authority in France for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation. Such sections shall be incorporated in, and shall be deemed to form part of, this Base Prospectus:

- the French language 2019/2020 *Rapport Financier Semestriel* dated 13 February 2020 which includes the half-yearly consolidated financial statements of the Issuer (the "**2020 Half-Year Financial Report**") for the period from 1 July 2019 to 31 December 2019 prepared in accordance with IAS 34 standard of the IFRSs as adopted by the European Union applicable to interim financial information (available by clicking on the following hyperlink: click here;
- (2) the French language 2018/2019 *Document d'Enregistrement Universel* dated 25 September 2019 which received reference no. D.19-0839 from the AMF ("**2019 Universal Registration Document**") and which includes the audited annual consolidated financial statements of the Issuer as at 30 June 2019 prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standards Board as adopted by the European Union and the auditors' report on such audited annual consolidated financial statements (available by clicking on the following hyperlink: click here); and
- the French language 2017/2018 *Document de Référence* dated 26 September 2018 which received reference no. D.18-0842 from the AMF ("**2018 Registration Document**") and which includes the audited annual consolidated financial statements of the Issuer as at 30 June 2018 prepared in accordance with IFRS and the auditors' report on such audited annual consolidated financial statements (available by clicking on the following hyperlink: click here).

The information on the website of the Issuer does not form part of this Base Prospectus (unless that information is incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus) and has not been scrutinised or approved by the competent authority. Any information not listed in the cross-reference list but included in the documents incorporated by reference is given for information purposes only.

For as long as any Notes are outstanding, this Base Prospectus, any Supplement and all documents incorporated by reference into this Base Prospectus may be obtained, free of charge, (i) at the office of the Fiscal Agent and the Paying Agents set out at the end of this Base Prospectus during normal business hours, (ii) at the registered office of the Issuer during normal business hours, and (iii) on the website of the Issuer (www.pernod-ricard.com). Provision of such documents does not constitute a representation that such documents have not been modified or superseded in whole or in part as specified above. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not except as so modified or superseded constitute a part of this Base Prospectus. Written or oral requests for such documents should be directed to Société Générale in its capacity as Fiscal Agent (as defined in the "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" below) or to the Issuer at its registered office set out at the end of this Base Prospectus. The Base Prospectus and any Supplement to the Base Prospectus will also be available on the website of the AMF (www.amf-france.org).

The Final Terms for each Series of Notes admitted to trading on Euronext Paris will be published on the websites of (x) the AMF (www.amf-france.org) and (y) the Issuer (www.pernod-ricard.com). If the Notes are admitted to trading on a Regulated Market other than Euronext Paris, the relevant Final Terms will provide whether additional methods of publication are required and what they consist of.

Any information not listed in the cross-reference list below but included in the documents incorporated by reference listed in (1) to (3) above is not incorporated by reference. Such information included in the documents incorporated by reference that is not included in the cross-reference tables below is either not relevant for the investor or covered elsewhere in this Base Prospectus.

The relevant documents and page references for the information incorporated by reference herein in response to the specific requirements of Annex 7 of Commission Delegated Regulation 2019/980 are as follows:

Information incorporated by reference

Annex 7 of the Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No. 2019/980 of 14 March 2019	2020 Half-Year Financial Report (page number)	2019 Universal Registration Document (page number)	2018 Registration Document (page number)
1. Persons Responsible			
2. Statutory Auditors			
2.1 Names and addresses of the Issuer's auditors for the period covered by the historical financial information (together with their membership in a professional body).		267	
3. Risk Factors			
3.1 A description of the material risks that are specific to the Issuer and that may affect the Issuer's ability to fulfil its obligations under the securities, in a limited number of categories, in a section headed 'Risk Factors'. In each category the most material risks, in the assessment of the Issuer, offeror or person asking for admission to trading on a regulated market, taking into account the negative impact on the Issuer and the probability of their occurrence, shall be set out first. The risk factors shall be corroborated by the content of the registration document.		114-115; 123-142; 192; 201- 202	
4. Information about the Issuer			
4.1 History and development of the Issuer			
4.1.1 The legal and commercial name of the Issuer.		266	
4.1.2 The place of registration of the Issuer, its registration number and legal entity identifier ('LEI').		266	
4.1.3 The date of incorporation and the length of life of the Issuer, except where the period is indefinite.		266	
4.1.4 The domicile and legal form of the Issuer, the legislation under which the Issuer operates, its country of incorporation, the address, telephone number of its registered office (or principal place of business if different from its registered office) and website of the Issuer, if any, with a disclaimer that the information on the website does not form part of the prospectus unless that		266	

Annex 7 of the Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No. 2019/980 of 14 March 2019	2020 Half-Year Financial Report (page number)	2019 Universal Registration Document (page number)	2018 Registration Document (page number)
information is incorporated by reference into the prospectus.			
4.1.5 Credit ratings assigned to the Issuer at the request or with the cooperation of the Issuer in the rating process.		192	
5. Business Overview			
5.1 Principal activities			
5.1.1 A brief description of the Issuer's principal activities stating the main categories of products sold and/or services performed;		2-3; 10-11; 14-15; 28	
5.1.2 The basis for any statements made by the Issuer on its competitive position.		2-3; 10-11; 14-15; 28	
6. Organisational Structure			
6.1 If the Issuer is part of a group, a brief description of the group and the Issuer's position within the group. This may be in the form of, or accompanied by, a diagram of the organisational structure if this helps to clarify the structure.		8-29	
7. Trend Information			
7.1 A description of: (a) any material adverse change in the prospects of the Issuer since the date of its last published audited financial statements; and (b) any significant change in the financial performance of the group since the end of the last financial period for which financial information has been published to the date of the registration document. If neither of the above are applicable then the Issuer should include (an) appropriate negative statement(s).		151; 202	
9. Administrative, Management and Supervisory Bodies			
9.1 Names, business addresses and functions within the Issuer of the following persons and an indication of the principal activities performed by them outside of that Issuer where these are significant with respect to that Issuer: (a) members of the		32-53; 82	

Annex 7 of the Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No. 2019/980 of 14 March 2019	2020 Half-Year Financial Report (page number)	2019 Universal Registration Document (page number)	2018 Registration Document (page number)
administrative, management or supervisory bodies; (b) partners with unlimited liability, in the case of a limited partnership with a share capital.			
9.2 Administrative, management, and supervisory bodies conflicts of interests Potential conflicts of interests between any duties to the Issuer, of the persons referred to in item 9.1, and their private interests and or other duties must be clearly stated. In the event that there are no such conflicts, a statement to that effect must be made.		51	
10. Major Shareholders			
10.1 To the extent known to the Issuer, state whether the Issuer is directly or indirectly owned or controlled and by whom and describe the nature of such control and describe the measures in place to ensure that such control is not abused.		78-80; 268-271	
10.2 A description of any arrangements, known to the Issuer, the operation of which may at a subsequent date result in a change in control of the Issuer.		51; 76-77; 80; 268- 271	
11. Financial information concerning the Issuer's Assets and Liabilities, Financial Position, and Profits and Losses			
11.1 Historical financial information			
- Consolidated balance sheet	14	158-159	154-155
- Consolidated income statement	12	156	152
- Consolidated statement of cash flows	16	161	157
Consolidated statement of changes in equity	15	160	156
- Accounting policies and explanatory notes	17-35	162-206	158-199
11.2 Auditing of historical financial statements	36 (limited review report)	207-210	200-203

Annex 7 of the Commission Delegated Regulation (EU) No. 2019/980 of 14 March 2019	2020 Half-Year Financial Report (page number)	2019 Universal Registration Document (page number)	2018 Registration Document (page number)
11.3 Legal and arbitration proceedings	25; 33-34	135-138; 142; 200- 202; 222	142-144; 146; 194-195; 216- 217
12. Material Contracts		152-154	

SUPPLEMENT TO THE BASE PROSPECTUS

If at any time the Issuer shall be required to prepare a Supplement to this Base Prospectus pursuant to the provisions of Article 23 of the Prospectus Regulation, the Issuer will prepare and make available an appropriate Supplement to this Base Prospectus, which in respect of any subsequent issue of Notes to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris or on any other Regulated Market, shall constitute a Supplement to the Base Prospectus for the purpose of the relevant provisions of the Prospectus Regulation. Such Supplement to this Base Prospectus will be submitted to the AMF for approval.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

The following is the text of the terms and conditions that, subject to completion by the relevant Final Terms, shall be applicable to the Notes.

In the case of Dematerialised Notes, the text of the terms and conditions will not be endorsed on physical documents of title but will be constituted by the following text as completed by the relevant Final Terms.

In the case of Materialised Notes, either (i) the full text of these terms and conditions together with the relevant provisions of the Final Terms or (ii) these terms and conditions as so completed (and subject to simplification by the deletion of non-applicable provisions), shall be endorsed or attached on Definitive Materialised Notes.

All capitalised terms that are not defined in these Conditions will have the meanings given to them in the relevant Final Terms.

References in the Conditions to "Notes" are to the Notes of one Series only, not to all Notes that may be issued under the Programme.

The Notes are issued by Pernod Ricard (the "Issuer") in series (each a "Series") having one or more issue dates and on terms otherwise identical (or identical other than in respect of the issue date, issue price, first payment of interest and nominal amount of the Tranche), the Notes of each Series being intended to be interchangeable with all other Notes of that Series. Each Series may be issued in tranches (each a "Tranche") on the same or different issue dates. The specific terms of each Tranche (which, save in respect of the issue date, issue price, first payment of interest and nominal amount of the Tranche, will be identical to the terms of other Tranches of the same Series) will be set out in the Final Terms to this Base Prospectus (the "Final Terms").

The Notes are issued with the benefit of an agency agreement dated 26 May 2020 between the Issuer and Société Générale as Fiscal Agent, Principal Paying Agent, Redenomination Agent, Consolidation Agent and Calculation Agent (the "Agency Agreement"). The fiscal agent, the paying agents, the redenomination agent, the consolidation agent and the calculation agent(s) for the time being (if any) are referred to below respectively as the "Fiscal Agent", the "Paying Agents" (which expression shall include the Fiscal Agent), the "Redenomination Agent", the "Consolidation Agent" and the "Calculation Agent(s)".

References below to "Conditions" are, unless the context requires otherwise, to the numbered paragraphs below.

For the purposes of these Terms and Conditions, "**Regulated Market**" means any regulated market situated in a Member State of the European Economic Area ("**EEA**") (including the United Kingdom) as defined in Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended).

1. FORM, DENOMINATION AND TITLE

(a) Form:

Notes may be issued either in dematerialised form ("**Dematerialised Notes**") or in materialised form ("**Materialised Notes**").

(i) Title to Dematerialised Notes will be evidenced in accordance with Articles L.211-3 et *seq*. and R.211-1 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* by book entries (*inscriptions en compte*). No physical document of title (including *certificats représentatifs* pursuant to Article R.211-7 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*) will be issued in respect of the Dematerialised Notes.

Dematerialised Notes are issued, at the option of the Issuer, in either bearer dematerialised form (au porteur), which will be inscribed in the books of Euroclear France ("Euroclear France") (acting as central depositary) which shall credit the accounts of Account Holders, or in registered dematerialised form (au nominatif) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant Noteholder in either administered registered form (au nominatif administré) inscribed in the books of an Account Holder designated by the relevant Noteholder or in fully registered form (au nominatif pur) inscribed in an account in the books of Euroclear France maintained by the

Issuer or the registration agent (designated in the relevant Final Terms) acting on behalf of the Issuer (the "Registration Agent").

Unless this option is expressly excluded in the relevant Final Terms in accordance with the provisions of Article L.228-2 of the French *Code de commerce*, the Issuer may at any time request from the central depositary the following identification information of the holders of Dematerialised Notes in bearer form (*au porteur*): the name or the company name, nationality, date of birth or year of incorporation and mail address or, as the case may be, e-mail address as well as the quantity of Notes held by each of them and any restrictions applicable to the Notes.

For the purpose of these Conditions, "Account Holder" means any authorised intermediary institution entitled to hold, directly or indirectly, accounts on behalf of its customers with Euroclear France, and includes Euroclear Bank SA/NV as operator of the Euroclear System ("Euroclear") and the depositary bank for Clearstream Banking S.A. ("Clearstream").

(ii) Materialised Notes are issued in bearer form only. Materialised Notes are serially numbered and are issued with coupons (each, a "Coupon") and, where appropriate, a talon (a "Talon") attached, save in the case of Zero Coupon Notes in which case references to interest (other than in relation to interest due after the Maturity Date), Coupons and Talons in these Conditions are not applicable.

In accordance with Articles L.211-3 and R.211-1 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*, securities (such as the Notes) which are governed by French law and are in materialised form must be issued outside the French territory.

(b) Denomination(s):

Notes shall be issued in the specified denomination(s) as set out in the relevant Final Terms (the "**Specified Denomination(s)**") save that the minimum denomination of each Note, including Notes admitted to trading on a Regulated Market in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Regulation, will be $\&pect{\in}100,000$ (or, if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency at the issue date) or such other higher amount as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency (as defined below).

Dematerialised Notes shall be issued in one Specified Denomination only.

(c) Title:

- (i) Title to Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*) and in administered registered form (*au nominatif administré*) shall pass upon, and transfer of such Notes may only be effected through, registration of the transfer in the accounts of the Account Holders. Title to Dematerialised Notes in fully registered form (*au nominatif pur*) shall pass upon, and transfer of such Notes may only be effected through, registration of the transfer in the accounts of the Issuer or the Registration Agent.
- (ii) Title to Materialised Notes in definitive form having, where appropriate, Coupons and/or a Talon attached thereto on issue ("**Definitive Materialised Notes**"), shall pass by delivery.
- (iii) Except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law, the holder of any Note (as defined below), Coupon or Talon shall be deemed to be and may be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes, whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, or an interest in it, any writing on it or its theft or loss and no person shall be liable for so treating the holder.

(iv) In these Conditions, "holder of Notes" or "holder of any Note", or "Noteholder" means (a) in the case of Dematerialised Notes, the individual or entity whose name appears in the account of the relevant Account Holder, the Issuer or the Registration Agent (as the case may be) as being entitled to such Notes and (b) in the case of Materialised Notes, the bearer of any Definitive Materialised Note and the Coupons ("Couponholder" being construed accordingly), or Talon relating to it, and capitalised terms have the meanings given to them in the relevant Final Terms, the absence of any such meaning indicating that such term is not applicable to the Notes.

2. CONVERSION AND EXCHANGES OF NOTES

(a) Dematerialised Notes

- (i) Dematerialised Notes issued in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*) may not be converted into Dematerialised Notes in registered dematerialised form, whether in fully registered form (*au nominatif pur*) or in administered registered form (*au nominatif administré*).
- (ii) Dematerialised Notes issued in registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif*) may not be converted into Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*).
- (iii) Dematerialised Notes issued in fully registered form (au nominatif pur) may, at the option of the Noteholder, be converted into Notes in administered registered form (au nominatif administré), and vice versa. The exercise of any such option by such Noteholder shall be made in accordance with Article R.211-4 of the French Code monétaire et financier. Any such conversion shall be effected at the cost of such Noteholder.

(b) Materialised Notes

Materialised Notes of one Specified Denomination may not be exchanged for Materialised Notes of another Specified Denomination.

3. STATUS OF THE NOTES

The principal and interest of the Notes and, where applicable, any relative Coupons constitute direct, unsubordinated and (subject to Condition 4 (*Negative Pledge*)) unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will rank *pari passu* and without any preference among themselves and (subject to such exceptions as are from time to time mandatory under French law) equally and rateably with all other present or future unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer

4. **NEGATIVE PLEDGE**

So long as any of the Notes of the relevant Series or, if applicable, Coupons remain outstanding, the Issuer will not, and will procure that none of its Principal Subsidiaries (as defined below) will create or permit to subsist any mortgage, charge, pledge or other security interest (*sûreté réelle*) upon any of its or their assets or revenues, present or future to secure (i) any Relevant Indebtedness (as defined below) incurred by it or any of its Principal Subsidiaries or (ii) any guarantee in respect of any Relevant Indebtedness incurred by it or any of its Principal Subsidiaries unless, in either case, the Issuer's obligations under the Notes (a) are secured equally and rateably with such Relevant Indebtedness or such guarantee in respect thereof, or (b) are given the benefit of such other security, guarantee or arrangement as shall be approved by a Collective Decision of Noteholders of the relevant Series.

For the purposes of this Condition:

"Principal Subsidiary" means at any relevant time a Subsidiary (as defined below) of the Issuer:

(a) whose total gross assets as reflected in its statutory non-consolidated accounts represent no less than 10 per cent. of the total consolidated gross assets of the Issuer, as calculated by reference to the then latest

audited accounts of such Subsidiary and the then latest audited consolidated accounts of the Issuer and its consolidated subsidiaries; or

(b) to which are transferred all or substantially all of the assets of a Subsidiary which immediately prior to such transfer was a Principal Subsidiary, in which case the transferring entity will no longer be considered as a Principal Subsidiary as of the day of such transfer. For the avoidance of doubt, any Subsidiary which becomes a Principal Subsidiary under this sub-paragraph (b) will continue to be a Principal Subsidiary following the next audited accounts of such Subsidiary only if it satisfies the requirement set forth in subparagraph (a).

"Relevant Indebtedness" means any present or future indebtedness for borrowed money represented by bonds (obligations) or other debt securities (including titres de créances négociables) which are for the time being or capable of being, quoted, listed or ordinarily traded on any stock exchange, over-the-counter market or other securities market;

"Subsidiary" means any person or entity at any time which is a subsidiary within the meaning of Articles L.233-1 and L.233-3 of the French *Code de commerce*.

5. **INTEREST**

- (a) Interest on Fixed Rate Notes
 - (i) Each Fixed Rate Note bears interest on its nominal amount from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date at the rate(s) per annum equal to the Fixed Rate(s) of Interest payable in arrear on the Fixed Interest Date(s) in each year and on the Maturity Date if that does not fall on a Fixed Interest Date. The first payment of interest will be made on the Fixed Interest Date next following the Interest Commencement Date and, if the first anniversary of the Interest Commencement Date is not a Fixed Interest Date, will amount to the Initial Broken Amount. If the Maturity Date is not a Fixed Interest Date, interest from (and including) the preceding Fixed Interest Date (or the Interest Commencement Date, as the case may be) to (but excluding) the Maturity Date will amount to the Final Broken Amount.
 - (ii) The amount of interest payable in respect of each Fixed Rate Note for any Fixed Rate Interest Period (as defined below) shall be specified in the Final Terms (the "**Fixed Coupon Amount**").
 - (iii) The amount of interest payable in respect of each Fixed Rate Note payable in euro for which a Fixed Coupon Amount is not specified shall be calculated by applying the Rate of Interest to the Specified Denomination, multiplying such sum by the applicable Fixed Day Count Fraction, and rounding the resultant figure to the nearest sub-unit of the relevant Specified Currency, half of any such sub-unit being rounded upwards or otherwise in accordance with applicable market convention.
 - (iv) If, in respect of a Fixed Rate Note which is not payable in euro, interest is required to be calculated for a period of other than a full year, such interest shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-calendar day year consisting of 12 months of 30 calendar days each and, in the case of an incomplete month, the number of calendar days elapsed or on such other Fixed Day Count Fraction as is specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Fixed Day Count Fraction" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest on any Note for any period of time (from and including the first calendar day of such period to but excluding the last) (the "Calculation Period"):

If **Actual-Actual (ICMA)** is specified hereon:

(i) if such Calculation Period falls within a single Fixed Rate Interest Period, means the actual number of calendar days in such Calculation Period divided by the product of the number of calendar days in the Fixed Rate Interest Period in which it falls and the number of Fixed Rate Interest Periods in any year; and

(ii) if such Calculation Period does not fall within a single Fixed Rate Interest Period, means the sum of (x) the actual number of calendar days in such Calculation Period falling in the Fixed Rate Interest Period in which it begins divided by the product of the actual number of calendar days in that Fixed Rate Interest Period and the number of Fixed Rate Interest Periods in any year and (y) the actual number of calendar days in such Calculation Period falling in the subsequent Fixed Rate Interest Period divided by the product of the actual number of calendar days in the subsequent Fixed Rate Interest Period and the number of Fixed Rate Interest Periods in any year.

If **Actual-360** is specified hereon, the actual number of calendar days in the Calculation Period divided by 360.

If **30-360** is specified hereon, the number of calendar days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

$$\frac{[360x(Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30x(M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

"Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Calculation Period falls;

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Calculation Period falls;

"M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $\mathbf{D_1}$ " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and " $\mathbf{D_2}$ " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last calendar day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D_1 is greater than 29, in which case D_2 will be 30".

"euro" means the currency introduced at the start of the third stage of European economic and monetary union, and as defined in Article 2 of Council Regulation (EC) No 974/98 of 3 May 1998 on the introduction of the euro, as amended.

"Fixed Rate Interest Period" means the period from (and including) a Fixed Interest Date (or the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the next (or first) Fixed Interest Date.

"Interest Commencement Date" means the Issue Date of the Notes or such other date as may be specified as the Interest Commencement Date in the relevant Final Terms.

"Sub-unit" means, with respect to any currency other than euro, the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the country of such currency and, with respect to euro, means one cent.

"Treaty" means the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union.

(b) Interest on Floating Rate Notes

(i) Interest Payment Dates

Each Floating Rate Note bears interest on its nominal amount from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and such interest will be payable in arrear on either:

- (A) the Interest Payment Date(s) in each year specified in the relevant Final Terms; or
- (B) if no express Interest Payment Date(s) is/are specified in the relevant Final Terms, each date (each an "Interest Payment Date") which falls the number of months or other period specified as the Interest Period in the relevant Final Terms after the preceding Interest Payment Date or, in the case of the first Interest Payment Date, after the Interest Commencement Date.

Such interest will be payable in respect of each Interest Period (which expression shall, unless specified in the relevant Final Terms in these Terms and Conditions, mean the period from (and including) an Interest Payment Date (or the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the next (or first) Interest Payment Date, each an "Interest Period").

If a business day convention is specified in the relevant Final Terms and (x) if there is no numerically corresponding calendar day in the calendar month in which an Interest Payment Date should occur or (y) if any Interest Payment Date would otherwise fall on a day which is not a Business Day then, if the business day convention specified is:

- (1) in any case where Interest Periods are specified in accordance with Condition 5(b)(i)(B) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes) above, the Floating Rate Convention, such Interest Payment Date (i) in the case of (x) above, shall be the last calendar day that is a Business Day in the relevant month and the provisions of (B) below of this subparagraph (1) shall apply mutatis mutandis or (ii) in the case of (y) above, shall be postponed to the next calendar day which is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event (A) such Interest Payment Date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day and (B) each subsequent Interest Payment Date shall be the last Business Day in the month which falls the Interest Period after the preceding applicable Interest Payment Date occurred; or
- (2) the Following Business Day Convention, such Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next calendar day which is a Business Day; or
- (3) the Modified Following Business Day Convention, such Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next calendar day which is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event such Interest Payment Date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day; or
- (4) the Preceding Business Day Convention, such Interest Payment Date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day.

In addition, if (i) the Floating Rate Convention is specified in the relevant Final Terms, (ii) Interest Periods are specified in accordance with Condition 5(b)(i)(B) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes) above and (iii) any Interest Payment Date falls on the last Business Day in any month, then each subsequent Interest Payment Date shall be the last Business Day in the month which falls the Interest Period after the preceding applicable Interest Payment Date occurred.

In this Condition:

"Business Day" means a day which is both:

- (A) a calendar day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in Paris and any Business Centre specified in the relevant Final Terms; and
- (B) either (1) in relation to interest payable in a Specified Currency other than euro and Renminbi, a calendar day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in the principal financial centre of the country of the relevant Specified Currency (if other than Paris and any Business Centre) or (2) in relation to any sum payable in euro, a calendar day on which TARGET2 is operating; or (3) in relation to any sum payable in Renminbi, a calendar day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in Renminbi in Hong Kong and in the relevant Business Centre(s) (if any).

"TARGET2" means the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer payment system which utilises a single shared platform.

(ii) Rate of Interest

The Rate of Interest payable from time to time in respect of Floating Rate Notes will be determined in the manner specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(A) ISDA Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where ISDA Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will be the relevant ISDA Rate plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any). For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "ISDA Rate" for an Interest Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Fiscal Agent under an interest rate swap transaction if the Fiscal Agent were acting as Calculation Agent for that swap transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc. as amended from time to time (the "ISDA Definitions") and under which:

- (1) the Floating Rate Option is as specified in the relevant Final Terms;
- (2) the Designated Maturity is a period specified in the relevant Final Terms; and
- (3) the relevant Reset Date is either (i) if the applicable Floating Rate Option is based on the London inter-bank offered rate ("LIBOR") or on the Eurozone inter-bank offered rate ("EURIBOR") for a currency, the first calendar day of that Interest Period or (ii) in any other case, as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "Floating Rate", "Calculation Agent", "Floating Rate Option", "Designated Maturity" and "Reset Date" have the meanings given to those terms in the ISDA Definitions; the definition of "Banking Day" in the ISDA Definitions shall be amended to insert the words "are open for" in

the second line after the word "general"; and "Euro-zone" means the region comprised of member states of the European Union that adopt the euro.

When this sub-paragraph (A) applies, in respect of each relevant Interest Period the Fiscal Agent will be deemed to have discharged its obligations under Condition 5(b)(iv) (*Interest on Floating Rate Notes*) in respect of the determination of the Rate of Interest if it has determined the Rate of Interest in respect of such Interest Period in the manner provided in this sub-paragraph (A). Investors should consult the Issuer should they require a copy of the ISDA Definitions.

- (B) FBF Determination for Floating Rate Notes Where FBF Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined by the Calculation Agent as a rate equal to the relevant FBF Rate plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any). For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (B), "FBF Rate" for an Interest Accrual Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Calculation Agent under a Transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the FBF Definitions and under which:
 - (1) the Floating Rate is as specified in the relevant Final Terms, and
 - (2) the relevant Floating Rate Determination Date (*Date de Détermination du Taux Variable*) is the first calendar day of that Interest Accrual Period unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (B), "Floating Rate" (Taux Variable), "Calculation Agent" (Agent), "Floating Rate Determination Date" (Date de Détermination du Taux Variable) and "Transaction" (Transaction) have the meanings given to those terms in the FBF Definitions, provided that Euribor means the rate calculated for deposits in euro which appears on Reuters Page EURIBOR01, as more fully described in the relevant Final Terms. "FBF Definitions" means the definitions set out in the 2007 FBF Master Agreement relating to transactions on forward financial instruments as supplemented by the Technical Schedules (Additifs Techniques) as published by the Fédération Bancaire Française (together the "FBF Master Agreement"), unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms. Investors should consult the Issuer should they require a copy of the FBF Definitions.

- (C) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes
- (i) Where "Screen Rate Determination" is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will, subject as provided below, be either:
 - (1) the offered quotation (if there is only one quotation on the Relevant Screen Page); or
 - (2) the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the fifth decimal place, with 0.000005 being rounded upwards) of the offered quotations,

(expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate which appears or appear, as the case may be, on the Relevant Screen Page as at 11.00 a.m. (London time) in the case of LIBOR or 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) in the case of EURIBOR on the Interest Determination Date in question, as determined by the Fiscal Agent, plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any). If five or more of such offered quotations are available on the Relevant Screen Page, the highest (or,

if there is more than one such highest quotation, one only of such quotations) and the lowest (or, if there is more than one such lowest quotation, one only of such quotations) shall be disregarded by the Fiscal Agent for the purpose of determining the arithmetic mean (rounded as provided above) of such offered quotations. For the purposes of these Conditions, "Reference Rate" means the rate specified as such in the relevant Final Terms.

- (ii) If, in the case of (C)(i)(1) above, such rate does not appear on that page or, in the case of (C)(i)(2) above, fewer than two such rates appear on that page or if, in either case, the Relevant Screen Page is unavailable but a Benchmark Event (as defined below) has not occurred, the Fiscal Agent will:
 - (1) request the principal financial centre office of each of the Reference Banks to provide a quotation of the Reference Rate at approximately 11.00 a.m. (local time in the principal financial centre of the Specified Currency) on the Interest Determination Date to prime banks in the Relevant Financial Centre interbank market in an amount that is representative for a single transaction in that market at that time; and
 - (2) determine the arithmetic mean of such quotations.
- (iii) If fewer than two such quotations are provided as requested, the Fiscal Agent will determine the arithmetic mean of the rates (being the nearest to the Reference Rate, as determined by the Fiscal Agent) quoted by major banks in the principal financial centre of the Specified Currency, selected by the Fiscal Agent, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (local time in the principal financial centre of the Specified Currency) on the first calendar day of the relevant Interest Period for loans in the Specified Currency to leading European banks for a period equal to the relevant Interest Period and in an amount that is representative for a single transaction in that market at that time. If the Rate of Interest cannot be determined in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, the Rate of Interest shall be calculated on the basis of the last Reference Rate available on the Relevant Screen Page, as determined by the Fiscal Agent, plus or minus (as indicated in the relevant Final Terms) the Margin (if any).
- (iv) If the Reference Rate from time to time in respect of the Floating Rate Notes is specified as being other than LIBOR or EURIBOR, the Rate of Interest in respect of such Notes will be determined as provided in the relevant Final Terms.
- (v) For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (C), "**Reference Banks**" means four major banks selected by the Fiscal Agent in the market that are most closely connected with the Reference Rate, unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.
- (D) Benchmark Event

Where Screen Rate Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, this Condition 5(b)(ii)(D) (Benchmark Event) will apply.

Notwithstanding paragraphs (C)(ii) and (C)(iii) above, if the Issuer (in consultation with the Calculation Agent) determines at any time prior to any Interest Determination Date that a Benchmark Event has occurred, the Issuer will as soon as reasonably practicable (and in any event before the Business Day prior to the applicable Interest Determination Date) appoint an agent, which may be a leading bank or benchmark agent in the principal financial centre of the Specified Currency (the "Reference Rate Determination Agent"), which will determine whether a successor or alternative reference rate, which is substantially comparable to the relevant Reference Rate and is an industry accepted successor rate, is available for the purpose of determining the

Reference Rate on each Interest Determination Date falling on or after the date of such determination (the "Replacement Reference Rate"). If the Reference Rate Determination Agent determines that there is a Replacement Reference Rate, the Reference Rate Determination Agent will notify the Calculation Agent of the Replacement Reference Rate to be used by the Calculation Agent to determine the Rate of Interest.

If the Reference Rate Determination Agent has determined a Replacement Reference Rate, then for the purpose of determining the Reference Rate on each Interest Determination Date falling on or after such determination:

- (i) the Reference Rate Determination Agent will also determine the changes (if any) required to the applicable Business Day Convention, the definition of Business Day, the Interest Determination Date, the Day Count Fraction, and any method for obtaining the Replacement Reference Rate, including any adjustment needed to make such Replacement Reference Rate comparable to the relevant Reference Rate and any necessary adjustment to the spread in order to limit any increase or decrease in the yield of the Notes resulting from the application of the Replacement Reference Rate, in each case acting in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner that is consistent with industry-accepted practices for such Replacement Reference Rate;
- (ii) references to the Reference Rate in these Conditions will be deemed to be references to the relevant Replacement Reference Rate, including any alternative method for determining such rate as described in (i) above;
- (iii) the Reference Rate Determination Agent will notify the Issuer of such Replacement Reference Rate and the details described in (i) above, as soon as reasonably practicable; and
- (iv) the Issuer will give notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) of the Replacement Reference Rate, and of the details described in (i) above as soon as reasonably practicable but in any event no later than 5:00 p.m. (London time) on the Business Day prior to the applicable Interest Determination Date.
- (v) The determination of the Replacement Reference Rate and the other matters referred to above by the Reference Rate Determination Agent will (in the absence of manifest error) be final and binding on the Issuer, the Calculation Agent and the Noteholders, unless the Reference Rate Determination Agent determines at a later date that the Replacement Reference Rate is no longer substantially comparable to the Reference Rate or does not constitute an industry accepted successor or alternative reference rate, in which case the Issuer shall appoint or re-appoint a Reference Rate Determination Agent (which may or may not be the same entity as the original Reference Rate Determination Agent) for the purpose of confirming the Replacement Reference Rate or determining a substitute Replacement Reference Rate in an identical manner as described above. If the Reference Rate Determination Agent is unable to or otherwise does not determine a substitute Replacement Reference Rate, then the Replacement Reference Rate will remain unchanged.

If a Reference Rate Determination Agent is appointed by the Issuer and such Reference Rate Determination Agent determines that a Benchmark Event has occurred but for any reason a Replacement Reference Rate has not been determined, the Issuer may decide that no Replacement Reference Rate or any other successor or alternative reference rate will be adopted and the Reference Rate for the relevant Interest Period in such case will be equal to the last relevant Reference Rate available on the Relevant Screen Page as determined by the Calculation Agent (in consultation with the Issuer).

- (1) the relevant Reference Rate has ceased to be published on the Relevant Screen Page as a result of such benchmark ceasing to be calculated or administered; or
- (2) a public statement by the administrator of the relevant Reference Rate (or by the supervisor of the administrator of such Reference Rate) that (in circumstances where no successor administrator has been or will be appointed that will continue publication of such Reference Rate), the administrator has ceased publishing such Reference Rate permanently or indefinitely or that it will cease to do so by a specified future date (the "Specified Future Date"); or
- (3) a public statement by the supervisor of the administrator of the relevant Reference Rate that such Reference Rate has been or will, by a specified future date (the "Specified Future Date"), be permanently or indefinitely discontinued; or
- (4) a public statement by the supervisor of the administrator of the relevant Reference Rate that means that such Reference Rate will, by a specified future date (the "Specified Future Date"), be prohibited from being used or that its use will be subject to restrictions or adverse consequences, either generally or in respect of the Notes; or
- (5) a public statement by the supervisor of the administrator of the relevant Reference Rate (as applicable) that, in the view of such supervisor, such Reference Rate is no longer representative of an underlying market; or
- (6) it has or will, by a specified date within the following six months, become unlawful for the Calculation Agent to calculate any payments due to be made to any Noteholder using the relevant Reference Rate (as applicable) (including, without limitation, under the Benchmarks Regulation (EU) 2016/1011, if applicable).

Notwithstanding the sub-paragraphs above, where the relevant Benchmark Event is a public statement within sub-paragraphs (2), (3) or (4) above and the Specified Future Date in the public statement is more than six months after the date of that public statement, the Benchmark Event shall not be deemed to occur until the date falling six months prior to such Specified Future Date.

(iii) Minimum and/or Maximum Interest Rate

If the relevant Final Terms specify a Minimum Interest Rate for any Interest Period, then, in the event that the Rate of Interest in respect of such Interest Period determined in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (ii) above is less than such Minimum Interest Rate, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be such Minimum Interest Rate. If the relevant Final Terms specify a Maximum Interest Rate for any Interest Period, then, in the event that the Rate of Interest in respect of such Interest Period determined in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (ii) above is greater than such Maximum Interest Rate, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be such Maximum Interest Rate. The Minimum Interest Rate shall not be less than zero.

(iv) Determination of Rate of Interest and Calculation of Interest Amounts

The Fiscal Agent will at or as soon as practicable after each time at which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, determine the Rate of Interest for the relevant Interest Period.

The Fiscal Agent will calculate the amount of interest (the "Interest Amount") payable on the Floating Rate Notes in respect of the Specified Denomination for the relevant Interest Period. Each Interest Amount shall be calculated by applying the Rate of Interest to the Specified Denomination, multiplying such sum by the applicable Day Count Fraction and rounding the resultant figure to the nearest sub-unit of the relevant Specified Currency, half of any such sub-unit being rounded upwards or otherwise in accordance with applicable market convention.

"Day Count Fraction" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest for any Interest Period:

- (A) if "Actual-Actual" or "Actual-365 (FBF)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of calendar days in the Interest Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that Interest Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (i) the actual number of calendar days in that portion of the Interest Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (ii) the actual number of calendar days in that portion of the Interest Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365);
- (B) if "Actual-365 (Fixed)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of calendar days in the Interest Period divided by 365;
- (C) if "Actual-Actual (FBF)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the fraction whose numerator is the actual number of calendar days elapsed during such period and whose denominator is 365 (or 366 if 29 February falls within the Interest Period). If the Interest Period is of a duration of more than one (1) year, the basis shall be calculated as follows:
 - (x) the number of complete years shall be counted back from the last calendar day of the Interest Period; and
 - (y) this number shall be increased by the fraction for the relevant period calculated as set out in the first paragraph of this definition;
- if "Actual-360" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of calendar days in the Interest Period divided by 360;
- (E) if "30-360", "360-360" or "Bond Basis" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of calendar days in the Interest Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$\frac{[360x(Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30x(M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

" \mathbf{Y}_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Interest Period falls;

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Interest Period falls;

" M_2 " is the calendar month, expressed as number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Interest Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and " D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period, unless such number would be 31 and D_1 is greater than 29, in which case D_2 will be 30;

(F) if "30E/360" or "Eurobond Basis" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of calendar days in the Interest Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$\frac{[360x(Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30x(M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

" \mathbf{Y}_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Interest Period falls:

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period falls;

"M₁" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Interest Period falls;

"M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period falls;

"D₁" is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Interest Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D₁ will be 30; and "D₂" is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D₂ will be 30;

(G) if "30E/360 (FBF)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, in respect of each Interest Period, the fraction whose denominator is 360 and whose numerator is the number of calendar days elapsed during such period, calculated on the basis of a year comprising 12 months of 30 days, subject to the following the exception:

if the last calendar day of the Interest Period is the last calendar day of the month of February, the number of calendar days elapsed during such month shall be the actual number of days, where:

D1 (dd1, mm1, yy1) is the date of the beginning of the period D2 (dd2, mm2, yy2) is the date of the end of the period the fraction is:

$$\frac{1}{360} \times [(yy2 - yy1) \times 360 + (mm2 - mm1) \times 30 + Min (dd2 \,,\, 30) - Min (dd1 \,,\, 30)]$$

(H) if "30E/360 (ISDA)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of calendar days in the Interest Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$\frac{[360x(Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30x(M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

"Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Interest Period falls;

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first calendar day of the Interest Period falls;

"M₂" is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the calendar day immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period falls;

"D₁" is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Interest Period, unless (i) that day is the last calendar day of February or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D₁ will be 30; and "D₂" is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last calendar day included in the Interest Period, unless (i) that day is the last calendar day of February but not the Maturity Date (as specified in the relevant Final Terms) or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D₂ will be 30, *provided*, *however*, *that* in each such case, the number of calendar days in the Interest Period is calculated from and including the first calendar day of the Interest Period to but excluding the last calendar day of the Interest Period.

(v) Notification of Rate of Interest and Interest Amounts

The Fiscal Agent will cause the Rate of Interest and each Interest Amount for each Interest Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date to be notified to the Issuer and any stock exchange on which the relevant Floating Rate Notes are for the time being listed and notice thereof to be published in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than the fourth Paris Business Day (as defined in Condition 5(b)(i) (Interest Payment Dates)) thereafter. Each Interest Amount and Interest Payment Date so notified may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without prior notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period. Any such amendment will be promptly notified to the Issuer, each stock exchange on which the relevant Floating Rate Notes are for the time being listed and to Holders of Notes in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices).

(vi) Certificates to be Final

All certificates, communications, opinions, determinations, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of the provisions of this Condition 5(b) (*Interest on Floating Rate Notes*), whether by the Fiscal Agent or, if applicable, the Calculation Agent, shall (in the absence of wilful default, bad faith or manifest error) be binding on the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent, the Calculation Agent (if applicable), the other Paying Agents and all Holders of Notes and Coupons and (in the absence as aforesaid) no liability to the Issuer, the Holders of Notes and the Coupons shall attach to the Fiscal Agent or the Calculation Agent (if applicable) in connection with the exercise or non-exercise by it of its powers, duties and discretions pursuant to such provisions.

(vii) Linear Interpolation

If Linear Interpolation is specified as applicable in respect of an Interest Period in the relevant Final Terms, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be calculated by the Fiscal Agent by straight-line linear interpolation by reference to two rates which appear on the Relevant Screen Page as of 11.00 a.m. (London time) in the case of LIBOR or 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) in the case of EURIBOR on the relevant Interest Determination Date, where:

(A) one rate shall be determined as if the relevant Interest Period were the period of time for which rates are available next shorter than the length of the relevant Interest Period; and (B) the other rate shall be determined as if the relevant Interest Period were the period of time for which rates are available next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period; *provided, however, that* if no rate is available for a period of time next shorter or, as the case may be, next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period, then the Fiscal Agent shall determine such rate at such time and by reference to such sources as it determines appropriate.

(c) Accrual of Interest

Each Note (or in the case of the redemption of part only of a Note that part only of such Note) will cease to bear interest (if any) from the date for its redemption unless, upon due presentation thereof, payment of principal is improperly withheld or refused. In such event, interest will continue to accrue until whichever is the earlier of:

- (i) the date on which all amounts due in respect of such Note have been paid; and
- (ii) five calendar days after the date on which the full amount of the moneys payable has been received by the Fiscal Agent and notice to that effect has been given in accordance with Condition 12 (*Notices*).

(d) CNY Notes

Notwithstanding the foregoing, each CNY Note which is a Fixed Rate Note bears interest from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum equal to the Rate of Interest. For the purposes of calculating the amount of interest, if any Interest Payment Date would otherwise fall on a day which is not a Business Day, it shall be postponed to the next day which is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month in which case it shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day. Interest will be payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The Calculation Agent will, as soon as practicable after 11.00 a.m. (Hong Kong time) on each Interest Determination Date, calculate the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination for the relevant Interest Period. The determination of the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination by the Calculation Agent shall (in the absence of manifest error and after confirmation by the Issuer) be final and binding upon all parties. The Calculation Agent will cause the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination for each Interest Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date to be notified to each of the Paying Agents and to be notified to Noteholders as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than the fourth Business Day thereafter. The amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination and Interest Payment Date so published may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period. If the Notes become due and payable under Condition 10 (Events of Default), the accrued interest per Specified Denomination shall nevertheless continue to be calculated as previously by the Calculation Agent in accordance with this provision but no publication of the amount of interest payable per Specified Denomination so calculated need be made. Unless otherwise agreed in the relevant Final Terms, interest shall be calculated in respect of any period by applying the Rate of Interest to the Specified Denomination, multiplying such product by the actual number of calendar days in the relevant Interest Period or, as applicable, other period concerned and dividing it by 365, and rounding the resultant figure to the nearest Renminbi sub-unit, half of any such sub-unit being rounded upwards or otherwise in accordance with applicable market convention.

(e) Fixed to Floating Rate Notes

Each Fixed to Floating Rate Note bears interest at a rate (i) that the Issuer may decide to convert at the date specified in the relevant Final Terms from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate or (ii) which shall be automatically converted from a Fixed Rate to a Floating Rate at the date specified in the relevant Final Terms.

6. **PAYMENTS**

(a) Dematerialised Notes

Payments of principal and interest in respect of Dematerialised Notes shall (in the case of Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form or administered registered form) be made by transfer to the account denominated in the relevant currency of the relevant Account Holders for the benefit of the Noteholders and, (in the case of Dematerialised Notes in fully registered form), to an account denominated in the relevant currency with a Bank (as defined below) designated by the Noteholders. Any payment validly made to any such Account Holders, or to any such Bank (as defined below) designated by any Noteholder, will be an effective discharge of the Issuer in respect of such payment.

(b) Materialised Notes

Payments of principal and interest in respect of Materialised Notes shall, subject as mentioned below, be made against presentation and surrender during usual business hours of the relevant Materialised Notes (in the case of all other payments of principal and, in the case of interest, as specified in Condition 6(f)(v) (*Unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons*) or Coupons (in the case of interest, save as specified in Condition 6(f)(v) (*Unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons*)), as the case may be, at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States by a cheque payable in the relevant currency drawn on, or, at the option of the Noteholder, by transfer to an account denominated in such currency with, a Bank (as defined below).

"Bank" means a bank in the principal financial centre of the country for such Specified Currency or, in the case of euro, in a city in which banks have access to the TARGET 2 System.

(c) Payments in the United States

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any Materialised Notes are denominated in U.S. Dollars, payments in respect thereof may be made at the specified office of any Paying Agent in New York City in the same manner as aforesaid if (i) the Issuer shall have appointed Paying Agents with specified offices outside the United States with the reasonable expectation that such Paying Agents would be able to make payment of the amounts on the Notes in the manner provided above when due, (ii) payment in full of such amounts at all such offices is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions on payment or receipt of such amounts and (iii) such payment is then permitted by United States law, without involving, in the opinion of the Issuer, any adverse tax consequence to the Issuer.

(d) Payments subject to Fiscal Laws

Payments will be subject in all cases to any fiscal or other laws and regulations applicable thereto in the place of payment, but without prejudice to the provisions of Condition 8 (*Taxation*). References to "**Specified Currency**" will include any successor currency under applicable law.

(e) Appointment of Agents

The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Calculation Agent, the Redenomination Agent and the Consolidation Agent initially appointed by the Issuer and their respective specified offices are listed below. The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Redenomination Agent, the Consolidation Agent and the Registration Agent act solely as agents of the Issuer and the Calculation Agent(s) act(s) as independent experts(s) and, in each such case, do not assume any obligation or relationship of agency for any Noteholder or Couponholder. The Issuer reserves the right at any time to vary or terminate the appointment of the Fiscal Agent, any other Paying Agent, the Redenomination Agent, the Consolidation Agent and the Registration Agent or the Calculation Agent(s) and to appoint additional or other Paying Agents, *provided that* the Issuer shall at all times maintain (i) a Fiscal Agent, (ii) one or more Calculation Agent(s) where the Conditions so require, (iii) a Redenomination Agent and a Consolidation Agent where the Conditions so require, (iv) a Paying Agent having its specified offices in at least one major European city, including

in the case of Notes admitted to trading on a Regulated Market and so long as the rules of, or applicable to, the relevant Regulated Market so require, in such other city where the Notes are admitted to trading, (v) in the case of Dematerialised Notes in fully registered form, a Registration Agent and (vi) such other agents as may be required by any other Regulated Market on which the Notes may be admitted to trading.

In addition, the Issuer shall forthwith appoint a Paying Agent in New York City in respect of any Materialised Notes denominated in U.S. Dollars in the circumstances described in paragraph (c) above.

On a redenomination of the Notes of any Series pursuant to Condition 16 (*Redenomination*, *Renominalisation and Reconventioning*) with a view to consolidating such Notes with one or more other Series of Notes, in accordance with Condition 15 (*Further Issues and Consolidation*), the Issuer shall ensure that the same entity shall be appointed as both Redenomination Agent and Consolidation Agent in respect of both such Notes and such other Series of Notes to be so consolidated with such Notes.

Notice of any such change or any change of any specified office shall promptly be given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (*Notices*).

- (f) Unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons
 - (i) Unless Materialised Notes provide that the relative Coupons are to become void upon the due date for redemption of those Notes, Materialised Notes should be surrendered for payment together with all unmatured Coupons (if any) relating thereto, failing which an amount equal to the face value of each missing unmatured Coupon (together, where applicable, with the amount of any accrued interest corresponding to such Coupon) (or, in the case of payment not being made in full, that proportion of the amount of such missing unmatured Coupon (together, where applicable, with the amount of any accrued interest corresponding to such Coupon) that the sum of principal so paid bears to the total principal due) shall be deducted from the Final Redemption Amount, Amortised Face Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount (each as defined below), as the case may be, due for payment. Any amount so deducted shall be paid in the manner mentioned above against surrender of such missing Coupon within a period of 10 years from the Relevant Date for the payment of such principal (whether or not such Coupon has become void pursuant to Condition 9 (*Prescription*)).
 - (ii) If Materialised Notes so provide, upon the due date for redemption of any such Materialised Note, unmatured Coupons relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect of them.
 - (iii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Materialised Note, any unexchanged Talon relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no Coupon shall be delivered in respect of such Talon.
 - (iv) Where any Materialised Note that provides that the relative unmatured Coupons are to become void upon the due date for redemption of those Notes is presented for redemption without all unmatured Coupons, and where any Materialised Note is presented for redemption without any unexchanged Talon relating to it, redemption shall be made only against the provision of such indemnity as the Issuer may require.
 - (v) If the due date for redemption of any Materialised Note is not a due date for payment of interest, interest accrued from the preceding due date for payment of interest or the Interest Commencement Date, as the case may be, (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any accrued interest if applicable) shall only be payable against presentation (and surrender if appropriate) of the relevant Definitive Materialised Note. Interest accrued on a Materialised Note that only bears interest after its Maturity Date shall be payable on redemption of such Note against presentation of the relevant Materialised Notes.
- (g) Talons

On or after the Interest Payment Date for the final Coupon forming part of a Coupon sheet issued in respect of any Materialised Note, the Talon forming part of such Coupon sheet may be surrendered at the specified office of the Fiscal Agent in exchange for a further Coupon sheet (and if necessary another Talon for a further Coupon sheet) (but excluding any Coupons that may have become void pursuant to Condition 9 (*Prescription*)).

(h) Payment Day

If the date for payment of any amount in respect of any Note or Coupon is not a Payment Day, the Holder thereof shall not be entitled to payment of the relevant amount due until the next following Payment Day in the relevant place and shall not be entitled to any interest or other payment in respect of such delay. In this Condition, "Payment Day" means any calendar day which is:

- (i) in the case of Dematerialised Notes, on which Euroclear France is open for business, or in the case of Materialised Notes, on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for business in the relevant place of presentation, in such jurisdictions as shall be specified as "Financial Centres" in the relevant Final Terms; and
- (ii) a Business Day (as defined in Condition 5(b)(i) (Interest Payment Dates)).

(i) Alternative Payment in U.S. Dollars

If Inconvertibility, Non-transferability or Illiquidity (each as defined below) occurs, the Issuer, on giving not less than five nor more than 30 calendar days irrevocable notice in accordance with Condition 12 (*Notices*) to the Noteholders prior to the due date for payment, shall be entitled to satisfy its obligations in respect of such payment by making such payment in U.S. dollars on the basis of the Spot Rate on the second FX Business Day prior to such payment or, if such rate is not available on such second FX Business Day, on the basis of the rate most recently available prior to such second FX Business Day.

Any payment made under such circumstances in U.S. dollars will constitute valid payment, and will not constitute a default in respect of the Notes.

"FX Business Day" shall mean a calendar day (other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in U.S. dollars in Hong Kong and New York.

"Governmental Authority" means any *de facto* or *de jure* government (or any agency or instrumentality thereof), court, tribunal, administrative or other governmental authority or any other entity (private or public) charged with the regulation of the financial markets (including the central bank) of Hong Kong.

"Illiquidity" means the general Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong becomes illiquid as a result of which the Issuer cannot obtain sufficient Renminbi in order to satisfy its obligation to pay interest and principal (in whole or in part) in respect of the CNY Notes as determined by the Issuer in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner following consultation with two CNY Dealers.

"Inconvertibility" means the occurrence of any event that makes it impossible for the Issuer to convert any amount due in respect of the CNY Notes in the general Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong, other than where such impossibility is due solely to the failure of the Issuer to comply with any law, rule or regulation enacted by any Governmental Authority (unless such law, rule or regulation becomes effective on or after the issue date of such CNY Notes and it is impossible for the Issuer, due to an event beyond its control, to comply with such law, rule or regulation).

"Non-transferability" means the occurrence of any event that makes it impossible for the Issuer to deliver Renminbi between accounts inside Hong Kong or from an account inside Hong Kong to an account outside Hong Kong, other than where such impossibility is due solely to the failure of the Issuer to comply with any law, rule or regulation enacted by any Governmental Authority (unless such law, rule or regulation becomes effective on or after the issue date of the relevant CNY Notes and it is impossible for the Issuer, due to an event beyond its control, to comply with such law, rule or regulation).

"CNY Dealer" means an independent foreign exchange dealer of international repute active in the Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong.

"Spot Rate" means the spot U.S. dollar/CNY exchange rate for the purchase of U.S. dollars with CNY in the over-the-counter Renminbi exchange market in Hong Kong for settlement in two Business Days, as determined by the Calculation Agent at or around 11.00 a.m. (Hong Kong time) on the date of determination, on a deliverable basis by reference to the most recently available U.S. dollar/CNY official fixing rate for settlement in two FX Business Days reported by The State Administration of Foreign Exchange of the PRC, which is reported on Reuters Screen Page CNY=SAEC. Reference to a page on the Reuters Screen means the display page so designated on the Reuters Monitor Money Rates Service (or any successor service) or such other page as may replace that page for the purpose of displaying a comparable currency exchange rate.

The Calculation Agent will not be responsible or liable to the Issuer or any holder of the Notes for any determination of any Spot Rate determined in accordance with this provision in the absence of its own gross negligence, bad faith or wilful misconduct.

All notifications, opinions, determinations, certificates, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of this Condition 6 (*Payments*) by the Calculation Agent, will (in the absence of manifest error) be binding on the Issuer, the Paying Agents and all Noteholders.

(j) Interpretation of Principal and Interest

Any reference in these Terms and Conditions to principal in respect of the Notes shall be deemed to include, or designate, as applicable:

- (i) any additional amounts which may be payable with respect to principal under Condition 8 (*Taxation*);
- (ii) the amount of principal payable in respect of the Notes which are redeemed on the Maturity Date ("Final Redemption Amount");
- (iii) the amount of principal payable in respect of the Notes which are redeemed early for tax reasons ("Early Redemption Amount");
- (iv) the amount of principal payable in respect of the Notes which are redeemed early at the option of the Issuer and/or the Noteholders ("**Optional Redemption Amount(s)**"), if applicable;
- (v) in relation to Zero Coupon Notes, the Amortised Face Amount; and
- (vi) any premium and any other amounts which may be payable by the Issuer under or in respect of the Notes.

Any reference in these Terms and Conditions to interest in respect of the Notes shall be deemed to include, as applicable, any additional amounts which may be payable with respect to interest under Condition 8 (*Taxation*).

7. **REDEMPTION AND PURCHASE**

The Notes may not be redeemed other than in accordance with this Condition 7 (Redemption and Purchase) or Condition 10 (Events of Default).

(a) Redemption at Maturity

Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled as specified below, each Note will be redeemed by the Issuer at its principal amount in the relevant Specified Currency on the Maturity Date.

(b) Redemption for Tax Reasons

- (i) If, by reason of a change in the laws or regulations of the French Republic, or any political subdivision therein or any authority thereof or therein having power to tax, or in a treaty applicable to France, or any change in the application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations or treaty (including a judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction), becoming effective on or after the Issue Date, the Issuer would on the occasion of the next payment of principal or interest due in respect of the Notes, not be able to make such payment without having to pay additional amounts as specified under Condition 8 (Taxation) below, the Issuer may, at its option, on any Interest Payment Date (if the Notes are Floating Rate Notes) or, at any time (if the Notes are not Floating Rate Notes), subject to having given not more than 60 nor less than 30 calendar days' prior notice to the Noteholders (which notice shall be irrevocable), in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices), redeem the Notes (in whole but not in part) at their Early Redemption Amount together (if appropriate) with interest accrued to (but excluding) the date of redemption notified by the Issuer, provided that the due date for redemption of which notice hereunder may be given shall be no earlier than the latest practicable date on which the Issuer could make payment of principal and interest without withholding for French taxes or, if such date has passed, as soon as practicable thereafter.
- (ii) If the Issuer would on the next payment of principal or interest in respect of the Notes be prevented by French law from making payment to the Noteholders of the full amount then due and payable, notwithstanding the undertaking to pay additional amounts contained in Condition 8 (*Taxation*) below, then the Issuer shall forthwith give notice of such fact to the Fiscal Agent and the Issuer shall upon giving not less than seven calendar days' prior notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices), redeem the Notes (in whole but not in part) at their principal amount plus accrued interest up to (but excluding) their effective redemption date provided that the due date for redemption of which notice hereunder shall be given shall be no earlier than the latest practicable date on which the Issuer could make payment of the full amount of principal and interest payable without withholding for French taxes or, if such date has passed, as soon as practicable thereafter.

(c) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)

If the Issuer is specified in the relevant Final Terms as having an option to redeem, the Issuer shall, having given:

- (i) not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' notice to the Holders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices); and
- (ii) not less than 15 calendar days before the giving of the notice referred to in (i), notice to the Fiscal Agent,

(which notices shall be irrevocable), redeem all or some only of the Notes then outstanding on any Optional Redemption Date and at the Optional Redemption Amount(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms together, if appropriate, with interest accrued to (but excluding) the relevant Optional Redemption Date.

In the case of a partial redemption or a partial exercise of an Issuer's option in respect of Materialised Notes, the notice to holders of such Materialised Notes shall also contain the number of the Definitive Materialised Notes to be redeemed or in respect of which such option has been exercised, which shall have been drawn in such place and in such manner as may be fair and reasonable in the circumstances, taking

account of prevailing market practices, subject to compliance with any applicable laws and Regulated Market requirements.

In the case of a partial redemption of or a partial exercise of an Issuer's option in respect of Dematerialised Notes, the redemption shall be effected by reducing the nominal amount of all such Dematerialised Notes in a Series in proportion to the aggregate nominal amount redeemed, subject to compliance with any other applicable laws and Regulated Market requirements.

So long as the Notes are listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market and the rules of that Regulated Market so require, the Issuer shall, each time there has been a partial redemption of the Notes, cause to be published, in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices), a notice specifying the aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding and, in the case of Materialised Notes, a list of any Definitive Materialised Notes drawn for redemption but not surrendered.

(d) Pre-Maturity Call Option

Unless specified as not being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, at its option, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' irrevocable notice in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) to the Noteholders redeem all (but not some only) of the Notes, at par together with interest accrued to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption, at any time as from (a) the Call Option Date specified in the relevant Final Terms, which shall be no earlier than (i) three months before the Maturity Date in respect of Notes having a maturity of not more than 10 years or (ii) six months before the Maturity Date in respect of Notes having a maturity of more than 10 years, until (b) the Maturity Date.

For the purpose of the preceding paragraph, the maturity of not more than 10 years or the maturity of more than ten (10) years shall be determined as from the Issue Date of the first Tranche of the relevant Series of Notes

All Notes in respect of which any such notice is given shall be redeemed on the date specified in such notice in accordance with this Condition 7 (d).

(e) Clean-up Call Option

Unless specified as not being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, at its option, having given not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) (which notice shall be irrevocable), redeem all (but not some only) of the Notes of any Series for the time being outstanding, if, immediately prior to the date that such notice is given, 80 per cent. or more of the aggregate nominal amount originally issued of the Notes of such Series have been redeemed or purchased and cancelled, provided that those Notes that are no longer outstanding have not been redeemed (and subsequently cancelled) by the Issuer pursuant to Condition 7(c) (*Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)*) or Condition 7(f) (*Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer*). Any such redemption shall be at par together, if appropriate, with any interest accrued to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption.

(f) Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer

Unless specified as not being applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, at its option, subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives and having given:

- (i) not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices); and
- (ii) not less than 15 calendar days before the giving of notice referred to in (i) above, notice to the Fiscal Agent, the Quotation Agent and such other parties as may be specified in the Final Terms,

(which notices shall be irrevocable and shall specify the date fixed for redemption (each such date, a "Make-whole Redemption Date") redeem, in whole or in part, the Notes then outstanding at any time prior to their Maturity Date at their relevant Make-whole Redemption Amount.

"Calculation Date" means the third Business Day (as defined in Condition Condition 5(b) (Interest on Fixed Rate Notes)) prior to the Make-whole Redemption Date.

"Make-whole Redemption Amount" means the sum of:

- (i) the greater of (x) the Final Redemption Amount of the Notes so redeemed and (y) the sum of the then present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on such Notes up to and including the Maturity Date (excluding any interest accruing on the Notes to, but excluding, the relevant Make-whole Redemption Date) discounted to the relevant Makewhole Redemption Date on either an annual or a semi-annual basis (as specified in the relevant Final Terms) at the Make-whole Redemption Rate plus a Make-whole Redemption Margin; and
- (ii) any interest accrued but not paid on the Notes to, but excluding, the Make-whole Redemption Date,

as determined by the Quotation Agent and as notified on the Calculation Date by the Quotation Agent to the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and such other parties as may be specified in the Final Terms.

If a Pre-Maturity Call Option (set out in Condition 7(d) (*Pre-Maturity Call Option*)) is specified in the relevant Final Terms and if the Issuer decides to redeem the Notes pursuant to the Make-Whole Redemption before the Call Option Date (as specified in the relevant Final Terms), the Make-whole Redemption Amount will be calculated taking into account the Call Option Date pursuant to Condition 7(d) (*Pre-Maturity Call Option*) and not the Maturity Date.

"Make-whole Redemption Margin" means the margin specified as such in the relevant Final Terms.

"Make-whole Redemption Rate" means the average of the four quotations given by the Reference Dealers of the mid-market yield to maturity of the Reference Security on the third Business Day preceding the Make-whole Redemption Date at 11:00 a.m. (Central European Time ("CET")) ("Reference Dealer Ouotation").

"Quotation Agent" means any Dealer or any other international credit institution or financial services institution appointed by the Issuer for the purpose of determining the Make-whole Redemption Amount, in each case as such Quotation Agent is identified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Reference Dealers" means each of the four banks, selected by the Quotation Agent, which are primary European government security dealers, and their respective successors, or market makers in pricing corporate bond issues.

"Reference Security" means the security specified as such in the relevant Final Terms. If a Reference Security is no longer outstanding, a Similar Security will be chosen by the Quotation Agent at 11:00 a.m. (CET) on the third Business Day preceding the Make-whole Redemption Date, quoted in writing by the Quotation Agent to the Issuer and published in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices).

"Similar Security" means a reference bond or reference bonds issued by the same issuer as the Reference Security having actual or interpolated maturity comparable with the remaining term of the Notes that would be utilised, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of the Notes.

The determination of any rate or amount, the obtaining of each quotation and the making of each determination or calculation by the Quotation Agent shall (in the absence of manifest error) be final and

binding upon all parties. The Quotation Agent shall act as an independent expert and not as agent for the Issuer or the Noteholders.

In the case of a partial redemption of Notes, the relevant provisions of Condition 7(c) (*Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)*) shall apply mutatis mutandis to this Condition 7(f) (*Make-whole Redemption by the Issuer*).

(g) Acquisition Event Call Option

If an Acquisition Event Call Option is specified as applicable in the relevant Final Terms and an Acquisition Event (as defined below) occurs, the Issuer may, having given not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' irrevocable notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) within the Acquisition Notice Period (as specified in the relevant Final Terms), redeem all (but not some only) of the Notes of the relevant Series then outstanding at the relevant Acquisition Call Redemption Amount (as specified in the relevant Final Terms) together, if appropriate, with any interest accrued to, but excluding, the date fixed for redemption.

All Notes in respect of which any such notice is given shall be redeemed, on the date specified in such notice in accordance with this Condition 7 (g).

Concurrently with the publication of any notice of redemption pursuant to this Condition (g), the Issuer shall deliver to the Noteholders a certificate indicating that the Issuer is entitled to effect such redemption and certifying that an Acquisition Event has occurred.

An "**Acquisition Event**" shall have occurred if on or prior to the Acquisition Completion Date (as specified in the relevant Final Terms):

- (i) the Issuer has not completed and closed the acquisition of the Acquisition Target (as defined in the relevant Final Terms); or
- (ii) the Issuer has publicly stated that it no longer intends to pursue the acquisition of the Acquisition Target.
- (h) Redemption of the Notes at the Option of the Holders (Put Option)
 - (i) If the Holders of Notes are specified in the relevant Final Terms as having an option to redeem, upon the Holder of any Note giving to the Issuer in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) not less than 15 nor more than 30 calendar days' notice or such other period of notice as is specified in the relevant Final Terms the Issuer will, upon the expiry of such notice, redeem, subject to, and in accordance with, the terms specified in the relevant Final Terms, in whole (but not in part), such Note on the Optional Redemption Date and at the Optional Redemption Amount specified in the relevant Final Terms together, if appropriate, with interest accrued to (but excluding) the Optional Redemption Date. If the Holders of Notes are not specified in the relevant Final Terms as having an option to redeem then the Holders of Notes shall not have any option to redeem such Notes as described in this sub-paragraph (h).

To exercise the right to require redemption of a Note the Holder of such Note must deliver a duly signed and completed notice of exercise in the form (for the time being current) obtainable from any specified office of any Paying Agent (a "**Put Notice**"), at any time within the notice period during normal business hours of such Paying Agent. In the Put Notice the holder must specify a bank account (or, if payment is by cheque, an address) to which payment is to be made under this Condition. Such notice shall, in the case of Materialised Notes, have attached to it such Note (together with all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons). In the case of Dematerialised Notes, the Noteholder shall transfer, or cause to be transferred, the Dematerialised Notes to be redeemed to the account of the Paying Agent specified in the Put

Notice. No option so exercised and, where applicable, no Note so deposited or transferred may be withdrawn without the prior consent of the Issuer.

(ii) If at any time while any of the Notes remains outstanding, (i) a Change of Control occurs and (ii) within the Change of Control Period a Negative Rating Event in respect of that Change of Control occurs and is not cured prior to the last calendar day of the Change of Control Period (a "Change of Control Event"), then each Noteholder shall have the option (the "Change of Control Put Option") to require the Issuer to redeem or, at the Issuer's option, to procure the purchase of, part or all of its Notes at their principal amount together with accrued interest to (but excluding) the Optional Redemption Date (as defined below).

Promptly upon the Issuer becoming aware of the occurrence of a Change of Control Event, the Issuer shall give notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices), specifying the nature of the Change of Control Event, the circumstances giving rise to it and the procedure for exercising the Change of Control Put Option (the "Put Event Notice").

To exercise the Change of Control Put Option to require the redemption (or, at the Issuer's option, the purchase) of all or part of the Notes held by it, the Holder of the Notes must, within a 45-calendar day period (the "**Put Period**") after the Put Event Notice is given, transfer or cause to be transferred by its Account Holder its Notes to be so redeemed (or purchased) to the account of the Paying Agent specified in the Put Option Notice for the account of the Issuer within the Put Period, together with a duly signed and completed notice of exercise in the form obtainable from the specified office of the Paying Agent (a "**Put Option Notice**") and in which the relevant Noteholder will specify a bank account to which payment is to be made under this Condition 7(h) (*Redemption of the Notes at the Option of the Holders (Put Option)*).

The Issuer shall, subject to the transfer of such Notes to the account of the Paying Agent for the account of the Issuer as described above, redeem or, at the option of the Issuer, procure the purchase of, the Notes in respect of which the Change of Control Put Option has been validly exercised as provided above on the tenth Business Day following the expiration of the Put Period (the "**Optional Redemption Date**"). Payment in respect of any Note so transferred will be made in the Specified Currency to the holder to the Specified Currency bank account in the Put Option Notice on the Optional Redemption Date via the relevant Account Holders.

For the purposes of this Condition:

A "Change of Control" will be deemed to have occurred each time (whether or not approved by the *Conseil d'administration* of the Issuer) that any person or group of persons acting in concert (*personnes agissant de concert*, as defined in Article L.233-10 of the French *Code de commerce*) at any time directly or indirectly gains control (as defined in Article L.233-3 I of the French *Code de commerce*) of the Issuer.

"Change of Control Period" means, in relation to (and following) the occurrence of a Change of Control, the period commencing on the date of the first formal public announcement of the relevant Change of Control and ending on the date which is 90 calendar days (inclusive) after the date of such public announcement.

A "Negative Rating Event" shall occur in respect of a Change of Control if any of the Rating Agencies publicly announces, during the Change of Control Period, its decision to withdraw or reduce the rating of the Issuer by at least one full rating notch, expressly publicly stating that such withdrawal or reduction is directly linked to such Change of Control, provided however that no Negative Rating Event will occur as long as the rating assigned to the Issuer by any Rating Agency (including the Rating Agency having made such rating reduction) remains during the Change of Control Period equal or above to Ba1 by Moody's or BB+ by S&P (or their equivalent at the relevant time).

"Rating Agency" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's") or Standard & Poor's Rating Services, a division of the McGraw Hill Companies, Inc. ("S&P"), in each case any of their respective successors and, in each case, solicited by the Issuer to grant a corporate credit rating to the Issuer.

While any of the Notes remains outstanding, the Issuer undertakes to maintain a corporate credit rating assigned to the Issuer by at least one Rating Agency.

(i) Early Redemption Amounts

For the purpose of paragraph (b) above, the Notes will be redeemed at the Early Redemption Amount calculated as follows:

- (i) in the case of Notes other than Zero Coupon Notes with a Final Redemption Amount at their principal amount;
- (ii) in the case of Zero Coupon Notes, at an amount (the "Amortised Face Amount") equal to the sum of:
 - (A) the Reference Price; and
 - (B) the product of the Accrual Yield (compounded annually) being applied to the Reference Price from (and including) the Issue Date to (but excluding) the date fixed for redemption or (as the case may be) the date upon which such Note becomes due and repayable.

Where such calculation is to be made for a period which is not a whole number of years, it shall be made (i) in the case of a Zero Coupon Note other than a Zero Coupon Note payable in euro, on the basis of a 360-calendar day year consisting of 12 months of 30 calendar days each and, in the case of an incomplete month, the number of calendar days elapsed; and (ii) in the case of a Zero Coupon Note payable in euro, on the basis of the actual number of calendar days elapsed divided by 365 (or, if any of the calendar days elapsed falls in a leap year, the sum of (x) the number of those calendar days falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (y) the number of those calendar days falling in a non-leap year divided by 365) or (in either case) on such other calculation basis as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

"Accrual Yield" means the accrual yield specified in the relevant Final Terms; and "Reference Price" means the reference price specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(j) Purchases

The Issuer may at any time purchase Notes at any price in the open market or otherwise. Such Notes may be surrendered to any Paying Agent for cancellation or, unless otherwise specified in the Final Terms, held in custody by or on behalf of the Issuer and/or sold, resold or otherwise disposed of by the Issuer in accordance and within the limits set by Articles L.213-0-1 and D.213-0-1 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* as amended from time to time.

(k) Cancellation

All Notes redeemed or purchased for cancellation by or on behalf of the Issuer will be cancelled, in the case of Dematerialised Notes, together with all rights relating to payment of interest and other amounts relating to such Dematerialised Notes, by transfer to an account in accordance with the rules and procedures of Euroclear France and, in the case of Materialised Notes, together with all unmatured Coupons and unexchanged Talons attached thereto or surrendered therewith, by surrendering to the Fiscal Agent the Temporary Global Certificate and the Definitive Materialised Notes in question together with all unmatured Coupons and all unexchanged Talons. Any Notes so cancelled or, where applicable,

transferred or surrendered for cancellation may not be re-issued or resold and the obligations of the Issuer in respect of any such Notes shall be discharged.

(1) Late payment on Zero Coupon Notes

If the amount payable in respect of any Zero Coupon Note upon redemption of such Zero Coupon Note pursuant to paragraph (a), (b), (c), (d) or (e) above or upon its becoming due and repayable as provided in Condition 10 (*Events of Default*) is improperly withheld or refused, the amount due and repayable in respect of such Zero Coupon Note shall be the amount calculated as provided in paragraph (i)(ii) above as though the references therein to the date fixed for the redemption or the date upon which such Zero Coupon Note becomes due and payable were replaced by references to the date which is the earlier of:

- (i) the date on which all amounts due in respect of such Zero Coupon Note have been paid; and
- (ii) the date on which the full amount of the moneys payable has been received by the Fiscal Agent and notice to that effect has been given to the Holders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices).

(m) Obligation to redeem

Upon the expiry of any notice as is referred to in paragraph (b), (c), (d), (e), (f), (g) or (h) above, the Issuer shall be bound to redeem the Notes to which the notice referred at the relevant redemption price applicable at the date of such redemption together with, if appropriate, interest accrued to, but excluding, the relevant redemption date.

8. TAXATION

- (a) All payments of principal and interest under or with respect of the Notes and Coupons by the Issuer will be made without withholding or deduction for any taxes or duties of whatever nature imposed, levied or collected by or on behalf of France or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax unless such withholding or deduction is required by law.
- (b) If French law should require that payments of principal or interest in respect of any Note or Coupon be subject to deduction or withholding in respect of any present or future taxes or duties whatsoever, the Issuer will, to the fullest extent then permitted by law, pay such additional amounts as shall result in receipt by the Noteholders or Couponholders of such amounts as would have been received by the Noteholders or Couponholders had no such deduction or withholding been required, except that no such additional amounts shall be payable with respect to any Note or Coupon, or to a third party:
 - (i) on behalf of a Noteholder or a Couponholder who is liable to such taxes or duties in respect of such Note or Coupon by reason of his having some present or future connection with France other than the mere holding of such Note or Coupon; or
 - (ii) in the case of Definitive Materialised Notes, more than 30 calendar days after the Relevant Date (as defined below) except to the extent that the Holder of such Note or Coupon would have been entitled to an additional amount on presenting the same for payment on such thirtieth day; or
 - (iii) in respect of Definitive Materialised Notes presented for payment by or on behalf of a Noteholder or a Couponholder who would be able to avoid such withholding or deduction by presenting the relevant Note or Coupon to another Paying Agent in a Member State of the European Union or in the United Kingdom.

As used herein, the "**Relevant Date**" means the date on which such payment first becomes due, except that, if the full amount of the moneys payable has not been duly received by the Fiscal Agent on or prior to such due date, it means the date on which, the full amount of such moneys having been so received, notice to that effect is duly given to the Noteholders or the Couponholders in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices).

If the Issuer becomes subject at any time to any taxing jurisdiction other than the Republic of France, references in these Conditions to the Republic of France shall be construed as references to the Republic of France and/or such other jurisdiction.

The Issuer shall be permitted to withhold or deduct any amounts required by the rules of U.S. Internal Revenue Code Sections 1471 through 1474 (or any amended or successor provisions), pursuant to any inter-governmental agreement, or implementing legislation adopted by another jurisdiction in connection with these provisions, or pursuant to any agreement with the U.S. Internal Revenue Service ("FATCA withholding") as a result of the Holder, beneficial owner or an intermediary (that is not an agent of the Issuer) not being entitled to receive payments free of FATCA withholding. The Issuer shall not be liable for, or otherwise obliged to pay, any FATCA withholding deducted or withheld by the Issuer, any paying agent or any other party.

9. **PRESCRIPTION**

Claims against the Issuer for payment in respect of the Notes and Coupons (which for this purpose shall not include Talons) shall be prescribed and become void unless made within ten (10) years (in the case of principal) or five (5) years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date in respect of them.

10. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

If any of the following events (each an "Event of Default") occurs and is continuing, the Representative (as defined in Condition 13 (Meetings of Holders)), acting upon request of one or several Noteholders representing no less than 10 per cent. of the principal amount of the Notes outstanding may give written notice to the Issuer and the Fiscal Agent (at its specified office) declaring all the Notes to be due and payable, whereupon all Notes will become due and payable at their principal amount plus accrued interest unless such event(s) shall have been remedied prior to the receipt of such notice by the Issuer and the Fiscal Agent:

(a) Non-payment

the Issuer is in default for more than 15 calendar days for the payment of any amount on the Notes, after the same shall become due and payable; or

(b) Breach of other obligations

the Issuer is in default in the performance of, or compliance with, any of its other obligations under the Notes and such default has not been cured within 30 Business Days after the receipt by the Fiscal Agent and the Issuer of a written notice identifying such default by the Representative of the Masse; or

(c) Cross Default

(i) any other present or future indebtedness of the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries for borrowed money becomes due and payable prior to its stated maturity as a result of a default thereunder, or (ii) any such indebtedness is not paid when due, or (iii) any guarantee or indemnity given by the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries for, or in respect of, any such indebtedness of others is not honoured when due and called upon, subject, in each case, to a grace period equal to the greater of any applicable grace period and 10 calendar days, provided, in each case, that the relevant aggregate amount of the defaulted indebtedness, payment obligations, guarantee or indemnity in respect of which an event mentioned above has occurred exceeds &00,000,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency), whether individually or in the aggregate, and unless, in each case, the Issuer or its relevant Principal Subsidiary challenges in good faith the relevant event before a court of competent jurisdiction, in which case none of the relevant events will constitute an Event of Default until a final judgment has been rendered by such relevant court; or

(d) Dissolution and Merger

the Issuer sells or otherwise disposes of all or substantially all of its assets or ceases to carry on all or substantially all of its business or an order is made or an effective resolution is passed for its winding-up, dissolution or liquidation, unless (a) such disposal, winding-up, dissolution, liquidation or cessation is made or takes place in connection with a merger, consolidation, amalgamation or other form of reorganisation with or to any other corporation and the Issuer's liabilities under the Notes are transferred to and assumed by such other corporation (including, without limitation, pursuant to a *fusion, scission or apport partiel d'actifs*) and (b) the long term rating assigned by S&P or Moody's to such other corporation immediately following such merger, consolidation, amalgamation or other form of reorganisation is not lower than the long-term credit rating assigned by such agency to the Issuer immediately prior to such merger, consolidation, amalgamation or other form of reorganisation; or

(e) Insolvency proceedings

to the extent permitted by applicable laws, the Issuer or any Principal Subsidiaries enters into a composition with its creditors or a judgement is rendered for the judicial liquidation (*liquidation judiciaire*) of the Issuer or of any of its Principal Subsidiaries or for a transfer of the whole of the business (*cession totale de l'entreprise*) of the Issuer or the Issuer or any of its Principal Subsidiaries makes any conveyance for the benefit of, or enters into any agreement with, its creditors as a result of actual financial difficulties.

11. REPLACEMENT OF NOTES, COUPONS AND TALONS

If, in the case of any Materialised Notes, a Definitive Materialised Note, Coupon or Talon is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced, subject to applicable laws, regulations and Regulated Market regulations, at the specified office of the Fiscal Agent or such other Paying Agent as may from time to time be designated by the Issuer for the purpose and notice of whose designation is given to Noteholders, in each case on payment by the claimant of the fees and costs incurred in connection therewith and on such terms as to evidence, security and indemnity (which may provide, inter alia, that if the allegedly lost, stolen or destroyed Definitive Materialised Note, Coupon or Talon is subsequently presented for payment or, as the case may be, for exchange for further Coupons, there shall be paid to the Issuer on demand the amount payable by the Issuer in respect of such Definitive Materialised Notes, Coupons or further Coupons) and otherwise as the Issuer may require. Mutilated or defaced Materialised Notes, Coupons or Talons must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

12. NOTICES

- (a) Notices to the holders of Dematerialised Notes in registered form (*au nominatif*) shall be valid if either (i) they are mailed to them at their respective addresses, in which case they will be deemed to have been given on the fourth weekday (being a calendar day other than a Saturday or a Sunday) after the mailing, or (ii) at the option of the Issuer, they are published (a) in a leading daily newspaper with general circulation in Europe (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*) or (b) so long as such Notes are admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and if the rules of Euronext Paris so require, through an *avis* issued by Euronext Paris and/or in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in France (which is expected to be *Les Echos*) and, so long as such Notes are admitted to trading on any other Regulated Market and the rules of, or applicable to, such Regulated Market so require, in a leading daily newspaper with general circulation in the city where the Regulated Market on which such Notes are admitted to trading is located.
- (b) Notices to the holders of Materialised Notes and Dematerialised Notes in bearer form (*au porteur*) shall be valid if published (i) in a daily leading newspaper with general circulation in Europe (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*) or (ii) so long as such Notes are admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and if the rules of Euronext Paris so require, through an *avis* issued by Euronext Paris and/or in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in France (which is expected to be *Les Echos*) and, so long as such Notes are admitted to trading on any other Regulated Market, in a leading daily newspaper with general circulation in the city where the Regulated Market on which such Notes are admitted to trading is located.
- (c) If any such publication is not practicable, notice shall be validly given if published in another leading daily English language newspaper with general circulation in Europe.

- (d) Notices required to be given to the holders of Dematerialised Notes (whether in registered or in bearer form) pursuant to these Conditions may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to Euroclear France, Euroclear, Clearstream and any other clearing system through which the Notes are for the time being cleared in substitution for the mailing and publication as required by Conditions 12 (a), (b) and (c) above; except that (i) as long as such Notes are admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and if the rules of Euronext Paris so require, notices shall be published through an *avis* issued by Euronext Paris, and/or in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in France (which is expected to be *Les Echos*), (ii) as long as the Notes are admitted to trading on any Regulated Market and the rules of, or applicable to, such Regulated Market so require, notices shall be published in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in the city where the Regulated Market on which such Notes are admitted to trading is located, and (iii) notices relating to the convocation and decision(s) of the General Meetings pursuant to Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*) shall also be published in a leading newspaper of general circulation in Europe.
- (e) Any notice published pursuant to this Condition 12 (Notices) shall be deemed to have been given on the date of such publication or, if published more than once or on different dates, on the date of the first publication as provided above.
- (f) Couponholders shall be deemed for all purposes to have notice of the contents of any notice given to the holders of Materialised Notes in accordance with this Condition.

13. MEETINGS OF HOLDERS

(a) Representation of Noteholders

The Noteholders will, in respect of all Tranches of the relevant Series, be grouped automatically for the defence of their common interests in a masse (the "Masse") which will be governed by the provisions of articles L.228-46 *et seq.* of the French *Code de commerce* as amended by this Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*).

The Masse alone, to the exclusion of all individual Noteholders, shall exercise the common rights, actions and benefits which now or in the future may accrue with respect to the Notes, without prejudice to the rights that Noteholders may exercise individually in accordance with, and subject to, the provisions of the Terms and Conditions of the Notes.

(b) Legal Personality

The Masse will be a separate legal entity and will act in part through a representative (the "Representative") and in part through collective decisions of the Noteholders (the "Collective Decisions").

(c) Representative

The names and addresses of the Representative (the "Initial Representative") and its alternate (if any) (the "Alternative Representative"), will be set out in the relevant Final Terms. The Representative appointed in respect of the first Tranche of any Series of Notes will be the Representative of the single Masse of all subsequent Tranches in such Series.

The Representative will be entitled to such remuneration in connection with its functions or duties as set out in the relevant Final Terms. No additional remuneration is payable in relation to any subsequent Tranche of any given Series.

In the event of death, liquidation, retirement, resignation or revocation of appointment of the Representative, such Representative will be replaced by, the Alternative Representative if any. Another Representative may be appointed.

Any appointment or change of the Representative in accordance with this paragraph (c) will be notified to the Noteholders in accordance with the provisions of Conditions 12 (*Notices*).

All interested parties will at all times have the right to obtain the names and addresses of the Representative and the Alternative Representative (if any) at the head office of the Issuer.

(d) **Powers of Representative**

The Representative shall (in the absence of any Collective Decision to the contrary) have the power to take all acts of management necessary in order to defend the common interests of the Noteholders, with the capacity to delegate its powers.

All legal proceedings against the Noteholders or initiated by them, must be brought by or against the Representative.

(e) Collective Decisions

Collective Decisions are adopted either (i) in a general meeting (the "General Meeting"), or (ii) by the consent of one or more Noteholders holding together at least 75 per cent. of the principal amount of the Notes outstanding, following a written consultation (the "Written Resolution").

In accordance with Article R.228-71 of the French Code de commerce, the rights of each Noteholder to participate in Collective Decisions will be evidenced by the entries in the books of the relevant Account Holder or the Issuer or the Registration Agent (as the case may be) of the name of such Noteholder as of 0:00 Paris time, on the second (2nd) business day in Paris preceding the date set for the Collective Decision.

Collective Decisions must be published in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices).

The Issuer shall hold a register of the Collective Decisions and shall make it available, upon request, to any subsequent holder of any of the Notes of such Series

(f) General Meeting

A General Meeting may be called at any time, either by the Issuer or by the Representative. One or more Noteholders, holding together at least one-thirtieth (1/30) of the principal amount of Notes outstanding, may address to the Issuer and the Representative a demand for a General Meeting to be called. If such General Meeting has not been called within two (2) months after such demand, the Noteholders may commission one of them to petition the competent court to appoint an agent (*mandataire*) who will call the General Meeting.

Notice of the date, time, place and agenda of any General Meeting will be published in accordance with Condition 12 (Notices) not less than fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the date of the General Meeting on first convocation and not less than five (5) calendar days prior to the date of the General Meeting on second convocation.

General Meetings may deliberate validly on first convocation only if the Noteholders present or represented hold at least one-fifth (1/5) of the principal amount of the Notes then outstanding. On second convocation, no quorum shall be required. The decisions of the General Meeting shall be taken by a simple majority of votes cast by the Noteholders attending such General Meeting or represented thereat.

Each Noteholder or representative thereof will have the right to consult or make a copy of the text of the resolutions which will be proposed and of the reports, if any, which will be presented at the General Meeting, all of which will be available for inspection by the relevant Noteholders at the registered office of the Issuer and at any other place specified in the notice of the General Meeting, during the fifteen (15)

calendar day period preceding the holding of the General Meeting on first convocation, or during the five (5) calendar day period preceding the holding of the General Meeting on second convocation.

The General Meeting is chaired by the Representative. In the event of the absence of a representative at the start of a General Meeting and if no Noteholder is present or represented at the General Meeting, the Issuer may, notwithstanding the provisions of Article L.228-64 of the French *Code de commerce*, designate a provisional chairman until a new Representative has been appointed.

Each Noteholder has the right to participate in a General Meeting in person, by proxy or by correspondence. Each Note carries the right to one vote or, in the case of Notes issued with more than one Specified Denomination, one vote in respect of each multiple of the lowest Specified Denomination comprised in the principal amount of the Specified Denomination of such Note.

(g) Written Resolutions and Electronic Consent

Pursuant to Article L.228-46-1 of the French *Code de commerce*, but in respect of any Series of Dematerialised Notes only, the Issuer shall be entitled in lieu of the holding of a General Meeting to seek approval of a resolution from the Noteholders of such Series by way of a resolution in writing (a "Written Resolution"). Subject to the following sentence, a Written Resolution may be contained in one document or in several documents in like form, each signed by or on behalf of one or more of the Noteholders of such Series. Pursuant to Article L.228-46-1 of the French *Code de commerce*, approval of a Written Resolution may also be given by way of electronic communication allowing the identification of Noteholders ("Electronic Consent").

Notice seeking the approval of a Written Resolution (including by way of Electronic Consent) will be published as provided under Condition 12 (Notices) no less than 15 calendar days prior to the date fixed for the passing of such Written Resolution (the "Written Resolution Date"). Notices seeking the approval of a Written Resolution will contain the conditions of form and time-limits to be complied with by Noteholders who wish to express their approval or rejection of such proposed Written Resolution. Noteholders expressing their approval or rejection before the Written Resolution Date will, by virtue of having expressed their approval or rejection before the Written Resolution Date, have irrevocably undertaken not to dispose of their Notes until after the Written Resolution Date.

Written Resolutions shall be signed by one or more Noteholders holding together at least 75 per cent. of the principal amount of the Notes of the relevant Series which are outstanding, without having to comply with formalities and time limits referred to in Condition 12(f) (Notices). Approval of a Written Resolution may also be given by Electronic Consent. Any Written Resolution shall, for all purposes, have the same effect as a resolution passed at a General Meeting of the Noteholders.

(h) Exclusion of certain provisions of the French Code de commerce

Changes in the corporate form of the Issuer, or a merger or a demerger relating to an intra-group reorganisation within the current group perimeter, where the entity which will assume the liabilities of the Issuer under the Notes is incorporated in a member country of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), will not require prior approval by the General Meeting of the Noteholders and consequently, the provisions of Article L.228-65 I 1°, in relation to proposed changes in the corporate form of the Issuer only, and 3°, in relation to the proposed merger or demerger of the Issuer, in the context of such intra-group reorganisation of the French *Code de commerce*, and the related provisions of the French Code *de commerce*, shall not apply to the Notes.

(i) Expenses

The Issuer shall pay all reasonable expenses relating to the operations of the *Masse*, including all expenses relating to the calling and holding of Collective Decisions and, more generally, all administrative expenses resolved upon by Collective Decisions, it being expressly stipulated that no expenses may be imputed against interest payable under the Notes.

(j) Sole Noteholder

If and for so long as the Notes of any Series are held by a sole Noteholder, such sole Noteholder shall exercise all the powers, rights and obligations entrusted with the Representative and the Collective Decisions by the provisions of this Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*), as appropriate. The Issuer shall hold a register of the decisions the sole Noteholder will have taken in such capacity and shall make them available, upon request, to any subsequent holder of any of the Notes of such Series.

(k) Single Masse

The holders of Notes of the same Series, and the holders of Notes of any other Series which have been assimilated with the Notes of such first mentioned Series in accordance with Condition 15 (*Further Issues and Consolidation*), shall, for the defence of their respective common interests, be grouped in a single Masse.

For the avoidance of doubt, in this Condition 13 (*Meetings of Holders*), the term "outstanding" shall not include those Notes that are held by the Issuer and not cancelled.

14. **CURRENCY INDEMNITY**

If any sum due from the Issuer in respect of the Notes, Coupons or any order or judgment given or made in relation thereto has to be converted from the currency (the "**first currency**") in which the same is payable under these Terms and Conditions or such order or judgment into another currency (the "**second currency**") for the purpose of (a) making or filing a claim or proof against the Issuer, (b) obtaining an order or judgment in any court or other tribunal or (c) enforcing any order or judgment given or made in relation to the Notes, the Issuer shall indemnify each Noteholder, on the written demand of such Noteholder addressed to the Issuer and delivered to the Issuer or to the Specified Office of the Fiscal Agent, against any loss suffered as a result of any discrepancy between (i) the rate of exchange used for such purpose to convert the sum in question from the first currency into the second currency and (ii) the rate or rates of exchange at which such Noteholder may in the ordinary course of business purchase the first currency with the second currency upon receipt of a sum paid to it in satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any such order, judgment, claim or proof.

This indemnity constitutes a separate and independent obligation of the Issuer and shall give rise to a separate and independent cause of action.

15. FURTHER ISSUES AND CONSOLIDATION

- (a) Further Issues: The Issuer shall be at liberty from time to time without the consent of the Holders of Notes or Coupons to create and issue further notes having terms and conditions the same as the Notes or the same in all respects save for the amount and date of the first payment of interest thereon and so that the same shall be consolidated (assimilées) and form a single Series with the outstanding Notes.
- (b) Consolidation: The Issuer may, with the prior approval (which shall not be unreasonably withheld) of the Redenomination and Consolidation Agent, from time to time on any Interest Payment Date occurring on or after the Redenomination Date on giving not less than 30 calendar days' prior notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 15 (*Further Issues and Consolidation*), without the consent of the Holders of Notes or Coupons, consolidate the Notes of one Series with the Notes of one or more other Series issued by it, whether or not originally issued in one of the European national currencies or in euro, provided such other Notes have been redenominated in euro (if not originally denominated in euro) and which otherwise have, in respect of all periods subsequent to such consolidation, the same terms and conditions as the Notes.

16. REDENOMINATION, RENOMINALISATION AND RECONVENTIONING

(a) Application: This Condition 16 (*Redenomination, Renominalisation and Reconventioning*) is applicable to the Notes only if it is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable.

- (b) Notice of redenomination: If the country of the Specified Currency becomes or, announces its intention to become, a Euro Participating Member State (as defined below), the Issuer may, without the consent of the Holders of Notes or Coupons, on giving at least 30 calendar days' prior notice to such Holders and the Paying Agents, designate a date (the "**Redenomination Date**"), being an Interest Payment Date under the Notes falling on or after the date on which such country becomes a Euro Participating Member State.
- (c) Redenomination and Renominalisation: Notwithstanding the other provisions of these Conditions, with effect from the Redenomination Date: the Notes shall be deemed to be redenominated into euro in the denomination of euro 0.01 with a principal amount for each Note equal to the principal amount of that Note in the Specified Currency, converted into euro at the rate for conversion of such currency into euro established by the Council of the European Union pursuant to the Treaty (including compliance with rules relating to rounding in accordance with European Union regulations); provided, however, that, if the Issuer determines, with the agreement of the Fiscal Agent then market practice in respect of the redenomination into euro 0.01 of internationally offered securities is different from that specified above, such provisions shall be deemed to be amended so as to comply with such market practice and the Issuer shall promptly notify the Holders, each stock exchange (if any) on which the Notes are then listed and the Paying Agents of such deemed amendments;
 - (i) if Materialised Notes have been issued:
 - (A) all unmatured Coupons denominated in the Specified Currency (whether or not attached to the Notes) will become void with effect from the date (the "Euro Exchange Date") on which the Issuer gives notice (the "Euro Exchange Notice") to the Holders that replacement Notes and Coupons denominated in euro are available for exchange (provided that such Notes and Coupons are available) and no payments will be made in respect thereof;
 - (B) the payment obligations contained in all Notes denominated in the Specified Currency will become void on the Euro Exchange Date but all other obligations of the Issuer thereunder (including the obligation to exchange such Notes in accordance with this Condition 16 (Redenomination, Renominalisation and Reconventioning) shall remain in full force and effect; and
 - (C) new Notes and Coupons denominated in euro will be issued in exchange for Notes and Coupons denominated in the Specified Currency in such manner as the Fiscal Agent may specify and as shall be notified to the Holders in the Euro Exchange Notice; and
 - (ii) all payments in respect of the Notes (other than, unless the Redenomination Date is on or after such date as the Specified Currency ceases to be a sub-division of the euro, payments of interest in respect of periods commencing before the Redenomination Date) will be made solely in euro by cheque drawn on, or by credit or transfer to a euro account (or any other account to which euro may be credited or transferred) maintained by the payee with, a bank in the principal financial centre of any Member State of the European Union.
- (d) Interest and Reconventioning: Following redenomination of the Notes pursuant to this Condition 16 (*Redenomination, Renominalisation and Reconventioning*), where Materialised Notes have been issued, the amount of interest due in respect of the Notes will be calculated by reference to the aggregate nominal amount of the Notes presented (or, as the case may be, in respect of which Coupons are presented) for payment by the relevant Holder. In addition, the Issuer may make such changes to the day count fraction and business days applicable to the Notes in accordance with current market practice for Notes denominated in euro.
- (e) Interest Determination Date: If the Floating Rate Note provisions are specified in the relevant Final Terms as being applicable and "Screen Rate Determination" is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined, with effect from the Redenomination Date the Interest Determination Date shall be deemed to be the second TARGET Settlement Day before the first calendar day of the relevant Interest Period.

For the purposes of this Condition 16 (Redenomination, Renominalisation and Reconventioning),

"Euro Participating Member State" means a Member State of the European Union which adopts or has adopted the euro as its lawful currency in accordance with the Treaty; and "TARGET Settlement Day" means any calendar day on which TARGET2 is open for the settlement of payments in euro.

17. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION

- (a) Governing law: The Notes (and where applicable, the Coupons and the Talons) are governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, French law.
- (b) *Jurisdiction*: Any action against the Issuer in connection with any Notes, Coupons or Talons will be submitted to the exclusive jurisdiction of the competent courts in Paris.

TEMPORARY GLOBAL CERTIFICATES

A Temporary Global Certificate, without interest Coupons, will initially be issued in connection with Materialised Notes. Upon the initial deposit of such Temporary Global Certificate with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, (the "Common Depositary"), Euroclear or Clearstream will credit the accounts of each subscriber with a nominal amount of Notes equal to the nominal amount thereof for which it has subscribed and paid.

The Common Depositary may also credit with a nominal amount of Notes the accounts of subscribers with (if indicated in the relevant Final Terms) other clearing systems through direct or indirect accounts with Euroclear and Clearstream held by such other clearing systems. Conversely, a nominal amount of Notes that is initially deposited with any other clearing system may similarly be credited to the accounts of subscribers with Euroclear, Clearstream or other clearing systems.

Exchange

Each Temporary Global Certificate issued in respect of Notes will be exchangeable, free of charge to the holder, on or after its Exchange Date (as defined below):

- (i) if the relevant Final Terms indicates that such Temporary Global Certificate is issued in compliance with the C Rules or in a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable (as to which, see "Subscription and Sale" below), in whole, but not in part, for the Definitive Materialised Notes; and
- (ii) otherwise, in whole but not in part upon certification as to non-U.S. beneficial ownership (a form of which shall be available at the specified offices of any of the Paying Agents) for Definitive Materialised Notes.

Delivery of Definitive Materialised Notes

On or after its Exchange Date, the holder of a Temporary Global Certificate may surrender such Temporary Global Certificate to or to the order of the Fiscal Agent. In exchange for any Temporary Global Certificate, the Issuer will deliver, or procure the delivery of, an equal aggregate nominal amount of duly executed and authenticated Definitive Materialised Notes. In this Base Prospectus, Definitive Materialised Notes means, in relation to any Temporary Global Certificate, the Definitive Materialised Notes for which such Temporary Global Certificate may be exchanged (if appropriate, having attached to them all Coupons in respect of interest that has not already been paid on the Temporary Global Certificate and a Talon). Definitive Materialised Notes will be security printed in accordance with any applicable legal and Regulated Market requirements. Forms of such Definitive Bearer Materialised Notes shall be available at the specified offices of any of the Paying Agent(s).

Exchange Date "Exchange Date" means, in relation to a Temporary Global Certificate, the calendar day falling after the expiry of 40 calendar days after its issue date, *provided that*, in the event any further Materialised Notes are issued prior to such day pursuant to Condition 15(a) (*Further Issues and Consolidation*), the Exchange Date for such Temporary Global Certificate shall be postponed to the calendar day falling after the expiry of 40 calendar days after the issue of such further Materialised Notes.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise specified in any relevant Final Terms, the net proceeds from the issue of any Notes, after deduction of any management and underwriting commissions, any selling concessions and, when relevant, the expenses incurred in connection with the issue of any Notes, will be used by the Issuer for general financing and corporate purposes.

If an Acquisition Event Call is specified as applicable in the relevant Final Terms, the use of proceeds for acquisition consideration, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, and related fees will be stated in the applicable Final Terms. The Final Terms will also state the potential use for general corporate purposes if the Acquisition Event occurs but the Issuer elects not to use the call option following an Acquisition Event.

BUSINESS OF THE ISSUER

Information on the Issuer

For a general description of the Issuer, its activities and its financial conditions, please refer to the cross-reference lists appearing under "Documents Incorporated by Reference" (pages 24 to 28 of this Base Prospectus) above.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

1. Press release – Paris, 4 March 2020

"The Kyoto Distillery and Pernod Ricard join forces

The partnership with KI NO BI, the fast-growing ultra-premium Japanese gin brand, strengthens Pernod Ricard's extensive gin portfolio. This transaction is the latest in a series of successful deals illustrating the Group's active portfolio management, part of its "Transform & Accelerate" strategic plan.

Pernod Ricard is delighted to announce the signing of an agreement for a significant investment in KI NO BI Kyoto Dry Gin. The investment will be used primarily to build a new, state-of-the-art, distillery to meet the growing demand for KI NO BI ultra-premium gin.

KI NO BI is a small-batch, artisanal gin with a Japanese heart. Distilled at Japan's first dedicated gin distillery, built in Kyoto in 2014, it is made with obsessive attention to detail, care and precision, from a high-quality rice spirit and Japanese botanicals such as yuzu, lemon, sansho pepper, ginger and gyokuro tea. KI NO BI has been carefully crafted to ensure perfect harmony between its various botanicals and its Kyoto origins. KI NO BI has a recognisable dry gin flavour with a Japanese accent: pure, perfectly balanced with distinctive aromas and a lingering finish of light ginger.

As was the case with previous successful partnerships such as Monkey 47 ultra-premium gin, Smooth Ambler West Virginian whiskey, Del Maguey mezcal or Rabbit Hole bourbon, Pernod Ricard is joining forces with passionate entrepreneurs: David Croll, Noriko Kakuda Croll and Marcin Miller. They will remain fully invested in the business and will work closely with their new partner in developing distribution channels worldwide.

Driven by the rise of mixology, the ultra-premium gin category has been experiencing uninterrupted dynamism. KI NO BI will immediately join The Pernod Ricard Gin Hub and reinforce its prestigious stable of international brands such as Beefeater, Plymouth, Malfy and Monkey 47. Together with Monkey 47, KI NO BI will form a powerful repertoire to optimise the growth opportunity in ultra-premium gin.

With this partnership, Pernod Ricard further expands its portfolio of specialty and prestige brands, composed of small brands with unique and comprehensive value propositions, selected distribution and significant growth potential. Thanks to Pernod Ricard's extensive distribution network, this strategy is yielding positive results as sales of the Group's specialty brands have been growing at a double-digit rate, well above the industry average.

David Croll, CEO of The Kyoto Distillery, stated: "We are delighted that Pernod Ricard appreciates the unique qualities of Japan's first ultra-premium gin which we have created with the support and cooperation of Kyoto's cultural and agricultural communities."

Marcin Miller, Chairman of The Kyoto Distillery, added: "Having been fortunate enough to work with Pernod Ricard in the past, I am extremely enthusiastic about the wealth of expertise and experience that will ensure this strategic partnership will deliver great success for KI NO BI."

For Alexandre Ricard, Chairman & Chief Executive Officer of Pernod Ricard: "We are thrilled to welcome this one-of-a-kind brand to our portfolio. KI NO BI's unique origins and taste profile make it a perfect complement to The Gin Hub's extensive stable of brands. I am excited for Pernod Ricard to be part of its ongoing development.""

2. Press release – Paris, 12 March 2020

"Pernod Ricard expands portfolio with Italicus super-premium bergamot-infused aperitivo

This fast-growing Italian brand strengthens Pernod Ricard's extensive portfolio and is the latest of a series of successful deals illustrating the Group's active portfolio management, part of its strategic plan "Transform & Accelerate" Pernod Ricard is thrilled to announce its partnership with Italicus.

High-quality, naturally-sourced ingredients create this uniquely-flavored, award-winning apertivo that has been delighting mixologists since its launch in 2016. Italicus is 20% ABV (alcohol by volume), and perfectly addresses the fast-growing market opportunity for both a distinguishable, yet versatile, unique ingredient for bartenders, and for a core low-ABV spirit for discerning consumers.

Italicus is one of the world's most-awarded modern aperitivo and has been awarded Best New Spirit 2017 at the prestigious Tales of the Cocktail Spirited Awards and 2019/2020 Top-trending liquor brand by Drinks International. Italicus was created by world-renowned mixologist and Italian spirits expert Giuseppe Gallo, who will be the active CEO in the brand's ongoing development. This deal is the most recent of a string of successful partnerships including Monkey 47, Smooth Ambler West Virginian whiskey, Del Maguey mezcal, Rabbit Hole bourbon and most recently the ultra-premium Japanese gin KI NO BI.

This partnership reinforces Pernod Ricard's portfolio of specialty brands, which offer compelling value propositions, selective distribution and promising growth potential. Pernod Ricard's extensive global distribution network will continue to play an instrumental role in the success of these brands, which have been growing at a double-digit rate, significantly outpacing the industry average.

For Gilles Bogaert, Chairman & Chief Executive Officer of Pernod Ricard EMEA-LatAm, "Italicus has experienced a remarkable start, resonating with mixologists and consumers. We are thrilled to add Italicus to the Pernod Ricard portfolio and for the Group to help drive its future development." Giuseppe Gallo, Founder & CEO of Italicus Rosolio di Bergamotto adds, "Since its launch the brand has experienced success with both the on-trade and consumers, and it is now time to consolidate with this heavyweight strategic partner in order to accelerate our global distribution. We have an ambitious plan to build Italicus into one of the world's most successful aperitivo brands.""

3. Press release – Paris, 24 March 2020

"FY20 Guidance¹ reflecting updated covid-19 assumptions: profit from recurring operations organic decline of c. -20% - Strong liquidity position

On 13 February 2020, Pernod Ricard shared its early assumptions regarding the COVID-19 epidemic. There has been significant evolution since, with a pandemic now affecting Asia Pacific, Europe and more recently the Americas.

Our priority remains the health and safety of our employees and business partners. Ways of working have adapted to containment measures, so that supply chains are still operational.

True to its sense of community, the Group has contributed to efforts to fight the pandemic in a number of markets, by either donating pure alcohol or directly producing hand sanitiser, to help ease current shortages.

The COVID-19 pandemic is having widespread repercussions on the business. While the extent and duration are still uncertain, the Group has updated and is today sharing its current assumptions and resulting financial impacts.

Revised COVID-19 assumptions, with impact on FY20 Profit from Recurring Operations

- China: very limited business in February and March; slow recovery from April
- Travel Retail: 80% business decline for the period from February to end June
- Other markets:
 - o Off-trade, representing c. ¾ of Sales: c.10% Sales reduction from mid-March to end June

¹ Guidance given to market on 29 August 2019 of organic Profit from Recurring Operations' growth between +5% and +7%, revised on 13 February 2020 to reflect early COVID-19 assumptions to between +2% and +4%.

 On-trade, representing c. ¼ of Sales: no Sales from mid-March to end June, as outlets are shut or not reordering.

The combined impact leads to an organic decline in Profit from Recurring Operations for FY20 of c. -20%.

Early bond redemption and liquidity position

On 23 March 2020, the Group repaid a bond of \in 850m plus interest, for a total amount of \in 863m, without penalty, 3 months ahead of schedule, thanks to the exercise of the early redemption option.

The next significant bond redemption is in April 2021 when USD1bn is due.

The Group has c. $\&cite{c}$ 3.4bn of credit lines secured with banks, of which only c. $\&cite{c}$ 0.3bn are currently drawn. These include a $\&cite{c}$ 2.5bn syndicated credit facility, maturing in 2024, which is currently undrawn.

Alexandre Ricard, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, stated,

"Our business model and strategy are resilient. Our 3-year plan Transform & Accelerate has been very successful, as demonstrated by the FY19 and H1 FY20 results, and will continue to positively impact the business as we move through the COVID-19 crisis.

The environment has very significantly deteriorated due to the COVID-19 outbreak. We are encouraged to see that, thanks to the implementation of strong measures, China appears to be starting to make a gradual recovery. While we cannot predict the duration and extent of the impact, we remain confident in our strategy. Our priority is to ensure the health and safety of our employees and business partners.. I would like to praise the exemplary behaviour of our teams during this very difficult time.

With the revised assumptions linked to COVID-19, we are providing guidance of an organic decline in Profit from Recurring Operations for full-year FY20 of c. -20%. We are staying the strategic course while implementing a comprehensive action plan to mitigate costs. Thanks to our solid fundamentals, rooted in employee engagement and the quality of our portfolio, I am confident in Pernod Ricard's ability to bounce back and its growth potential."

All growth data specified in this press release refers to organic growth (at constant FX and Group structure), unless otherwise stated. Data may be subject to rounding.

Definitions and reconciliation of non-IFRS measures to IFRS measures

Pernod Ricard's management process is based on the following non-IFRS measures which are chosen for planning and reporting. The Group's management believes these measures provide valuable additional information for users of the financial statements in understanding the Group's performance. These non-IFRS measures should be considered as complementary to the comparable IFRS measures and reported movements therein.

Organic growth

Organic growth is calculated after excluding the impacts of exchange rate movements and acquisitions and disposals.

Exchange rates impact is calculated by translating the current year results at the prior year's exchange rates.

For acquisitions in the current year, the post-acquisition results are excluded from the organic movement calculations. For acquisitions in the prior year, post-acquisition results are included in the prior year but are included in the organic movement calculation from the anniversary of the acquisition date in the current year.

Where a business, brand, brand distribution right or agency agreement was disposed of, or terminated, in the prior year, the Group, in the organic movement calculations, excludes the results for that business from the prior year. For disposals or terminations in the current year, the Group excludes the results for that business from the prior year from the date of the disposal or termination.

This measure enables to focus on the performance of the business which is common to both years and which represents those measures that local managers are most directly able to influence.

Profit from recurring operations

Profit from recurring operations corresponds to the operating profit excluding other non-current operating income and expenses."

4. Press release, Paris, 26 March 2020

"Pernod Ricard becomes exclusive owner of Ultra-Premium Gin Monkey 47

Pernod Ricard completes purchase of remaining stake in Monkey 47.

Founder Alexander Stein to remain involved in the brand's ongoing development.

Pernod Ricard is delighted to announce the purchase of the remaining stake in the Ultra-Premium dry gin brand Monkey 47. The Group initially acquired a majority stake in 2016.

Alexander Stein will remain active in an advisory capacity in Monkey 47's ongoing development. On the occasion of this announcement he declared, "The agreement is the logical consequence of the brand's progress following the partnership with Pernod Ricard. I would like to thank Pernod Ricard for walking the talk. It has been a fantastic journey and I look forward to personally contributing to Monkey 47's future trajectory."

For Alexandre Ricard, Chairman & CEO of Pernod Ricard, "This partnership is a clear example of Pernod Ricard's ability to incubate small independent distilleries while respecting entrepreneurial freedom and the brand's core values. However, Monkey 47's success story would not have been possible without Alexander Stein's trust, authenticity and entrepreneurial spirit, for which I am grateful."

5. Press release – Paris, 1 April 2020

"PERNOD RICARD SUCCESSFULLY COMPLETES BOND ISSUANCE:€1.5 BILLION IN 2 TRANCHES A 5-YEAR €750 MILLION BOND AT 1.125% A 10-YEAR €750 MILLION BOND AT 1.750%

Amount (€)	Maturity	Settlement	Coupon	Yield	Re-offer spread
750 000 000	7 April 2025	6 April 2020	1.125%	1.259%	150bps
750 000 000	8 April 2030	6 April 2020	1.750%	1.802%	185bps

Pernod Ricard, the long-term senior debt of which is rated Baa1 (stable outlook) by Moody's and BBB+ (stable outlook) by Standard & Poor's, has today set the terms of its new Euro-denominated bond issue for an aggregate amount of €1.5bn across 2-tranches of 5 and 10 years.

The transaction was well received by the market, with an orderbook above €5.5bn for a total issue size of €1.5bn.

Placement was made across qualified investors.

An application will be made for the bonds to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris.

Barclays, BNP Paribas, Citigroup, HSBC, J.P. Morgan, Natixis et Société Générale Corporate & Investment Banking were the joint bookrunners of this bond issue."

6. Press release – Paris, 23 April 2020

"9M FY20 SALES

Covid-19 leading to organic Sales decline of -2.1% YTD and -14.5% in Q3, despite solid H1 FY20 and Q3 start (Stable YTD Reported Sales)

Interim dividend of €1.18 per share to be paid on 10 July 2020 Remaining Share buy-back of up to €0.5bn suspended

Confirmation of revised FY20 Guidance²: Organic Decline in Profit from Recurring Operations of c. -20%

Year-to-date Sales

Sales for the first 9 months of FY20 totalled €7,210m, with an organic decline of -2.1%:

- USA: +3%, with good start to Q3, following solid H1 FY20, thanks in particular to Jameson, The Glenlivet, Malibu and Specialty brands. Slowdown in March due to confinement and physical distancing measures implemented in most States
- China: -11%, after strong H1 at +11%, due to severe decline in Q3 resulting primarily from On-Trade closures starting end of January as well as earlier Chinese New Year³, despite strong execution of Chinese New Year programme
- India: +1%, on high basis of comparison (+19% in 9M FY19), with mid-single digit growth until February, but nationwide lockdown imposed on 24 March softening Q3 performance
- Global Travel Retail: -13%, with severe decline from February, driven by restrictions and lockdowns imposed across the world. Solid underlying sell-out pre-Covid-19 crisis
- Europe: Stable, with good performance to February (8M FY20: +2%) impacted by double-digit decline in March as result of Covid-19.

By category:

- Strategic International Brands: -2%, in decline due to Q3 at -20%, largely driven by Martell and Chivas Regal in China and Global Travel Retail. Continued strong dynamism of Jameson, The Glenlivet, Malibu, Royal Salute and Beefeater.
- Strategic Local Brands: +1%, modest growth, driven by double-digit performance of Imperial Blue and Olmeca, and continued strength of Wyborowa and Ramazzotti, on high basis of comparison
- **Specialty Brands:** +13%, strong dynamism (albeit softening in Q3 due to Covid-19), thanks particularly to Lillet, Altos, Redbreast, Monkey 47, Aberlour and Del Maguey
- Strategic Wines: -3%, modest decline, with good growth of Brancott Estate and Campo Viejo, offset by Jacob's Creek.

Reported YTD Sales growth was stable thanks to a favourable FX impact. For full-year FY20, a positive FX impact on Profit from Recurring Operations of c. +€40m is expected⁴.

Sales for the third quarter of FY20 totalled €1,736m, with an organic decline of -14.5% (reported: -13.3%.)

The business is showing good **resilience through the crisis.** The **health and safety of our employees and business partners** remains the key priority. We have extended **help across our communities** through donations of hand sanitiser (or the pure alcohol required for their production), health equipment and support to our suppliers and customers.

252451-3-6-v10.12

² Communicated on 24 March 2020

³ 25 Jan 2020 vs. 5 Feb 2019

⁴ Based on average FX rates projected at 14 April 2020, particularly a EUR/USD rate of 1.10

A comprehensive cost mitigation programme has been implemented, together with active management of our cash position. We have adapted our manufacturing and supply chains to ensure they remain broadly operational⁵.

Financial policy

Our liquidity position remains strong at \in 5.5bn as of 21 April (including a cash position of \in 2.1bn). Our credit ratings were upgraded by one notch in October 2019⁶, thereby confirming our solid investment grade rating. We repaid a \in 850m bond on 23 March 2020. We issued two bonds of \in 750m each (5-year and 10-year) at 1.125% and 1.750% on 1 April 2020. \in 3.4bn of undrawn bank credit lines are currently available.

The financial policy priorities (as published on 29 August 2019), while retaining an investment grade rating, are:

- 1. **investment in future organic growth**, in particular through strategic inventories and capex
- 2. continued active portfolio management, including value-creating M&A
- 3. dividend distribution at c.50% payout
- **4.** up to €1bn **share buy-back programme** across FY20 and FY21

An interim dividend of €1.18 per share will be detached on 8 July 2020 and paid on 10 July 2020. The final dividend will be proposed by the Board at its meeting on September 1st, 2020 and subject to the AGM decision on 27 November 2020.

During the current financial year, a share buy-back of ϵ 523m was completed. The remainder of up to ϵ 0.5bn is suspended.

Alexandre Ricard, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, stated,

"Our business model and strategy are resilient. Performance in H1 through the start of Q3 was solid, thanks to the implementation of our Transform & Accelerate strategic plan. Since then, the Covid-19 pandemic has led to a significant deterioration of the environment across the globe.

I would like to praise the exemplary behaviour of our teams and their impact on their respective communities around the world at this very difficult time.

Under current assumptions of the impact of Covid-19⁷, we are confirming our guidance of an organic decline in Profit from Recurring Operations for full-year FY20 of c. -20%. We are staying the strategic course while implementing a comprehensive action plan to mitigate costs and tightly manage cash. Thanks to our solid fundamentals and strong liquidity position, I am confident in Pernod Ricard's ability to bounce back from today's challenges to achieve its growth potential."

All growth data specified in this press release refers to organic growth (at constant FX and Group structure), unless otherwise stated. Data may be subject to rounding.

Definitions and reconciliation of non-IFRS measures to IFRS measures

⁵ With the exception of India

⁶ Rating upgrades by Moody's to Baa1 and S&P to BBB+, both stable outlook

⁷ Communicated on 24 March 2020

Pernod Ricard's management process is based on the following non-IFRS measures which are chosen for planning and reporting. The Group's management believes these measures provide valuable additional information for users of the financial statements in understanding the Group's performance. These non-IFRS measures should be considered as complementary to the comparable IFRS measures and reported movements therein.

Organic growth

Organic growth is calculated after excluding the impacts of exchange rate movements and acquisitions and disposals.

Exchange rates impact is calculated by translating the current year results at the prior year's exchange rates.

For acquisitions in the current year, the post-acquisition results are excluded from the organic movement calculations. For acquisitions in the prior year, post-acquisition results are included in the prior year but are included in the organic movement calculation from the anniversary of the acquisition date in the current year.

Where a business, brand, brand distribution right or agency agreement was disposed of, or terminated, in the prior year, the Group, in the organic movement calculations, excludes the results for that business from the prior year. For disposals or terminations in the current year, the Group excludes the results for that business from the prior year from the date of the disposal or termination.

This measure enables to focus on the performance of the business which is common to both years and which represents those measures that local managers are most directly able to influence.

Profit from recurring operations

Profit from recurring operations corresponds to the operating profit excluding other non-current operating income and expenses.

APPENDICES

9M FY20 Sales by Region

Net Sales (€ millions)	1	H1 FY19	1	H1 FY20		Change		Organic grow th	str	Group ucture	1	Forex m pact
Americas	1,389	26.8%	1,461	26.7%	+72	+5%	+22	+2%	+15	+1%	+35	+2%
Asia/Rest of World	2,266	43.7%	2,415	44.1%	+149	+7%	+68	+3%	+16	+1%	+64	+3%
Europe	1,530	29.5%	1,598	29.2%	+69	+4%	+47	+3%	+7	0%	+14	+1%
World	5,185	100.0%	5,474	100.0%	+289	+5.6%	+137	+2.7%	+39	+1%	+113	+2%
Net Sales (€ millions)		Q3 FY19		Q3 FY20		Change		Organic grow th	str	Group ucture	i	Forex m pact
Americas	567	28.3%	577	33.2%	+10	+2%	(7)	-1%	+13	+2%	+4	+1%
Asia/Rest of World	922	46.0%	684	39.4%	(238)	-26%	(239)	-26%	+7	+1%	(6)	-1%
Europe	515	25.7%	475	27.4%	(39)	-8%	(42)	-8%	+2	0%	0	0%
World	2,003	100.0%	1,736	100.0%	(267)	-13.3%	(288)	-14.5%	+23	+1%	(1)	0%
Net Sales (€ millions)	g	M FY19	9	M FY20		Change		Organic growth	str	Group ucture	i	Forex m pact
Americas	1,956	27.2%	2,038	28.3%	+82	+4%	+15	+1%	+28	+1%	+39	+2%
Asia/Rest of World	3,188	44.3%	3,099	43.0%	(89)	-3%	(171)	-5%	+23	+1%	+59	+2%
Europe	2,044	28.4%	2,073	28.8%	+29	+1%	+5	0%	+10	0%	+15	+1%
World	7,188	100.0%	7,210	100.0%	+22	+0.3%	(151)	-2.1%	+61	+1%	+112	+2%

 $Note: Bulk\ Spirits\ are\ allocated\ by\ Region\ according\ to\ the\ Regions'\ weight\ in\ the\ Group$

Foreign exchange impact on 9M FY20 Sales

Forex Impact 9M FY20 (€ millions)		Ave	On Net Sales		
		9M FY19	9M FY20	%	
USdollar	USD	1.15	1.11	-3.6%	68
Indian rupee	INR	81.34	79.01	-2.9%	24
Japan ese yen	JPY	127.93	119.92	-6.3%	10
Russian rouble	RUB	75.71	72.05	-4.8%	9
Other					0
TOTAL					112

Upcoming communications

Date ¹	Event					
Tuesday 26 May 2020, 3pm CET	Sustainability & Responsibility conference call					
Wednesday 2 September 2020	FY20 Sales & Results					

^{1.} Dates are indicative and liable to change

Select initiatives to support our communities



7. Press release – Paris, 27 April 2020

"PERNOD RICARD SUCCESSFULLY COMPLETES TAPS

ON OUTSTANDING BOND ISSUES FOR €500 MILLION

Pernod Ricard has today successfully priced tap offerings of €500 million of its recently issued bond issues:

- €250 million fixed rate notes, increasing the total principal amount of the tranche due April 2025 bearing interest at an annual rate of 1.125% to €1 billion;
- €250 million fixed rate notes, increasing the total principal amount of the tranche due April 2030 bearing interest at an annual rate of 1.750% to €1 billion.

An application will be made for the bonds to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris.

BNP Paribas, CACIB, J.P. Morgan, Natixis et Société Générale Corporate & Investment Banking acted as the joint bookrunners for the offering."

8. Partial redemption of existing notes

On 18 May 2020, the Issuer elected to redeem \$500,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of its \$1,000,000,000 5.750% fixed-rate notes due 2021 (the "**Redemption**"). The Redemption date will be 24 June 2020 and following such Redemption \$500,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of the notes will remain outstanding.

PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS

Final Terms dated [●]

Pernod Ricard

Issue of [Aggregate Principal Amount of Tranche] [Title of Notes]

under the Euro 7,000,000,000

Euro Medium Term Note Programme

Legal entity Identifier (LEI): 52990097YFPX9J0H5D87

MIFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / PROFESSIONAL INVESTORS AND ECPS ONLY TARGET MARKET

Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes, taking into account the five categories referred to in item 18 of the Guidelines published by ESMA on 5 February 2018, has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is eligible counterparties and professional clients only, each as defined in Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "distributor") should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels. The Issuer is not a manufacturer for the purposes of the MIFID Product Governance Rules.

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EEA AND UK RETAIL INVESTORS – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("**EEA**") or in the United Kingdom ("**UK**"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "**MiFID II**"); or (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive 2016/97/EU, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II. Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the "**PRIIPs Regulation**") for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA or in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA or in the UK may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation.

[Singapore Securities and Futures Act Product Classification – Solely for the purposes of its obligations pursuant to sections 309B(1)(a) and 309B(1)(c) of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA"), the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A of the SFA) that the Notes are ["prescribed capital markets products" (as defined in the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018)]/["capital markets products other than prescribed capital markets products" (as defined in the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018)].]

PART A CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Base Prospectus dated 26 May 2020 [and the Supplement[s] to the Base Prospectus dated [•]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation (as defined in the Base Prospectus dated 26 May 2020) (the "Base Prospectus"). This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 8 of the Prospectus Regulation and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented] in order to obtain all the relevant information. [The Base Prospectus [and the Supplement[s] to the Base Prospectus] and the Final Terms are available for viewing at [address] during normal business hours [and] [website] and copies may be obtained from [address] and will be available on the Autorité des marchés financiers (the "AMF") website (www.amf-france.org).]

[The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under a Base Prospectus with an earlier date.

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "[•] Conditions") set forth in the base prospectus dated 26 May 2020. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 8 of the Prospectus Regulation (as defined in the Base Prospectus dated 26 May 2020) and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus dated 26 May 2020 [and the Supplement[s] to the Base Prospectus dated [•]], which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Regulation, save in respect of the [•] Conditions which are extracted from the base prospectus dated [•] and are incorporated by reference hereto. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms, the Base Prospectus dated 26 May 2020 and the [•] Conditions [and the Supplement[s] to the Base Prospectus dated [•] and [•]]. [The Base Prospectus [and the Supplement[s] to the Base Prospectus] are available for viewing at [address] during normal business hours [and] [website] and copies may be obtained from [address] and will be available on the *Autorité des marchés financiers* (the "AMF") website (www.amf-france.org).]⁸

1.		
(i)	Series Number:	[•]
(ii)	[Tranche Number:	[•]]
(iii)	[Date on which Notes become fungible:	[Not Applicable/The Notes shall be consolidated, form a single series and be interchangeable for trading purposes with the [identify earlier tranche] on [•]/the Issue Date which is expected to occur on or about [•]]
2.	Specified Currency or Currencies:	[•]
3.	Aggregate Nominal Amount of Notes:	[•]
(i)	Series:	[•]
(ii)	[Tranche:	[•]]
4.	Issue Price:	[●] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [●]] (in the case of fungible notes only, if applicable)]
5.	Specified Denomination(s):	[●] (one denomination only for Dematerialised Notes)
6.		
(i)	Issue Date:	[•]
(ii)	[Interest Commencement Date:]	[[●]/Issue Date/Not Applicable]
7.	Maturity Date:	[[•]/[insert if Floating Rate Notes] Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to the relevant month and year]
8.	Interest Basis:	[•] per cent. Fixed Rate][[LIBOR/EURIBOR] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate][Zero Coupon]

⁸This language will only be potentially relevant after the first annual update of this Base Prospectus.

[Fixed/Floating Rate](further particulars specified below)

9. Change of Interest Basis: For the period from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date,

up to (but excluding) $[\bullet]$ paragraph [13]/[14] applies and for the period from (and including) $[\bullet]$, up to (and including) the Maturity

Date, paragraph [13]/[14] applies]/ [Not Applicable].

10. Put/Call Options: [Investor Put]

[Issuer Call]

[Make-whole Redemption] [will apply unless otherwise specified]

[Clean-up call option]

[Pre-Maturity Call Option]

[Acquisition Event Call Option]

[(further particulars specified below)]

11.

(i) Status of the Notes: Senior unsecured

(ii) Date of Board approval for issuance of Notes obtained:

[•] [and [•], respectively]]

12. Method of Distribution:

[Syndicated/Non-Syndicated]

PROVISIONS RELATING TO INTEREST (IF ANY) PAYABLE

13. Fixed Rate Note Provisions (Condition [Applicable/Not Applicable](If not applicable, delete the remaining 5(a) (Interest on Fixed Rate Notes)) sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)

(i) Rate[s] of Interest: [●] per cent. per annum [payable [annually/semi-annually/quarterly/

monthly/other [•]] in arrear]

(ii) Interest Payment Date(s): [●] in each year [adjusted in accordance with [insert Business Day

Convention and any applicable Business Centre(s) for the definition

of "Business Day"]9/ [not adjusted]

(iii) Fixed Coupon Amount[s]: [[•] per [•] in Nominal Amount/ [Not Applicable¹0]

(iv) Broken Amount(s): [[●] per Specified Denomination, payable on the Interest Payment

Date falling [in/on] [•]]/[Not Applicable]

(v) Fixed Day Count Fraction: [30-360]/[Actual-Actual (ICMA)]/[Actual-360]

252451-3-6-v10.12 - 78 - 36-40742021

⁹ Applicable for CNY Notes

¹⁰ Not applicable for CNY Notes

(vi)	Fixed Interest Dates:	[•] in each year (insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring issue date or maturity date in the case of a long or short first or last coupon. Only relevant where Fixed Day Count Fraction is Actual-Actual (ICMA))						
(vii)	Party responsible for calculation of Interest Amounts (if not the Fiscal Agent) ¹¹ :	[[●]/Not Applicable]						
14.	Floating Rate Note Provisions (Condition 5(b) (Interest on Floating Rate Notes))	[Applicable/Not Applicable](If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)						
(i)	Interest Period(s):	[•]						
(ii)	Interest Payment Dates:	[•] in each year, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (iv) below						
(iii)	First Interest Payment Date:	[•]						
(iv)	Business Day Convention:	[Floating Rate Convention/ Following Business Day Convention/ Modified Following Business Day Convention/ Preceding Business Day Convention]						
(v)	Business Centre(s):	[•]						
(vi)	Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined:	[Screen Rate Determination]						
	is/are to be determined.	[FBF Determination]						
		[ISDA Determination]						
(vii)	Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and/or Interest Amount(s) (if not the Fiscal Agent):	[•]						
(viii)	(Screen Rate Determination:	[Screen Rate Determination/Not Applicable]						
	• Reference Rate:	[LIBOR/EURIBOR]						
	• Linear Interpolation:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]						
	• Interest Determination Date(s):	[[•] [TARGET2] Business Days in [specify city] for [specify currency] prior to [the first day in each Interest Period/each Interest Payment Date]]						
	• Relevant Screen Page:	[•]						
	• Reference Banks:	[•]						

¹¹ Applicable for CNY Notes

252451-3-6-v10.12 - 79 - 36-40742021

	•	Relevant Financial Centre:	[•]						
(ix)	FBF Det	ermination							
	•	Floating Rate:	[•]						
	•	Floating Rate Determination Date (<i>Date de Détermination du Taux Variable</i>):	[•]						
(x)	ISDA De	etermination:							
	•	Floating Rate Option:	[•]						
	•	Designated Maturity:	[•]						
	•	Relevant Financial Centre:	[•]						
	•	Reset Date:	[•]						
(xi)	Margin(s	s):	[+/-][] per cent. per annum						
(xii)	Minimu	m Rate of Interest:	[[Zero / [●]] per cent. per annum]						
(xiii)	Maximum Rate of Interest:		[[●] per cent. per annum / Not Applicable]						
(xiv)	Day Count Fraction:		[Actual/Actual] / [Actual/365 (FBF)] / [Actual/365 (Fixed)] / [Actual/Actual (FBF)] / [Actual/360 (adjusted/unadjusted)] / [30/360] / [360/360] / [Bond Basis] / [30E-360 (FBF)] / [30E-360 (ISDA)] / [Not Applicable]						
15.	Zero Co	upon Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable](If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)						
(i)	Accrual	Yield:	[●] per cent. per annum						
(ii)	Reference	ee Price:	[•]						
PROVIS	SIONS RI	ELATING TO REDEMPTION							
16.	Call Option (Condition 7(c) (Redemption at the Option of the Issuer (Call Option)))		[Applicable/Not Applicable](If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)						
(i)	Optional	Redemption Date(s) (Call):	[•]						
(ii)	Optional of each I	Redemption Amount(s) (Call) Note:	[●] per Note of [●] Specified Denomination						
(iii)	If redeen	nable in part:							
	(a)	Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•]						

	(b) Maximum Redemption Amount:	[•]						
(iv)	Notice period:	[•]						
17.	Put Option (Condition 7(e) (Clean-up Call Option))	[Applicable/Not Applicable]						
	Can Option))	(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)						
(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s) (Put):	[•]						
(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) (Put) of each Note and method, if any, of calculation of such amount(s):	[●] per Note of [●] Specified Denomination						
(iii)	Notice period:	[•]						
18.	Make-whole Redemption (Condition 7(f) (Make-whole Redemption by the	Applicable / [Not Applicable]						
	Issuer)	(If Not Applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)						
(i)	Parties to be notified by Issuer of Makewhole Redemption Date and Makewhole Redemption Amount (if other than set out in Condition 7(f) (Makewhole Redemption by the Issuer)):	[[•]/Not Applicable]						
(ii)	Make-whole Redemption Margin:	[•]						
(iii)	Discounting basis for purposes of calculating sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on Redeemed Notes in the determination of the Makewhole Redemption Amount:	[Annual/Semi-Annual]						
(iv)	Reference Security:	[Not Applicable/give details]						
(v)	Reference Dealers:	[Not Applicable/give details]						
(vi)	Quotation Agent:	[•] /[Not Applicable]						
19.	Pre-Maturity Call Option (Condition 7(d) (<i>Pre-Maturity Call Option</i>))	Applicable / [Not Applicable]						
	r(a) (2 re izumrny cun Opnon))	(If Not Applicable, delete the sub-paragraph below)						
(i)	Call Option Date:	[•]						
20.	Clean-up call option (Condition 7(e) (Clean-up Call Option))	Applicable/ [Not Applicable]						

21. Acquisition Event Call Option (Condition 7(g) (Acquisition Event Call Option))

[Applicable] / [Not Applicable]

(If Not Applicable, delete the sub-paragraph below)

(i) Acquisition Target:

[•]

(ii) Acquisition Completion Date:

(iii) Acquisition Call Redemption Amount:

[•]

(iv) Acquisition Notice Period:

The period from [[●] / [the Issue Date]] to [[●]/the Acquisition Completion Date]

22. Early Redemption Amount (for tax reasons) (Conditions 7(b) (Redemption for Tax Reasons) and 7(i) (Early Redemption Amounts))

[[100] / [•] per cent. per Specified Denomination]

[Calculation basis: [As set out in the Condition /[•]]

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

23. Form of Notes: [Dematerialised Notes/Materialised Notes] (Materialised Notes

are only in bearer form) (Delete as appropriate)

(i) Form of Dematerialised Notes: [Not Applicable/Bearer dematerialised form (au porteur) [/Registered

dematerialised form (au nominatif)]]

(ii) Registration Agent: [Not Applicable / Applicable] (if Applicable give name and details.

Note that a Registration Agent must be appointed in relation to

Registered Notes only.)

(iii) Temporary Global Certificate: Temporary Global Certificate exchangeable for Definitive

Materialised Notes on [•] (the "Exchange Date"), being 40 calendar days after the Issue Date subject to postponement as provided in the

Temporary Global Certificate

24. Additional Financial Centre(s) or other special provisions relating to Payment

Business Days:

[Not Applicable]/[Applicable] (Note that this item relates to the date and place of payment, and not interest period end dates, to which

items 13(ii) and 14(iv) relates)

25. Talons for future Coupons to be attached to Definitive Notes (and dates on which

such Talons mature):

[Yes]/[No] (Only applicable to Materialised Notes)

26. Exclusion of the possibility to request identification information of the Noteholders as provided by Condition

Noteholders as provide (a)(i):

[Applicable] (If the possibility to request identification information of the Noteholders as provided by Condition I(a)(i) is contemplated, delete this paragraph)]

27. Redenomination, renominalisation and reconventioning provisions:

[Not Applicable]/[The provisions [in Condition 16 (Redenomination, Renominalisation and Reconventioning))] apply]

Consolidation)] apply] 29. Representation holders Condition 13 (Meetings of Holders) applies of Notes/Masse: [The Initial Representative shall be: [•]] [The Alternative Representative shall be: [•]] [The Representative will be entitled to a remuneration of [•] per year/The Representative will not be entitled to a remuneration] DISTRIBUTION 30. (i) If syndicated, names of Managers: [Not Applicable/[●]] (ii) Date of [Subscription] Agreement: [ullet](iii) (Stabilising Manager(s) (if any): [Not Applicable/[●]] (If applicable, give name) 31. If non-syndicated, name and address of [Not Applicable/[●]] Dealer: 32. [•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount] [Total commission and concession: 33. US Selling Restrictions: [Reg. S Compliance Category 2; TEFRA C/TEFRA D/TEFRA not applicable] Signed on behalf of the Issuer:

[Not Applicable/The provisions [in Condition 15 (Further Issues and

28.

By:

Duly authorised

Consolidation provisions:

OTHER INFORMATION

1. ADMISSION TO TRADING AND LISTING

(i) Admission to trading and listing:

[Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be [listed and] admitted to trading on [Euronext Paris] / [specify relevant regulated market] with effect from $[\bullet]$.] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be [listed and] admitted to trading on $[\bullet]$] with effect from $[\bullet]$.] [Not Applicable.]

The Issuer has securities of the same class listed on [●]. (Where documenting a fungible issue need to indicate that original Notes are already admitted to trading.)

(ii) Estimate of total expenses related to admission to trading:

2. RATINGS

Ratings:

The Notes to be issued [have been / are expected to be] rated:

[S&P: [●]]

[•]

[Moody's: [•]]

[[Other]: [•]]

[[Insert the full name of the credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] established in the European Union and [has/have] applied for registration under Regulation (EU) No 1060/2009 (the "CRA Regulation"), as amended, although notification of the corresponding registration decision has not yet been provided by the relevant competent authority.]12

[[Insert the full name of the credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] established in the European Union [and/or in the UK] and registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009 (the "CRA Regulation"), as amended. As such, [insert credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] included in the list of credit rating agencies published by the European Securities and Markets Authority on its website (http://www.esma.europa.eu/page/List-registered-and-certified-CRAs) in accordance with the CRA Regulation.]

[[Insert the full name of the credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the European Union but will be endorsed by a credit rating agency which is established in the European Union [and/or

It is important for the Issuer to liaise with the relevant credit rating agencies to determine (i) the specific legal entity which will issue the credit ratings and (ii) the status of any application which has been made to the relevant competent authority by that entity. It is recommended that these enquiries are made at an early stage to allow sufficient time for the information to be obtained.

in the UK] and registered under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009 (the "CRA Regulation"), as amended.]

[[Insert the full name of the credit rating agency/ies] [is/are] not established in the European Union and [has/have] not applied for registration under Regulation (EC) No 1060/2009 (the "CRA Regulation"), as amended, but which is certified under the CRA Regulation.]

(Need to include a brief explanation of the meaning of the ratings if this has previously been published by the rating provider.)

3. [INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE ISSUE

Need to include a description of any interest, including a conflict of interest, that is material to the issue/offer, detailing the persons involved and the nature of the interest. May be satisfied by the inclusion of the following statement:

"Save as discussed in [●], so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer."][Amend as appropriate if there are other interests]

[(When adding any other description, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 23 of the Prospectus Regulation.)]]

4. REASONS FOR THE OFFER

Reasons for the offer:	General	financing	purposes	of	the	Issuer	and	its	consolidated

subsidiaries.]/[•]

(See ["Use of Proceeds"] wording in Base Prospectus – if reasons for offer different from making profit and/or hedging certain risks

will need to include those reasons here.)

Estimated net proceeds: [•]

5. [FIXED RATE NOTES ONLY – YIELD

Indication of yield: [•].

6. [FLOATING RATE NOTES ONLY - HISTORIC INTEREST RATES

Historic interest rates: Details of historic [LIBOR/EURIBOR/other] rates can be obtained

from [Reuters].]

[Benchmarks: Amounts payable under the Notes will be calculated by reference

to [•] which is provided by [•]. As at [•],[•] [appears/does not appear] on the register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by the European Securities and

Markets Authority pursuant to Article 36 of the Benchmarks Regulation (Regulation (EU) 2016/1011) (the "Benchmarks Regulation"). [As far as the Issuer is aware the transitional provisions in Article 51 of the Benchmarks Regulation apply, such that [•] is not currently required to obtain authorisation or registration (or, if located outside the European Union, recognition, endorsement or equivalence).]]/[Not Applicable]

7. OPERATIONAL INFORMATION

- (i) ISIN Code: [●]
- (ii) Common Code: [●]
- (iii) Depositaries:
 - (a) Euroclear France to act as Central Depositary:

[Yes/No] (Address)

(b) Common
Depositary for
Euroclear Bank and
Clearstream
Banking, société

anonyme:

[Yes/No](Address)

(iv) Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear France, Euroclear Bank SA/NV and Clearstream Banking société anonyme and the relevant identification number(s):

[Not Applicable/[•]] (If applicable, give name(s) and number(s) [and address(es)])

(v) Delivery:

Delivery [against/free of] payment

- (vi) Names and addresses of [●] initial Paying Agents:
- (vii) Names and addresses of [●] additional Paying Agent(s) (if any):

SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE

The Dealers have in an amended and restated dealer agreement (the "**Dealer Agreement**") dated 26 May 2020, agreed with the Issuer a basis upon which they or any of them may from time to time agree to subscribe or procure subscribers for Notes. Any such agreement will extend to those matters stated under "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" above. In the Dealer Agreement, the Issuer has agreed to reimburse the Dealers for certain of their expenses in connection with the maintenance of the Programme and the issue of Notes under the Programme.

United States of America

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act or the securities laws of any State or other jurisdiction of the United States and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from, or not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable State securities laws. The Notes are being offered and sold outside the United States to non-U.S. persons pursuant to and in reliance on Regulation S under the Securities Act. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by Regulation S under the Securities Act.

Materialised Notes having a maturity of more than one year are subject to U.S. tax law requirements and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, except in certain transactions permitted by U.S. tax regulations. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and regulations thereunder. Materialised Notes will be issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. §1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D) or any successor regulation issued under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "I.R.Code"), section 4701(b) that contains rules identical to the rules that currently apply under Code section 163(f)(2)(B) (the "D Rules") unless (i) the relevant Final Terms states that such Materialised Bearer Notes are issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. §1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(C) or any successor regulation issued under Code section 4701(b) that contains rules identical to the rules that currently apply under Code section 163(f)(2)(B) (the "C Rules") or (ii) such Materialised Notes are issued other than in compliance with the D Rules or the C Rules but in circumstances in which the Notes will not constitute "registration required obligations" under the United States Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982 ("TEFRA"), which circumstances will be referred to in the relevant Final Terms as a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable. TEFRA will not apply to Dematerialised Notes.

Each Dealer has agreed that, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to agree, except as permitted by the Dealer Agreement, it will not offer, sell or, in the case of Materialised Notes, deliver Notes, of any identifiable Tranche (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 calendar days after the completion of the distribution of any identifiable Tranche within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, and it will have sent to each dealer to which it sells Notes during the distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting forth the restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons. Terms used in the preceding sentence have the meanings given to them by Regulation S under the Securities Act.

In addition, until 40 calendar days after the commencement of the offering of any identifiable Tranche of Notes, an offer or sale of Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering of such Tranche of Notes) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

This Base Prospectus has been prepared by the Issuer for use in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes outside the United States. The Issuer and the Dealers reserve the right to reject any offer to purchase the Notes, in whole or in part, for any reason. This Base Prospectus does not constitute an offer to any person in the United States. Distribution of this Base Prospectus by any non-U.S. person outside the United States to any U.S. person or to any other person within the United States, is unauthorised and any disclosure without the prior written consent of the Issuer of any of its contents to any such U.S. person or other person within the United States, is prohibited.

Selling Restrictions - Prohibition of Sales to EEA and UK Retail Investors

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the Final Terms in relation thereto to any retail investor in the EEA or in the UK.

For the purposes of this provision:

- 1. the expression "**retail investor**" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
- (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
- (ii) a customer within the meaning of the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; and
- 2. the expression "**offer**" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes.

Selling Restrictions Addressing Additional United Kingdom Securities Laws

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that:

- 1. **No deposit-taking:** in relation to any Notes having a maturity of less than one year:
- (i) it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business; and
- (ii) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons:
 - (a) whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses; or
 - (b) who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses, where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of Section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer;
- 2. Financial promotion: it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer; and
- General compliance: it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Japan

Each Dealer has acknowledged and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to acknowledge that the Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Law No. 25 of 1948, as amended) (the "Financial Instruments and Exchange Act") and has agreed or will agree, as the case may be, that it will not offer or sell any Notes, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident in Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organised under the laws of Japan), or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to a resident of Japan except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act and any other applicable laws, regulations and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

France

Each of the Dealer and the Issuer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered or sold, and will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any Notes in the Republic of France, and has not distributed and will not distribute or cause to be distributed in the Republic of France this Base Prospectus, any Final Terms

or any other offering material relating to the Notes, except to qualified investors (*investisseurs qualifiés*) as defined in, and in accordance with, Article 2(e) of the Prospectus Regulation and Articles L.411-1 and L.411-2 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.

Selling Restrictions Addressing Additional Netherlands Securities Laws

Compliance with Dutch Savings Certificates Act: Zero Coupon Notes (as defined below) in definitive form may only be transferred and accepted, directly or indirectly, within, from or into The Netherlands through the mediation of either the Issuer or a member firm of Euronext (Amsterdam) admitted in a function on one or more of the markets or systems operated by Euronext Amsterdam N.V., in full compliance with the Dutch Savings Certificates Act (Wet inzake spaarbewijzen) of 21 May 1985 (as amended) and its implementing regulations. No such mediation is required: (a) in respect of the transfer and acceptance of rights representing an interest in a Zero Coupon Note in global form, or (b) in respect of the initial issue of Zero Coupon Notes in definitive form to the first holders thereof, or (c) in respect of the transfer and acceptance of Zero Coupon Notes in definitive form between individuals not acting in the conduct of a business or profession, or (d) in respect of the transfer and acceptance of such Zero Coupon Notes within, from or into The Netherlands if all Zero Coupon Notes (either in definitive form or as rights representing an interest in a Zero Coupon Note in global form) of any particular Series or Tranche of Notes are issued outside The Netherlands and are not distributed into The Netherlands in the course of initial distribution or immediately thereafter. In the event that the Savings Certificates Act applies, certain identification requirements in relation to the issue and transfer of, and payments on, Zero Coupon Notes have to be complied with. As used herein "Zero Coupon Notes" are Notes that are in bearer form and that constitute a claim for a fixed sum against the Issuer and on which interest does not become due during their tenor or on which no interest is due whatsoever.

Republic of Italy

The offering of the Notes has not been registered with the *Commissione Nazionale per le Società e la Borsa* ("CONSOB") pursuant to Italian securities legislation. Each Dealer has represented and agreed that any offer, sale or delivery of the Notes or distribution of copies of this Base Prospectus or any other document relating to the Notes in the Republic of Italy will be effected in accordance with all Italian securities, tax and exchange control and other applicable laws and regulation.

Any such offer, sale or delivery of the Notes or distribution of copies of this Base Prospectus or any other document relating to the Notes in the Republic of Italy must be:

- (a) made by an investment firm, bank or financial intermediary permitted to conduct such activities in the Republic of Italy in accordance with Legislative Decree No. 58 of 24 February 1998, CONSOB Regulation No. 20307 of 15 February 2018 and Legislative Decree No. 385 of 1 September 1993 (in each case as amended from time to time) and any other applicable laws and regulations;
- (b) in compliance with Article 129 of Legislative Decree No. 385 of 1 September 1993, as amended, pursuant to which the Bank of Italy may request information on the issue or the offer of securities in the Republic of Italy and the relevant implementing guidelines of the Bank of Italy issued on 25 August 2015 (as amended on 10 August 2016); and (iii) in compliance with any other applicable laws and regulations or requirement imposed by CONSOB or any other Italian authority.

Hong Kong

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that:

(a) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell in Hong Kong, by means of any document, any Notes other than (a) to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap 571) of Hong Kong (the "SFO") and any rules made under the SFO; or (b) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions Ordinance (Cap. 32) of Hong Kong (the "C(WUMP)O") or which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the C(WUMP)O; and

(b) it has not issued or had in its possession for the purposes of issue, and will not issue or have in its possession for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, any advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Notes, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public of Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to Notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" as defined in the SFO and any rules made under the SFO.

People's Republic of China

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell the Notes, directly or indirectly, in the PRC or to PRC persons, for such purpose, not including the Hong Kong and Macau Special Administrative Regions or Taiwan, except as permitted by applicable PRC laws and regulations.

Singapore

Each Dealer has acknowledged, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to acknowledge, that this Base Prospectus has not been, and will not be, registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree, that it has not offered or sold any Notes or caused the Notes to be made the subject of any invitation for subscription or purchase and will not offer or sell any Notes or cause the Notes to be made the subject of any invitation for subscription or purchase, and has not circulated or distributed, nor will it circulate or distribute this Base Prospectus and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the Notes, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined under Section 4A of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore (the "SFA")) pursuant to Section 274 of the SFA, (ii) to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA) pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275, of the SFA, or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Where the Notes are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is:

- (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or
- (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor, securities (as defined in Section 2(1) of the SFA) or securities based derivatives contracts (as defined in Section 2(1) of the SFA), of that corporation or beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferred within 6 months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the Notes pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:
 - (i) to an institutional investor or to a relevant person, or where such transfer to any person arises from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or an offer referred to in Section 276(4)(i)(B) of the SFA;
 - (ii) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;
 - (iii) where the transfer is by operation of law;
 - (iv) pursuant to Section 276(7) of the SFA; or
 - (v) as specified in Regulation 37A of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Securities and Securities-Based Derivatives Contracts) Regulations 2018.

General

Other than with respect to the listing of the Notes on such stock exchange as may be specified in the Final Terms, no action has been or will be taken in any country or jurisdiction by the Issuer or the Dealers that would permit a public offering of Notes, or possession or distribution of any offering material in relation thereto, in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Persons into whose hands the Base Prospectus or any Final Terms comes are required by the Issuer and the Dealers to comply with all applicable laws and regulations in each country or jurisdiction in or from which they purchase, offer, sell or deliver Notes or have in their possession or distribute such offering material, in all cases at their own expense.

The Dealer Agreement provides that the Dealers shall not be bound by any of the restrictions relating to any specific jurisdiction (set out above) to the extent that such restrictions shall, as a result of change(s) or change(s) in official interpretation, after the date hereof, of applicable laws and regulations, no longer be applicable but without prejudice to the obligations of the Dealers described in the paragraph headed "General" above.

Selling restrictions may be supplemented or modified with the agreement of the relevant Dealer or, as the case may be, the Dealers. Any such supplement or modification will be set out in the relevant Final Terms (in the case of a supplement or modification relevant only to a particular Tranche of Notes) or (in any other case) in a supplement to this document. The relevant Dealers will be required to comply with such selling restrictions as so supplemented and/or modified.

Each of the Dealers and the Issuer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that Materialised Notes may only be issued outside France.

GENERAL INFORMATION

1. Authorisation

The issue of Notes under the Programme constituting *obligations* under French law requires a resolution of the *Conseil d'Administration* (Board of Directors) of the Issuer and a decision of the relevant person authorised by the *Conseil d'Administration* (Board of Directors) of the Issuer, the dates of which will be specified in the Final Terms.

A resolution was passed by the *Conseil d'administration* (Board of Directors) of the Issuer on 22 April 2020 whereby the Board of Directors authorised for a duration of one year from 22 April 2020, the issue of Notes up to an aggregate amount of €1,500,000,000.

2. AMF approval statement

This Base Prospectus has been approved by the AMF in France in its capacity as competent authority under the Prospectus Regulation. The AMF has only approved this Base Prospectus as meeting the standards of completeness, comprehensibility and consistency imposed by the Prospectus Regulation. Such an approval should not be considered as an endorsement of the Issuer nor as an endorsement of the quality of the Notes that are the subject of this Base Prospectus. Investors should make their own assessment as to the suitability of investing in the Notes.

3. Validity of Base Prospectus

The Base Prospectus shall be valid for admission to trading of Notes on a Regulated Market for twelve (12) months after its approval by the AMF, until 26 May 2021, provided that it shall be completed by any supplement pursuant to Article 23 of the Prospectus Regulation, following the occurrence of a significant new factor, a material mistake or a material inaccuracy relating to the information included (including information incorporated by reference) in this Base Prospectus which may affect the assessment of the Notes. After such date, the Base Prospectus will expire and the obligation to supplement this Base Prospectus in the event of significant new factors, material mistakes or material inaccuracies will no longer apply.

4. Listing and admission to trading of Notes

Application will be made to Euronext Paris for Notes issued under this Base Prospectus to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris.

However, Notes may be issued pursuant to the Programme which will not be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris or any other stock exchange or which will be listed or admitted to trading on such stock exchange as the Issuer and the relevant Dealer may agree.

5. The Legal Entity Identifier

The Legal Entity Identifier (LEI) of the Issuer is 52990097YFPX9J0H5D87.

6. Documents Available

So long as any Notes are capable of being issued under the Programme and/or remain outstanding, copies of the following documents will, when published, be available during usual business hours on any weekday (Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays excepted), from the registered office of the Issuer, and the office of the Fiscal Agent:

- (a) the up to date *statuts* of the Issuer;
- (b) the 2020 Half-Year Financial Report, the 2019 Universal Registration Document and the 2018 Registration Document;
- (c) a copy of this Base Prospectus; and

(d) any future prospectuses (including Final Terms (save those Final Terms relating to an unlisted Note will only be available for inspection by a Noteholder and such Noteholder must produce evidence satisfactory to the Fiscal Agent as to the identity of such Noteholder)) and supplements to this Base Prospectus and any other documents incorporated herein or therein by reference.

This Base Prospectus and any Supplement to the Base Prospectus will be made available on the website of the AMF (www.amf-france.org).

7. Clearing Systems

Application may be made for the Notes to be accepted for clearance through the Euroclear and Clearstream systems which are entities in charge of keeping the records. The Common Code and the International Securities Identification Number (ISIN) or the identification number for any other relevant clearing system for each Series of Notes will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

The address of Euroclear France is 66, rue de la Victoire 75009 Paris, France, the address of Euroclear is 1 boulevard du Roi Albert II, 1210 Brussels, Belgium and the address of Clearstream is 42 avenue John Fitzgerald Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg.

Dematerialised Notes will be inscribed in the books of Euroclear France (acting as central depositary). Dematerialised Notes which are in registered form (*au nominatif*) are also inscribed either with the Issuer or with the registration agent. The address of Euroclear France is 66 rue de la Victoire, 75009 Paris, France.

If the Notes are to clear through an additional or alternative clearing system the appropriate information will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.

8. Trend Information and No Significant Change

Except as disclosed in this Base Prospectus (including the relevant sections of the document incorporated by reference on page 24 to 28, in the "Recent Developments" section of this Base Prospectus, in the "Risk Factors" section of this Base Prospectus and including with respect to the impact that the sanitary crisis resulting from the coronavirus (COVID-19)), there has been (i) no significant change in the financial position or financial performance of the Issuer or the Group since 31 March 2020 and (ii) no material adverse change in the prospects of the Issuer since 30 June 2019.

9. Litigation and Arbitration Proceedings

Except as disclosed in this Base Prospectus (including the relevant sections of the document incorporated by reference on page 24 to 28 of this Base Prospectus), the Issuer has not been involved in any governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings (including any such proceedings which are pending or threatened of which the Issuer is aware) during the twelve (12) months before the date of this Base Prospectus which may have, or have had in the recent past, significant effects on the financial position or profitability of the Issuer and /or the Group.

10. Material contracts

Except as disclosed in this Base Prospectus (including the relevant sections of the documents incorporated by reference on pages 24 to 28 and in the "Recent Developments" section of this Base Prospectus), there are, at the date of this Base Prospectus, no material contracts entered into other than in the ordinary course of the Issuer's business, which could result in any member of the Group being under an obligation or entitlement that is material to the Issuer's ability to meet its obligations to Noteholders in respect of the Notes being issued under the Programme.

11. Administrative, Management and Supervisory Bodies' Conflicts of Interest

At the date of this Base Prospectus, the Issuer believes that there are no potential conflicts of interest which are material to the issue of Notes under the Programme, between the duties of the members of the *Conseil d'administration* to the Issuer and their private interests and/or their other duties.

12. Statutory Auditors

KPMG S.A., (2, avenue Gambetta Tour Eqho, CS 60055 92066 Paris-La Défense Cedex France) and Deloitte & Associés (6, place de la Pyramide Tour Majunga, 92908 Paris-La Défense Cedex France) have audited or reviewed, and rendered (i) unqualified reports on the Issuer's consolidated financial statements as of and for the years ended 30 June 2018 and 30 June 2019 and (ii) an unqualified limited review report for the half-year consolidated interim financial statements for the period from 1 July 2019 to 31 December 2019. KPMG S.A. and Deloitte & Associés are members of the *Compagnie régionale des Commissaires aux Comptes de Versailles* and are regulated by the *Haut Conseil du Commissariat aux Comptes* and duly authorised as *Commissaires aux Comptes*).

13. Yield

The yield in respect of the Notes is calculated on the basis of the issue price of the Notes and the rate of interest applicable to the Notes and will be specified in the relevant Final Terms. It is not an indication of future yield.

14. Interests of Natural and Legal Person involved in the Issue/Offer

Certain of the Dealers and their affiliates (including their parent companies) have engaged, and may in the future engage, in investment banking and/or commercial banking transactions with, and may perform services for the Issuer, and their affiliates in the ordinary course of business.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, the Arranger, the Dealers and their affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of the Issuer or Issuer's affiliates. Certain of the Arranger, the Dealers or their affiliates that have a lending relationship with the Issuer routinely hedge their credit exposure to the Issuer consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, the Arranger and/or such Dealers and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in securities, including potentially the Notes issued under the Programme. The Arranger, the Dealers and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

15. Stabilisation

In connection with the issue of any Tranche of Notes, the Dealer or Dealers (if any) named as the stabilising manager(s) (the "Stabilising Manager(s)") (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) in the relevant Final Terms may over allot Notes or effect transactions with a view to supporting the price of the Notes at a level higher than that which might otherwise prevail. However, stabilisation may not occur. Any stabilisation action may begin on or after the date on which adequate public disclosure of the terms of the Notes is made and, if begun, may cease at any time, but it must end no later than the earlier of 30 calendar days after the issue date of the Notes and 60 calendar days after the date of the allotment of the Notes. Any stabilisation action or over-allotment must be conducted by the Stabilising Manager(s) (or persons acting on behalf of the Stabilising Manager(s), in accordance with all applicable laws and rules.

16. Currencies

All references in this Base Prospectus to "U.S. dollars", "U.S.\$" and "\$" refer to the currency of the United States of America, those to "Japanese yen" and "Yen" refer to the currency of Japan, those to "Sterling" and "\$" refer to the currency of the United Kingdom, those to "€", "EUR", "Euro" or "euro" are to the single currency introduced at the start of the third stage of European Economic and Monetary Union, and as defined in Article 2 of Council Regulation (EC) No 974/98 of 3 May 1998 on the introduction of the euro, as amended, those to "Swiss francs" or "CHF" are to the lawful currency of the Helvetic Confederation and those to "Renminbi" or "CNY" mean Renminbi Yuan and are to the lawful currency of the People's Republic of China, excluding the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, the Macau Special Administrative Region and Taiwan (the "PRC"). References in this

document to "billions" are to thousands of millions. Certain figures included in this Base Prospectus have been subject to rounding adjustments; accordingly, figures shown for the same category presented in different tables may vary slightly and figures shown as totals in certain tables may not be an arithmetic aggregation of the figures which precede them.

17. Benchmarks Regulation

Amounts payable under the Floating Rate Notes may be calculated by reference to one or more "benchmarks" for the purposes of the Benchmarks Regulation. In this case, the relevant Final Terms in respect of an issue of Floating Rate Notes will specify the relevant benchmark, the relevant administrator and whether such administrator appears on the above-mentioned register of administrators and benchmarks established and maintained by ESMA.

PERSONS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE INFORMATION GIVEN IN THE BASE PROSPECTUS

In the name of the Issuer

The Issuer hereby declares that, to the best of its knowledge, the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus is in accordance with the facts and that this Base Prospectus makes no omission likely to affect its import.

Pernod Ricard

12, place des Etats-Unis

75116 Paris

France

Duly represented by Alexandre Ricard, Président du Conseil d'administration et Directeur Général of the Issuer

Signed in Paris on 26 May 2020



This Base Prospectus has been approved by the AMF in its capacity as competent authority under Regulation (EU) 2017/1129.

The AMF has approved this Base Prospectus after having verified that the information it contains is complete, coherent and comprehensible in accordance with Regulation (EU) 2017/1129.

This approval should not be considered as a favourable opinion on the Issuer and on the quality of the Notes described in this Base Prospectus. Investors should make their own assessment of the opportunity to invest in such Notes.

The Base Prospectus has been approved on 26 May 2020 and is valid until 26 May 2021 and shall during this period, in accordance with Article 23 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129, be completed by a supplement to the Base Prospectus in the event of new material facts or substantial errors or inaccuracies. The Base Prospectus has been given the following approval number: 20-219.

PERNOD RICARD

Registered and head office

12, place des Etats-Unis

75116 Paris

France

FISCAL AGENT, PRINCIPAL PAYING AGENT, REDENOMINATION AGENT, CONSOLIDATION AGENT AND CALCULATION AGENT

Société Générale 32, rue du Champ de Tir 44308 Nantes Cedex 3 France

ARRANGER

Société Générale 29 boulevard Haussmann 75009 Paris France

DEALERS

BNP Paribas 16, boulevard des Italiens 75009 Paris France

Crédit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank 12, place des Etats-Unis CS 70052 92547 Montrouge Cedex France

> Merrill Lynch International 2 King Edward Street London EC1A 1HQ United Kingdom

BofA Securities Europe SA 51 rue de la Boétie 75008 Paris France

J.P. Morgan Securities plc 25 Bank Street Canary Wharf London E14 5JP United Kingdom

Natixis 30, avenue Pierre Mendès-France 75013 Paris France

Société Générale 29 boulevard Haussmann 75009 Paris France

LEGAL ADVISERS

To the Issuer as to French Law

To the Dealers as to French law

Clifford Chance Europe LLP

1, rue d'Astorg
CS 60058
75377 Paris Cedex 08

France

White & Case LLP

19 Place Vendôme 75001 Paris France

AUDITORS

KPMG S.A.

2, avenue Gambetta

Tour Eqho

CS 60055

92066 Paris-La Défense Cedex

France

Deloitte & Associés

6, place de la Pyramide

Tour Majunga

92908 Paris-La Défense Cedex

France